

ABN: 74 908 530 982

**CONTRACEPTION and CONSENT**

**A Comparative Analysis of the Legal Frameworks for**

**Accessing Contraception**

**August 2017**

**Maëlla Ducassoux**

**Project Officer**

**WWDACT**

*Women With Disabilities ACT acknowledges and pays respect to the Ngunnawal peoples, the traditional custodians of the ACT Region on whose land our office is located. We pay our respects to their Elders past, present and emerging. We acknowledge their spiritual, social, historical and ongoing connection to these lands and the contribution they make to the life of the Australian Capital Territory.*



ABN: 74 908 530 982

**CONSENT AND CONTRACEPTION**

**A Comparative Analysis of the Legal Frameworks for**

**Accessing Contraception**

**Women With Disabilities ACT**

**About this research:**

This research aims to improve women/girls with disabilities (cognitive, sensory, physical or dual disability) experiences in choosing a contraceptive device. The methodology followed adopts a human rights-based approach to provide a better understanding of contraception and consent issues concerning women with disabilities.

This research has been initiated by Women With Disabilities ACT (WWDACT). WWDACT is a systemic advocacy and peer support organisation for women and girls with disabilities in the ACT. WWDACT follows a human rights philosophy, based on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) and the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW). WWDACT is a Disabled People’s Organisation (DPO), governed by women with disabilities, and its proposals and recommendations to government are consistent with Article 4(3), and Article 29 of CRPD which outline the imperative for consultation. In the ACT, there are 32,600 women with a disability, who make up 52.5% of the population of people with disabilities, and 8.5% of the total population of the ACT (Australia Bureau of Statistics, Survey of Disability, Ageing and Carers Australia, 2015).

Many women with disabilities do not know about their reproductive rights. This arises from their limited access to sexual health education or information about reproduction, contraception, respectful relationships and sexuality. This is a barrier to them forming safe sexual relationships. Both young and adult women who have a learning disability which affects their decision-making, may be further compromised in exercising choice about contraception when third parties make decisions on their behalf. It is time to empower people with disabilities by granting them equal access to society and having control over any needed medical treatment.

TABLE of CONTENTS

[Dictionary 4](#_Toc490054224)

[Abbreviations 5](#_Toc490054225)

[Abstract 7](#_Toc490054226)

[Acknowledgement 7](#_Toc490054227)

[Explanatory Note 8](#_Toc490054228)

[Executive Summary 9](#_Toc490054229)

[Introduction 11](#_Toc490054230)

[I) Consent to medical procedure for people with learning disabilities 11](#_Toc490054231)

[A) Substituted decision-making paradigm 12](#_Toc490054232)

[1) Definition of the substituted decision-making model 12](#_Toc490054233)

[2) Current implementations of substituted decision-making in the UK, Canada and Australia 13](#_Toc490054234)

[i. The United Kingdom 14](#_Toc490054235)

[ii. Canada 16](#_Toc490054236)

[iii. Australia 21](#_Toc490054237)

[B) Supported Decision-Making paradigm 25](#_Toc490054238)

[1) Supported Decision-Making consistent with the CRPD 25](#_Toc490054239)

[2) The Irish Capacity Act 28](#_Toc490054240)

[3) Reform movement and pilot projects in Australia 31](#_Toc490054241)

[C) Special focus on the ACT 34](#_Toc490054242)

[II) Reproductive rights of women with disabilities 38](#_Toc490054243)

[A) Contraception and women with disabilities 38](#_Toc490054244)

[1) Reproductive rights and contraceptive options 38](#_Toc490054245)

[2) Women with disabilities’ experiences with contraception 43](#_Toc490054246)

[i. Irish specificity 44](#_Toc490054247)

[ii. Other experiences 46](#_Toc490054248)

[3) Barriers in accessing contraception for women with disabilities 49](#_Toc490054249)

[B) Sexual health education and women with disabilities 51](#_Toc490054250)

[1) What is sexual health education? 51](#_Toc490054251)

[2) Expected outcomes of inclusive and comprehensive sexual health education 53](#_Toc490054252)

[C) Special focus on the ACT 55](#_Toc490054253)

[Conclusion 58](#_Toc490054254)

[Recommendations 60](#_Toc490054255)

[Endnotes 64](#_Toc490054256)

[References 87](#_Toc490054257)

**Dictionary**

**Agency** is the right to act before the law

**Girl** is a female person under 18 except when highlighted differently.

**Learning disabilities** will be used to encompass any kind of mental, cognitive or psychosocial disability. WWDACT understands learning disability is a significant lifelong condition that entails a reduced ability to understand new or complex information or to learn new skillsanda reduced ability to cope independently[[1]](#endnote-2). These abilities are never abolished.

**Legal Capacity** is the right to have rights as a person before the law AND the right to act before the law to enforce those rights.

**LARC** means Long-Acting Reversible Contraceptive. They are contraceptive methods that do not depend on a person remembering to take or use them to be effective. LARCs usually include contraceptive implant, contraceptive injection, intrauterine device (IUD) and intrauterine system (IUS).

**Sexual Health** does not only include the absence of diseases. It is also *a state of physical, mental and social well-being in relation to sexuality. It requires a positive and respectful approach to sexuality and sexual relationships, as well as the possibility of having pleasurable and safe sexual experiences, free of coercion, discrimination and violence[[2]](#endnote-3).*

**Supported Decision-Making** is a series of relationships, practices, arrangements, and agreements designed to assist a person with disabilities to make and communicate to others decisions about his/her life[[3]](#endnote-4).

**Substituted Decision-Making** is when a third party is appointed, whether contractually or by court, to decide on behalf of a person.

**Woman** is a female person above 18 except when highlighted differently.

**Women with disabilities** encompasses women with learning disabilities and/or physical disabilities.

**Abbreviations**

ACAT ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal

ACSHR Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights

ACT Australian Capital Territory

ACT HRA  *Human Rights Act 2004* (ACT)

ACT HRC ACT Human Rights Commission

ACT LRAC ACT Law Reform Advisory Council

ADACAS ACT Disability, Aged, Carer Advocacy Service

AGCDMA  *Adult Guardianship and Co‑decision‑making Act 2000* (Sk)

AGTA 2008 *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (Ab)

ALRF Australian Law Reform Commission

AWIA 2000 *Adults with Incapacity Act 2000* (Scotland)

CCRF Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms

CEDAW  *Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women 1979*

CRC  *Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989*

CRPD  *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 2006*

DPO Disabled People Organisation

FPAA Family Planning Alliance Australia

GAA 2016 *Guardianship of Adults Act 2016* (NT)

GAB 2014 *Guardianship and Administration Bill* *2014* (Vic)

HLSCR House of Lords Select Committee Report 2014 (UK)

ICPD International Conference on Population and Development

IFFP International Planned Parenthood Federation

LARC Long-Acting Reversible Contraceptive

LCO Law Commission of Ontario

LD Learning disabilities

MCA 2005 *Mental Capacity Act 2005* (England and Wales)

MCA 2016 *Mental Capacity Act 2016* (Northern Ireland)

MHA 2003 *Mental* *Health (Care and Treatment) Act 2003* (Scotland)

NCAT NSW Civil and Administrative Tribunal

NDIS National Disability Insurance Scheme

NDIS Act  *National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013* (Cth)

NSW New South Wales

NT Northern territory

OPA Office of the Public Advocate

RAA  *Representation Agreement Act 2001* (British Columbia)

RAA  *Representation Agreement Regulation* *2001* (BC)

SA South Australia

SDA  *Substitute Decisions Act* *1992* (ON)

SDM Supported Decision-Making

SHFPACT Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT

STI Sexually Transmitted Infection

UDHR  *Universal Declaration of Human Rights 1948*

UNECE United Nations Economic Commission for Europe

UNFPA United Nations Population Fund

VLRC Victorian Law Reform Commission

WA Western Australia

**Abstract:** Consent to contraception for women with disabilities

This study focuses on the achieving reproductive rights of women with disabilities. The intent is to identify the context of forced contraception and propose supported decision-making mechanisms adapted to all women with disabilities in the ACT. This paper compares different guardianship and decision-making legal frameworks in common law countries with regard to practical experiences of women with disabilities face when “choosing” a contraceptive. Consenting to contraception requires two prerequisites: the recognition of an individual as a full subject of law who enjoys full legal capacity and access to comprehensive sexual health education. This study argues that women with disabilities are sexual beings who require support in order to become self-advocates. Empowerment through information is the cornerstone to reach autonomy and limit abuse.

**Acknowledgement**

WWDACT thanks Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT (SHFPACT) for its support and participation in this research. Their experience and enthusiasm for the project have been a strong asset.

WWDACT is indebted to the University of Canberra Institute of Governance and Policy Analysis which assisted with the development of the survey of doctors’ acuity in prescribing contraceptives.

**Explanatory Note**

This paper tackles the issue of consenting to contraception for women with disabilities. Therefore, due to the focus on consent, the major part of this piece deals with women with Learning Disability (LD). However, women with physical disabilities are considered as well in this research and some reference will be provided.

Further, because this research focuses on reaching an informed consent to contraception for a woman/girl with LD, emphasis is not provided on decision-making tools which require prior capacity. For instance, WWDACT does not deal with health direction as it is based on the person having capacity at the time of making a health direction[[4]](#endnote-5).

Furthermore, although Supported Decision Making (SDM) mechanisms have been more developed in relation to property management, WWDACT argues that they can be applied in the context of health care too. Moreover, this paper interrogates the decision-making issue through the lens of contraception and therefore does not provide expertise on the institutionalisation of people with psychosocial disabilities or property management, even if some reference to these issues will be made.

Besides, the fact SDM has been further developed in relation to property management rather than health care reveals that states might be reluctant in developing SDM and maintain legal capacity to every individual because they want to regulate and control mental diseases with psychiatric consequences. In fact, challenging the right to withdraw legal capacity to someone interferes with state prerogative to institutionalize people by force due to their psychiatric diagnosis[[5]](#endnote-6). Hence, forced institutionalization of people represents another topic which deserves further research and which is not tackled in this paper.

In addition, as this paper advocates to accessing sexual health education for all, it contends that programs should encompass both people with and without disabilities. However, this paper does not provide a thorough expertise on inclusive education as a human right for people with disabilities[[6]](#endnote-7). That is why further research should be undertaken in order to provide practical solutions to achieve an effective implementation of this human right and thus comply with international requirements.

Finally, this paper will be interspersed with special focus on the Australian Capital Territory (ACT)’s experience as this piece aims to participate in the reform movement engaged in developing decision-making mechanisms. WWDACT insists that the ability to learn and finally make decisions is reduced and not abolished by LD. Therefore, WWDACT promotes, in accordance with International Conventions, namely the *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 2006* (CRPD), an SDM model in order to achieve United Nations (UN) goals Australia has ratified.

**Executive Summary**

This paper provides a comprehensive picture of current considerations dealing with decision-making and guardianship as it is the necessary step in achieving reproductive rights for women with disabilities. Therefore, this paper ends with recommendations adapted to the situation in the ACT in order to comply with international commitments, predominantly *Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women 1979* (CEDAW), *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 2006* (CRPD) and the *Convention on the Rights of the Child 1989* (CRC).

The issue of contraception and consent for women with disabilities touches on various complexities in the social structure of human society. Contraception deals with the reproductive rights of women which are recognised as human rights by the CEDAW. Consent deals with the capacity to make decisions for him/herself which is closely entwined with full legal capacity recognised for an individual before the law. The latter is a corner stone of the CRPD. Moreover, behind contraception and consent, relies the question of sexuality. Yet, the sexuality of people with disabilities is polluted by social taboo and ignorance.

Therefore, this paper focuses on the current situations that women/girls with disabilities are facing when it comes to accessing contraception. It raises issues related to decision-making for women/girls with learning disabilities (LD) as well as access to information for women with physical and/or LD. In fact, too many studies evidence the lack of sexual health education provided to women with disabilities. Further, this project is informed by a social paradigm of respect and consideration for women/girls with disabilities as important actors in our society.

Further, the ACT Women’s Plan 2016-26 is indeed focusing on better including women with disabilities within society and this paper sheds light on current issues regarding contraception and consent for women with disabilities. A specific focus is made for women with LD because the issue of consent is inevitably linked to the question of legal capacity and the right to decide for his/her own self. Therefore, this paper interrogates the burning issue of decision-making mechanisms and the inherent right of assuming legal capacity.

This research first focuses on the different legislations regulating consent to medical procedures for women with LD in Australia as well as in Canada, the United Kingdom (UK) and Ireland. Canada and the UK have been chosen because they have very similar political and legal structures with Australia. Further, Canada has an ongoing Law Reform Commission inquiry into guardianship and decision-making issues. Finally, Ireland was chosen because it has the most advanced and progressive legislation dealing with guardianship and decision-making. WWDACT argues that supported decision-making (SDM) must be implemented in order to truly include the woman/girl with LD in her own life decisions.

A second part of this paper addresses access to contraception for women in general, including women with and without disabilities. This task has been compromised by the blurriness of regulations dealing with medical procedure, and lack of clarity as to whether it encompasses contraception. In fact, the word contraception barely appears in legal texts – whether in Australia or elsewhere. This omission might be understood by the fact that people with disabilities, especially women, are commonly considered as asexual beings. Therefore, the legal terminology hinders the assessment of how women/girls with disabilities could be granted contraception.

Finally, this project focuses on sexual health education and inclusion of women/girls with disabilities in those programs. In fact, WWDACT contends that without raising awareness of sexuality to the primary actors of this study, reaching their consent is a pie in the sky.

**Introduction**

The question of access to contraception and reaching consent for women/girls with disabilities encounters numerous hurdles. The first large-scale study dealing with experiences of women with disabilities in obtaining gynaecologic care was only published in 201[[7]](#endnote-8). In fact, this topic leads scholars to look at intersectional discrimination and social taboo. On the one hand, one is dealing with women, on the other hand, disability enters the discussion and finally, sexuality is at stake too[[8]](#endnote-9). Therefore, very few studies have been undertaken and the topic lacks documentation[[9]](#endnote-10). Even overseas, the most comprehensive piece on this topic published in 2015 by Open University in the United Kingdom (UK)[[10]](#endnote-11) only sampled 19 women with learning disabilities (LD).

Hence, in order to investigate the “contraception and consent” issue, Women With Disabilities ACT (WWDACT) focuses on decision-making process and guardianship laws which regulate these mechanisms. It appears that Australia, like most of the other countries worldwide, has an entrenched substituted decision-making process. Such process means that a third party, usually a guardian, is entitled to decide on behalf of the represented person who is denied an autonomous status before the law. Consequently, this system does not ensure access to information to the represented person and therefore, the informed consent of this person cannot be reached. Linked to contraception, the absence of informed consent of women with disabilities before being granted a contraceptive infringes their reproductive rights - guaranteed by the *Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women 1979* (CEDAW). This project provides guidelines to improve women/girls with disabilities’ rights to control their sexuality. Hence, WWDACT proposes to rethink the legal status of people with LD in order to grant them equal recognition before the law – ensured by the *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 2006* (CRPD). It is only by ensuring this autonomy before the law that informed consent of women with LD will be reached before granting them any contraceptive.

This paper will therefore first focus on guardianship laws and decision-making mechanisms (I). It will present the two main paradigms of substituted and supported decision-making (SDM) and their implementations in Western Common Law countries. Then, reproductive rights of women with disabilities will be tackled in order to argue that access to contraceptive knowledge is essential for empowering them (II).

**I) Consent to medical procedure for people with learning disabilities**

This part will provide an overview of the current guardianship legal systems in Australia, Canada, the UK and Ireland. Before developing the relevance of SDM (B), WWDACT presents the widely spread mechanism of substituted decision-making which is deeply mired in paternalism and denial of human rights (A). Finally, a special focus on the ACT will be provided (C).

1. **Substituted decision-making paradigm**

In this part, a definition of substituted decision-making will be provided (1) before proposing an analysis of the UK, Canada and Australia’s implementations of this mechanism (2).

1. **Definition of the substituted decision-making model**

*All human beings are born free and equal in dignity and rights. They are endowed with reason and conscience and should act towards one another in a spirit of brotherhood*[[11]](#endnote-12)*.* The *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* *1948* (UDHR) starts with this powerful declaration. The UDHR has been drafted in the aftermath of the Second World War witnessing atrocities of the holocaust negating the very humanity of different human beings because of their differentness[[12]](#endnote-13). Article 1 of the UDHR recalls therefore the need for recognition of equality between human beings, recognising their own reasons and conscious. However, our societies continue to categorise human beings and dispatch them into different boxes resulting in marginalisation of some groups.

All human beings, when they reach the age of majority turn into the adult category. Once adult, individuals embrace their full legal capacity. That is to say that they enjoy rights and that they can act before the law in order to enforce these rights if they are infringed. However, legal capacity can be rebutted if a person is assessed with mental incapacity. Yet, upon which basis can society categorise someone, a human being, as “incapable” and strip their legal capacity from them? This is at odds with the UDHR, concerning all human beings but also at odds with the CRPD, which brings a specific focus on people with disabilities.

In fact, when a person is declared as having a mental incapacity, states assert that withdrawing their legal capacity ensures them protection. A guardian will be appointed and decide on behalf of and *in the best interest* of the protected person. Therefore, the substituted decision-making process has been the widely established solution in most Western states to deal with people with LD. However, the *best interest* wording should not mislead our understanding of what this “protection” entails. In fact, this solution denies a part of humanity to people with LD because it prevents people declared with mental incapacity from enjoying their autonomy before the law.

Scholars have identified two major models to tackle disability and legal status deriving from it. On the one hand, there is the medical model, currently implemented worldwide and which considers that a person with disability is a person with deficits that need to be corrected in order to fit the “able bodied” norm[[13]](#endnote-14)*.* On the other hand, there is the social model[[14]](#endnote-15) which is more consistent with a human rights-based approach since it argues that it is society which creates barriers to people with disabilities. The misfit paradigm[[15]](#endnote-16) is therefore shifted and this opens the door to a more human and social approach.[[16]](#endnote-17)

As perfectly stated by Dr Anna Arstein-Kerslake:

*The way most legal decision-making structures currently operate, the burden is on the individual with cognitive disability to prove that she or he can independently engage in decision-making. This is a reflection of the medical model of disability. The social model would instead require the legal system to ensure that appropriate social and other supports were in place to allow an individual with cognitive disability to engage in decision-making, either independently or with assistance from others. This is also the essence of what Article 12 of the CRPD requires and it should be the goal of any law, policy, or practice related to support for legal or other decision-making*[[17]](#endnote-18).

The omnipotence and omnipresence of substituted decision-making regimes demonstrate that states missed using a human rights approach toward enabling people with disabilities to give consent. Many texts focus on the *best interest* test. Yet, as the human rights lawyer Nicholas Caivano explains, even though substituted decision-makers must decide in the person’s best interests, he/she is not required to effectively obtain the consent of the person[[18]](#endnote-19). In fact, most of the statutes provide that the best interest should be sought *as far as possible with* the person represented. The note *as far as possible with* adds a strong limitation to reaching an actual informed consent. Hence, when the best interest is considered, the person with LD’s consent is not really sought. At best, the person represented will be told what has been decided on her/his behalf.

Further, in order to appoint a substituted decision-maker, current legislations use mental capacity tests which are mostly binary. Thus, there is no gradation in the definition of mental incapacity which carries the denial of legal capacity. That is to say that either full legal capacity or no legal capacity at all is established. This is called a status based approach. This status based approach breaches Article 12 of the CRPD and denies basic human rights to people with disabilities. Moreover, there are as many definitions of mental capacity as there are jurisdictions[[19]](#endnote-20). This reveals that this understanding of mental capacity is imbedded within social behaviours and therefore is subjective – *in fine* discriminatory[[20]](#endnote-21). Currently, at the international level, there is only the Republic of Ireland which offers different degrees of incapacity according to which different kinds of support are proposed[[21]](#endnote-22). This latter approach is said to be functional.

1. **Current implementations of substituted decision-making in the UK, Canada and Australia**

Substituted decision-making has been translated into guardianship regulations which provide different kinds of substituted decision-makers. For instance, usually courts appoint guardians or managers[[22]](#endnote-23). The first one decides on behalf of a person for personal matters whereas the latter decides on property matters. Then, public advocates can also be appointed by the court to act as a guardian or a manager when no trusted relative is available to assume this role. Finally, contractual substituted decision-making mechanisms exist, for example with appointment of powers of attorney and with advanced health directives. The first one offers the possibility to any person to choose a trustworthy relative to decide on his/her behalf for matters limitedly described in the letter of attorney. Advanced health directives describe a person’s wishes for future medical treatment if this person loses his/her capacity to decide.

For the purpose of this research, WWDACT will focus on guardians’ prerogatives and managers’ ones when relevant – predominantly in the context of decision-making mechanisms. Hence, powers of attorney, advanced health directives and public advocate’s roles will not be studied due to the fact that our research focuses on consenting to contraception.

In order to provide a complete understanding of the different trends in the different countries studied, a presentation of the different implementation and reforms going on in the UK, Canada and Australia will be undertaken here.

1. ***The United Kingdom***

There are four countries in the UK and three different jurisdictions concerning regulations of guardianship and decision-making. England and Wales, share a single jurisdiction, separate to those of Scotland and Northern Ireland.

In England and Wales, the relevant Act dealing with consent to medical procedure for people with mental incapacity is the *Mental Capacity Act 2005* (MCA 2005). In Scotland, they are the *Mental Health (Care and Treatment) Act 2003* (MHA 2003) and the *Adults with* *Incapacity Act* *2000* (AWIA 2000). Northern Ireland, for its part, did not have any regulation governing this matter[[23]](#endnote-24) before the enactment of the *Mental Capacity Act 2016* (MCA 2016) on the 9th of May 2016. Hence common law had been applying in Northern Ireland and did not provide enough safeguard to ensure the human rights of people with disabilities.

Every British Act enshrines “capacity” as the criteria to justify or require a guardianship regime or a psychiatric treatment. Further, both the new MCA 2016 and the MCA 2005 use the best interest test[[24]](#endnote-25) in order to decide on behalf of the represented person. However, Scottish laws give primacy to the *will and preferences* of the individual. This is consistent with the CRPD since the best interest criteria does not allow inclusion of the individual’s consideration in the way that consideration of wishes and preferences would.

Nonetheless, MCA 2016 embraces a functional approach to capacity and not a status based approach like other Acts. That is to say that it defines the “lack of capacity” in relation to a specific matter, not as a whole[[25]](#endnote-26). Hence, such a proposal is a progression which approaches CRPD recommendations[[26]](#endnote-27).

MCA 2005 states five core principles which promote a SDM paradigm. Nonetheless, the road to hell being paved with good intentions, scholars[[27]](#endnote-28) have highlighted that the MCA 2005 has not been correctly implemented[[28]](#endnote-29) and continues to breach people with disabilities’ right to participate in decisions concerning themselves.

The House of Lords Select Committee Report 2014 (HLSCR) bemoans the fact that there is a lack of understanding of the MCA 2005's principles. This is particularly true for health and social care professionals[[29]](#endnote-30). The report notes that there is a continuing prevalence of paternalistic substituted decision-making rather than the intended SDM. Finally, it warns that the attitudes of professionals remain based on a caring and protective approach rather than on an enabling and empowering culture[[30]](#endnote-31).

In fact, MCA 2005’s principles recall that there is a presumption of capacity; that substitute decision-making should be taken as the last resort; that making unwise decisions is never a ground for denying capacity; that in the case of a decision made on behalf on an individual deemed incapable, his/her best interests should be considered; finally, that the person’s rights and freedom of action should not be unreasonably restricted.[[31]](#endnote-32) However, as Dr Lucy Series highlights, empirical research suggest that assessors find it very difficult to distinguish between “incapacitous” and “unwise” decisions [[32]](#endnote-33). Further, she continues noting that other researchers advocate for more transparency in assessing mental capacity[[33]](#endnote-34). In this regard, MCA 2016 seems to offer some safeguards[[34]](#endnote-35). For instance, it provides that the “capacity assessment” needs to be reasoned. Hence, the person carrying out the assessment should provide evidence and proofs as to why the person has been assessed as lacking capacity in the matter at stake and why the alternative supports failed to be sufficient[[35]](#endnote-36). Thus, if capacity is being assessed in order to strip, or not, legal capacity off someone, there are at least some arguments that would be able to be challenged.

However, it is worth noting that the MCA 2016 has not been implemented yet due to the necessity for extra implementation statutes. Thus, even though it offers safeguards and recognises that capacity can fluctuate according to the decision to be taken, there is no assurance that the Act will be correctly implemented. In fact, as indeed Harper and colleagues noticed, the MCA 2005 had similar ambitions in its text but is not implemented[[36]](#endnote-37). Moreover, if the MCA 2016 is progressive for Northern Ireland, it still does not fulfil international commitment enshrined in the CRPD.

Moreover, the HLSCR notes that under the MCA 2005, capacity assessment is carried out by professionals who are not closely involved with the person alleged with incapacity which impairs communication[[37]](#endnote-38). Yet, studies on mental capacity and support highlight that relationships can foster autonomy when an appropriate support is provided[[38]](#endnote-39). Hence, one of the shortcomings of the MCA 2005 – which is true for all the statutes studied - is due to the fact that “cold professionals” are assessing mental incapacity. On the contrary, people trusted by the person with mental disabilities should be involved for a better outcome and more accurate approach to decision-making capacity.

Furthermore, the MCA 2016’s definition of the “best interest” provides that it should be established *so far as practicable with* the person involved in the matter[[39]](#endnote-40). Thus, even though the system remains embedded in a substituted scheme, the new Act seems to try to recognise the person represented as an actor, a subject, of the decision too*[[40]](#endnote-41).* Nonetheless, this model echoes the Scottish system which envisages support in a substituted decision-making model. Scottish MHA 2003 and AWIA 2000 both establish a substituted decision-making process where the guardian has to seek the wishes and preferences of the person. This is an intermediate system between substitution and support. Indeed, the represented person is supposed to be involved in the decision-making process *in fine* done by the guardian. Hence, if Scottish Acts were quite progressive when enacted in 2000 and 2003, they have not been updated and remain embedded in a substituted decision-making framework[[41]](#endnote-42). In fact, the Mental Welfare Commission of Scotland (MWCS) admits that SDM mostly happens within the context of substituted decision-making which does not allow the person represented to fully enjoy his/her human rights[[42]](#endnote-43). Further, MWCS points out that a full SDM process, outside of any substituted decision-making regime, happens only informally[[43]](#endnote-44).

This situation is open to criticism since it creates a pseudo support and falls short of CRPD’s intent. However, the UK is not the only state approaching support within a substituted decision-making regime. In fact, the Australian *NDIS Act 2013* provides that decision-making should be *supported as much as possible*[[44]](#endnote-45) and that a supporter nominee[[45]](#endnote-46) should help the person with a disability to make a decision and not take over her/him[[46]](#endnote-47). At first, it is a positive evolution to see that the SDM framework is promoted under the NDIS Act[[47]](#endnote-48). However, as underlined by the Australian Law Reform Commission 2014 (ALRC), those nominees are something between substituted and supported decision making[[48]](#endnote-49). Consequently, scholars like Professor Terry Carney[[49]](#endnote-50) and Dr Fleur Beaupert alert us to the risk that nominees forget their duty to support and became another actor or paternalistic representative deciding on behalf of the person in the matter[[50]](#endnote-51).

In fact, this risk has been demonstrated in the Scottish situation as well as the English and Welsh MCA 2005 (mis)implementation. If indeed the wording of the MCA 2005 promotes a SDM idea, it remains short changed by the continuation of substituted decision-making as a lawful option. Maybe the United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities report on the UK expected to be carried out in 2017 will provide more specific actions for progress in the field.

1. ***Canada***

Canada is more complex since it has ten provinces[[51]](#endnote-52) and three territories[[52]](#endnote-53) with very heteroclite laws, and even distinct legal cultures. According to a 2012 census, almost 14% of Canadians were reported as having a disability. This number includes elderly people[[53]](#endnote-54)**.** Further, like in Australia, Canadians with disabilities face multiple barriers to accessing labour market or being present in public spaces. Moreover, people with disabilities are more at risk of poverty compared to their non-disabled counterparts. Finally, as underlined by researchers in 2009, the Canadian approach to disability follows a medical model and disregards the social approach[[54]](#endnote-55).

Further, Canada is interesting because it shares legal characteristics with Australia. The main difference relies on the *Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms* *1982* (CCRF)[[55]](#endnote-56). The Charter has constitutional value that binds federal and provinces and territories’ courts to its fundamental principles. This is an important difference since it allows judges to interpret statutes in the light of human rights. In Australia, ACT and Victoria’s courts can do so as well but it is not possible at the federal level. Nonetheless, Canadian legislations dealing with decision-making processes for people with LD will vary from one province/territory to another. The situation will be the same concerning contraception.

Most of Canadian guardianship and decision-making regulations are imbedded in substituted decision-making regimes too. Such a situations breaches Article 12 of the CRPD but does not breach Canadian federal law because Canada has made a reservation[[56]](#endnote-57) of application on this Article 12[[57]](#endnote-58). This reservation, similar to the one made by Australia[[58]](#endnote-59), provides that substituted decision-making can remain as a last resort option. However, if six[[59]](#endnote-60) of the thirteen provinces and territories do not provide any SDM process, five[[60]](#endnote-61) of them provide mixed regimes and two of them provides SDM schemes.

Even though both Quebec and British Columbia are providing SDM regimes, the Quebec one should not be fully recognised as a real SDM model. Indeed, Quebec has a particularity in Canada because its civil matters are regulated under *the Civil Code of Quebec* *1991*, which is entrenched in the civil law tradition inherited from the French colonisation. Therefore, when it comes to disability and representation[[61]](#endnote-62), civil law principles apply and they are slightly different from common law principle with regard to property management. For instance, under civil law, *a fortiori* Quebec law, an individual can be considered capable to manage his/her daily spending but classified as incapable of making decisions in important questions of property management. Therefore, the guardianship and decision-making rationale remains paternalistic and leaves little space for an effective SDM process.

The *Civil Code of Quebec* offers three “protective” measures for people who are declared lacking mental capacity[[62]](#endnote-63): curatorship[[63]](#endnote-64), a tutorship[[64]](#endnote-65) and an adviser to persons of full age[[65]](#endnote-66). The two first are substituted decision-makers while the latter shall assist the adult in his/her decisions concerning property[[66]](#endnote-67). Advisers never decide on behalf of the supported person and are here to help a person with mild incapacity to take decision concerning the management of his/her property.

Each one of these options depends on the level of mental incapacity assessed of the person. The assessment of mental incapacity is carried out by both a doctor and a social worker[[67]](#endnote-68) who will establish the need for assistance or representation of a person. The presence of a social worker is welcomed since it adds a social approach which balances the medical rationale behind the capacity test as criticized by the HLSCR.

On the other hand, British Columbia can be highlighted as a model for an SDM mechanism. However, if indeed, it proposes an SDM framework closer to the CRPD requirement through the *Representation Agreement Act 2001* (RAA)[[68]](#endnote-69), in contrast, the Law Commission of Ontario (LCO) underlines that the RAA is a door to both support as well as abuse[[69]](#endnote-70). In fact, a representation agreement can act as a power of attorney and therefore lead to a substituted decision-making. That is why the lawyer community in Canada are wary about the limit of representation agreements as they can easily be misused[[70]](#endnote-71).

Nonetheless, the RAA mechanisms are worth noting since they can be used in relation to health matters and *a fortiori* contraception. The RAA envisages a contractual approach to support for decision-making and not a judiciary one[[71]](#endnote-72). This alleviates some burden for people who would need to enter quickly into this kind of contract. Further, a person who is deemed incapable of making a contract or managing his/her personal or property matters will still be eligible to make the representative agreement[[72]](#endnote-73). The Act presumes that every adult is capable and that *an adult's way of communicating with others is not grounds for deciding that he or she is incapable of understanding anything referred to (…) making, changing or revoking a representation agreement, and making decisions about personal care, health care (…)* [[73]](#endnote-74). However, RAA also asserts that incapacity can be proven. This constitutes its biggest flaw in the field.

A representation agreement offers the possibility for an adult to choose a representative to help him/her or decide on her/his behalf[[74]](#endnote-75). Further, for the representation agreement to be valid, the adult must choose a monitor who would control the representative’s actions. Consequently, RAA sets up safeguards protecting the person with disabilities from abuses. Moreover, both representatives and monitors shall fulfil duties established by the Act, including seeking the inclusion of the person in the matter[[75]](#endnote-76).

Finally, for assessing the capability of an adult to enter into a representative agreement, trust between the representative and the adult is taken into account[[76]](#endnote-77). This limits abuse and is a progressive point which widens the possibility of including people with disabilities within their own decisions. Therefore, British Columbia represents the most progressive Canadian jurisdiction in the field of decision-making.

Concerning other jurisdictions, namely Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba[[77]](#endnote-78) and Yukon, guardianship regulations propose mixed regimes of decision-making even if substituted decision-making remains and is overused. This confirms the UK experience which proposed support within a substitution rationale. This exposes a patent oxymoron. However, it is worth looking at what SDM options look like in these provinces and territories.

In Alberta, on the one hand, the *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 2008* (AGTA)[[78]](#endnote-79) provides possibilities for SDM. It proposes two alternatives to the predominantly used substituted decision-making process. It offers a supported as well as a co-decision-making process[[79]](#endnote-80).

The SDM procedure requires an SDM authorization. This consists of appointing a trustworthy person for the person with a mild disability to assist her/him in her/him personal matters such as health[[80]](#endnote-81). However, AGTA’s provisions for supported and co-decision-making do not apply to property decisions. The co-decision-making process would target people with more serious mental impairment but who do not “need” a guardian to decide without them[[81]](#endnote-82).

Further, when no supporter has been appointed, and the person in question appears to lack mental capacity, medical practitioners may choose a relative to decide on behalf of the person. The designated person has power for one specific question of health care only and does not have the right to decide for sterilisation or other major treatments[[82]](#endnote-83). This model remains a substituted way of making a decision. However, it can be challenged by any close friend, relative or legal representative[[83]](#endnote-84) which provides a safeguard against undue influences.

In Saskatchewan, the *Adult Guardianship and Co‑decision‑making Act 2000* (AGCDMA) is very ambiguous. On the one hand, it does provide a co-decision-making possibility for adults with disabilities. On the other hand, AGCDMA’s capacity test is very restrictive and states that capacity includes the ability to take into account the reasonably foreseeable consequences of making or not making a decision[[84]](#endnote-85). Moreover, the Act outlines that personal co-decision makers appointed by the court share, with the adult in the matter, the authority to make decisions in the specific fields listed in the court order[[85]](#endnote-86). Hence, the co-decision maker can easily take over the supported person. However, AGCDMA asserts some important principles regarding the different ways an adult with LD can express him/herself*[[86]](#endnote-87)*. This is also highlighted in Yukon’s *Decision Making, Support and Protection to Adults Act* *2003*[[87]](#endnote-88). This regulation underlines the fact that a person’s way of communicating with others is not, by itself, a ground for deciding that they are incapable of understanding anything referred to health care[[88]](#endnote-89). Further, it provides that the care provider must communicate in an appropriate manner and may allow a relative to assist the patient so that he/she can understand what is at stake[[89]](#endnote-90). However, without proper safeguards, this goodwill falls into deaf ears.

Guardianship and decision-making mechanisms for people with LD deal with the very foundations of societal thinking in the sense that these mechanisms reveal how humans categorise “otherness” and rationalise how certain groups are treated. That is why it is hard to reform them. However, this is happening now and most Western countries are currently engaging in law reform commissions. In Canada, Ontario demonstrates this current climate of reform. The current Ontarian legal framework on guardianship and consent to medical procedure is a classical substituted decision-making regime[[90]](#endnote-91). Meanwhile, Ontario’s court judgements are pushing for promoting people with disabilities’ rights and autonomy *[[91]](#endnote-92)*.

The Ontarian Office of the Public Guardian and Trustee’s Guidelines for Conducting Assessments of Capacity states that mental capacity under the *Substitute Decisions Act 1992* (SDA)[[92]](#endnote-93) is the ability to understand information relevant to making a decision and appreciate the reasonably foreseeable consequences of a decision or lack of decision[[93]](#endnote-94). Therefore, this definition, like the one noted in the Saskatchewan law[[94]](#endnote-95), offers a narrow interpretation of mental capacity and denies the social approach to capacity promoted by the CRPD.

Further, it corroborates what was underlined by N. Caivano: *the legal tests used to determine decision-making capacity vary by jurisdiction, but they often focus on a person’s cognitive abilities. This approach is consistent with the medical model of disability, which emphasizes ways to “cure” people with disabilities so that they can conform to normative modes of functioning*[[95]](#endnote-96). In his article *Conceptualizing Capacity: Interpreting Canada’s Qualified Ratification of Article 12 of the UN Disability Rights Convention*, N. Caivano explains that many of capacity tests in Canada focus on two main factors: a person’s ability to comprehend the information at hand and a person’s ability to appreciate the reasonably foreseeable consequences of his or her decision[[96]](#endnote-97). This view does not allow taking into account the complexity of LD. Indeed, some decisions might be complex when other can be easy to make for a person with LD – as well as for any other abled person. An “abled person” might require help from a specialist for legal aid or accountancy for instance. Therefore, these criteria for assessing capacity to make decisions are too narrow.

For example, in *Calvert (Litigation Guardian of) v. Calvert* (1997)*,* a woman in an early stage of Alzheimer’s disease was first denied capacity to request a divorce. Finally, the Ontario Court of Appeal found that she had the capacity to decide to leave her husband. The Court determined that decisions related to marriage, separation and divorce required a low level of capacity. It distinguished these types of decisions from those related to instructing counsel, which it said required a higher level of capacity that included being able to understand financial and legal issues. In the Court’s view, instructing counsel was on a “significantly higher” level on the “competency hierarchy.” [[97]](#endnote-98) The Court decided that, “*While Mrs. Calvert may have lacked the capacity to instruct counsel, that did not mean that she could not make the basic personal decision to separate and divorce”*[[98]](#endnote-99). This case reveals the subjectivity of assessing mental capacity of a person with LD. One can imagine that with an appropriate support, the applicant would have been able to instruct a counsel.

However, in 2012, Ontario established a Law Commission (LCO) to engage in reforms which will be more comprehensive of LD. The LCO proposes that Ontario’s government works on alternatives to a substituted decision-making process when it is possible. Further, the LCO issued its final report in March 2017[[99]](#endnote-100) and acknowledges that a binary mental capacity test prevents people with disabilities from being part of their own lives. Priorities identified by the LCO includereducing unnecessary and inappropriate intervention of a guardian[[100]](#endnote-101), as well as limiting discretion for evaluating capacity[[101]](#endnote-102).

This last recommendation echoes criticisms made by the HLSCR in 2014. Furthermore, the McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism has provided a complete overview of the current legislations in Ontario addressing issues of legal capacity, decision-making and guardianship[[102]](#endnote-103). It underlines that the SDA is not consistent with Article 12 of the CRPD because it does not consider situations where a person’s decision-making capacity fluctuates on a day-to-day and decision-by-decision basis due to the nature of the specific disability or medical condition.[[103]](#endnote-104) It is worth noting that the functional approach has been integrated within recent Acts in the matters such as the *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act* 2015 in the Republic of Ireland or the MCA 2016 in Northern Ireland. Finally, SDA creates a risk of exploitation, abuse and neglect for people under guardianship. Section 40(1) of the Act allows a guardian to take “compensation” from the person with disabilities on a monthly, quarterly or annual basis while no proper safeguards have been implemented.[[104]](#endnote-105)

Accordingly, the LCO acknowledged the short-comings of the current legal framework and proposes to strengthen safeguards against abuse. For this purpose, it recommends that a monitor should be appointed to control guardians and limit abuse of power*[[105]](#endnote-106)*. This recommendation echoes the British Columbian RAA system.

The main obstacle faced by people with LD relies on the reservation that states make on Article 12 of the CRPD. Indeed, the UK, Canada and Australia formulated a reservation of interpretation of Article 12 of the CRPD. If Australia and Canada did it in order to justify the conservation of old regulations enforcing substituted decision-making[[106]](#endnote-107), the UK’s reservation appears less restrictive regarding the CRPD’s goals. One of the essential ideas of the CRPD is to totally abolish the substituted decision-making process and not to maintain it as a last resort. This risks normalising the substitution model and traps people with disabilities in the societal fringe. However, most of the states reviewed remain reluctant to pass SDM regulations to empower people with disabilities*[[107]](#endnote-108).* N. Caivano underlines that the UK and Canada – *a fortiori* Australia - have substantially contradicting statement in this regard. He highlights that the UK considers changes in the future while Canada reserves the right not to suppress substituted decision-making[[108]](#endnote-109). This criticism applies to Australia which has also made a reservation similar to the Canadian one.

Canadian Disabled People Organisations (DPO) urge Canada to withdraw this reservation in order to move forward and foster political and legal changes[[109]](#endnote-110). Therefore, civil society organisations have successfully raised awareness on disabilities and the need for better inclusion and care[[110]](#endnote-111). Furthermore, as it has been underlined by many scholars, the CRPD, like all international conventions, has to be implemented by signatory states themselves. This leads to a “fox guarding the henhouse” situation. Therefore, it has been noticed that there is a lack of appropriate legislation ensuring human rights of people with LD[[111]](#endnote-112). However, some cases from the Supreme Court of Canada reveal the need to adopt new legislation. Judges have been keener on recognising the human rights of people with disabilities. Nonetheless, these changes should not rely on judges alone and should rather be enshrined into the law too.

For instance, N. Caivano highlights cases from the Supreme Court of Canada which underline the power of a human rights charter with constitutional value. For instance, in 1988, the Canadian Supreme Court recognised thatSection 7 of the CCRF protecting the right to life, liberty, and security of the person, guarantees personal autonomy with respect to decisions “*intimately affecting [one’s] private [life]”*[[112]](#endnote-113). Section 7 of the CCRF echoes Section 18 of the ACT *Human Rights Act 2004* (ACT HRA) and can be used to promote autonomy before the law of people with LD. In fact, ensuring legal capacity will foster and guarantee autonomy of people with disabilities before the law. Hence, in 2003, the Supreme Court of Canada stated that “*[u]nwarranted findings of incapacity severely infringe upon a person’s right to self-determination”*[[113]](#endnote-114)*.* Finally, in 1999, the same Canadian superior judiciary body asserted that the equality guarantee “*is concerned with the realization of personal autonomy and self-determination. Human dignity means that an individual or group feels self-respect and self-worth”*[[114]](#endnote-115)*.*

However, Canadian laws are far from being homogeneous. The country is going through a lot of changes in this regard. Hence, if some Canadian jurisdictions provide SDM mechanisms, substituted decision-making regimes remain overused. Current evolutions in Canadian legislations witness such progress. Moreover, it is interesting to note that Courts in Canada have been far more progressive than governments on recognising people with disabilities’ mental capacity. For instance, as early as 1982, the Ontario County Court admitted that a man with cerebral palsy who was not able to speak was “mentally competent”[[115]](#endnote-116). The man in question had learned how to communicate through pictures and symbols and this was recognised by justices in their decision. Moreover, 15 years later, the Ontario Supreme Court went even further with Justice Quinn who asserted that “*mental capacity exists if the appellant is able to carry out her decisions with the help of others”*[[116]](#endnote-117). Thus, a further 20 years on again, it is time to enact new laws.

1. ***Australia***

All the different legislations on decision-making in Australian states and territories are based on substitution rather than support. Nonetheless, the idea of a more inclusive procedure is not totally absent since some regulations consider the wishes of the represented person[[117]](#endnote-118) - when possible -. Further, the new Victorian’s *Guardianship and Administration Bill* *2014* (GAB 2014) even proposes formal SDM regimes[[118]](#endnote-119). At the same time however, these legislations do not provide any remedy to ensure the participation of the person deemed “incapable” to be involved in his/her decision-making process. Most of the statutes establish who is responsible for and can decide on behalf of a person who has been assessed with mental incapacity[[119]](#endnote-120). This highlights a common issue with overseas laws already reviewed which use mental incapacity as a ground for withdrawing legal capacity. Consequently, even though a guardian usually has to consent considering the best interest of the represented person, the actual consent of this person appears to be left aside. Further, some laws provide that information should be given to the individual *or* the guardian *–* and not to the individual *and*[[120]](#endnote-121)the guardian. In such situations, how far is the person with LD included in the decision-making process concerning him/her?

In this paper, guardianship regulations have been studied in relation to accessing a chosen contraception. However, most of the regulations, except for the ACT and the Northern Territory (NT), are very blurry on this subject. This will be debated in the second part of this paper focusing on contraception. Consequently, WWDACT has focused on guardianship and decision-making regulations concerning consent to health care.

First of all, it is worth noting that in six states and territories, namely the ACT, Victoria, Northern Territory (NT), Western Australia (WA), Tasmania and Queensland, decision-making processes for women and girls with LD are regulated by different rules before and after 18 years of age. In South Australia (SA), girls with LD fall into the procedure for adults when they turn 16[[121]](#endnote-122). In New South Wales (NSW), statutes provide a specific procedure for girls under 16 and for women, after 18. However, there is no statute concerning the decision-making process to grant a contraceptive to young women with LD between 16 and 18 years old[[122]](#endnote-123).

In every state and territory legislation, except in NSW, girls can be granted a contraceptive with the sole consent of their parents or the person representing them[[123]](#endnote-124). Parents decide based on their parental responsibility toward their child and should act in the best interest of the child and provide him/her with appropriate care[[124]](#endnote-125). For minors, there is no mention of the parents’ requirement to ascertain the wishes and preferences of the child concerned.

However, in NSW, when the girl is under 16, an order from the NSW Civil and Administrative Court (NCAT) is required before granting a contraceptive. According to NCAT guidelines, the Court considers the medical views as well as arguments from close people surrounding the girl. Further, it is only “when possible” that NCAT tries to seek the girls’ views[[125]](#endnote-126). This possibility left to the Court might lead to disregard for the person in the matter since it is not mandatory to include the person’s views and that there is no safeguard.

Further, in six states and territories, namely NT, SA, Queensland, Tasmania, WA[[126]](#endnote-127) and Victoria, guardians are vested with the right to consent on behalf of the woman/girl they represent for contraceptives without having to go to court. However, the situation is different in two other states and territories. Further, it is worth highlighting that in the NT, guardians used to have to seek a court order before being able to consent to a contraceptive on behalf of the woman. Nonetheless, the new *Guardianship of Adults Act 2016*[[127]](#endnote-128) (GAA 2016) has repealed this duty and now allows a guardian to consent to granting contraceptives to the woman represented without seeking a court order[[128]](#endnote-129). Thus, the ACT remains the sole Australian jurisdiction to require guardians to seek a court order to be able to grant a contraceptive on behalf of a woman – but not on behalf of a girl. Such situation is very burdensome and more details will be provided in the coming sections of this paper.

In the NT, Queensland, Tasmania, WA and Victoria, laws require guardians to look for the person's best interest before consenting to any medical treatment*[[129]](#endnote-130)*. However, all academic studies on the matter denounce the inconsistency of the “best interest” test with the respect to the human rights contained in the CRPD[[130]](#endnote-131). In fact, the major issue these regulations are facing is the lack of safeguards to ensure the inclusion of the represented person. Further, due to the negation of legal capacity, no remedy appears effective to ensure the participation of the person represented. Furthermore, certain statutes describe the guardian’s duties as comparable to that of parents toward their children[[131]](#endnote-132). This reveals the paternalistic mindset of guardianship laws in Australia.

Moreover, the Queensland *Guardianship and Administration Act* *2000* sounds very restrictive concerning adults with LD assessed as having impaired capacity. Even though it underlines that *“an adult with impaired capacity has a right to the greatest possible degree of autonomy in decision-making”*[[132]](#endnote-133)*,* the Act clearly states that they should be subject to restrictive rights when it comes to make decisions[[133]](#endnote-134).

Nonetheless, in SA, it is worth noting that the law does not require the guardian to act in the best interest of the person represented. Rather, it requires consideration to be given to what would, according to the guardian, be the wishes of the person in the matter if he/she were not mentally incapacitated*[[134]](#endnote-135)*. This phrasing might give more chances for including the represented person even though the system remains imbedded in a substituted decision-making rationale.

Further, the NT legislation has recently changed, the *Adult Guardianship Act 1988* has been repealed and legal mechanisms for adults’ decision-making whose capacity is impaired is now governed by the GAA 2016. There are two major changes relevant to this research. First, and this will be discussed further in the second part of this study, the term contraception disappears which makes it fall within the wide category of “health care actions”. Secondly, the new Act governs the guardian’s authority to consent for health care actions and repeals the court order requirement[[135]](#endnote-136). However, if capacity is recognised as fluctuating, the best interest test remains enshrined in the Act.

Finally, the WA Department of Health’s description of the hierarchy of decision-maker for treatment for a person lacking mental capacity [[136]](#endnote-137) illustrates perfectly the exclusion of the person deemed incapable within his/her own decisions:

**WA Department of Health: Hierarchy of decision-makers for treatment**



The absence of the patient in the process is striking. However, and this will be highlighted below, Victoria and SA are going through some changes which represent an important step toward better inclusion and respect of people with LD[[137]](#endnote-138).

Accordingly, regimes implemented in Australia remain as substituted decision-making processes which exclude the person in question from being part of him/her own decision. Further, if some regulations try to offer a place for the person’s wishes and preferences, there is a lack of safeguard in all legislation to ensure the participation of the person with LD in decisions concerning his/her health. This situation has been acknowledged in the UK too. The MCA 2005, while stating the progressive principle for including the “incapable” within his/her decisions, practices have proven otherwise. It appears therefore that the quality of inclusion of the person with LD into her own decision-making process for granting contraception remains largely attributable to the professional dealing with the case.

Finally, it is worth highlighting that as DPOs in Canada urge their country to withdraw its reservation to Article 12 of the CRPD, DPOs in Australia are also advocating for such withdrawal[[138]](#endnote-139). Indeed, WWDACT joins this call for removing this reservation which degrades the CRPD spirit. Moreover, Australian reservation on Article 12 of the CRPD allowing national regulations to maintain substituted decision-making as a last resort breaches the *Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties* *1969*[[139]](#endnote-140). One of the key and controversial elements of this Convention is contained in its Article 19 regarding reservations. In fact, Article 19 (c) of the Convention prohibits reservations which are incompatible with the object and purpose of the treaty to which they relate[[140]](#endnote-141). This echoes the criticism made with regards to whom the duty to implement international law relies: states, primary subjects of international law[[141]](#endnote-142). Notwithstanding this, international law and the human rights deriving from it should not be limited due to incongruous reservations which contradict the essence of a treaty. The CRPD promotes equal status before the law for people with disabilities and requires states to take appropriate measures to achieve this goal. This reservation should not be used by states and territories in Australia to limit their scope of action in promoting supported decision making. The key to an effective inclusion and full respect of what Australia had committed to by ratifying the CRPD relies on this very support mechanism rather than simple substitution in the best interest of a person.

1. **Supported Decision-Making paradigm**

This part provides a definition of SDM consistent with the CRPD (1). Then, the Irish new *Capacity Act* *2015* will be studied in order to grasp the possibilities of implementation of such a system (2). Finally, this part provides an overview of the current reform movement happening in Australia (3).

1. **Supported Decision-Making consistent with the CRPD**

As Steven J. Hoffman, Lathika Sritharan and Ali Tejpar explain it, the CRPD consists of a 25-paragraph preamble and 50 articles that address the obligations of state parties, enumerate the rights of persons with disabilities, and outline the implementation and monitoring processes of the Convention[[142]](#endnote-143). The preamble provides that disability should be understood as an evolving concept. There is only one country which fully translated this evolutive concept into a law: the Republic of Ireland. The *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015* envisages different levels of mental capacity (disability) for different situations and clearly states this evolutive characteristic[[143]](#endnote-144). In Australia, Canada or in the UK, no legislation is currently as progressive as the Irish one.

Further, Article 12 of the CRPD represents the most pertinent section of the Convention with regard to decision-making. It is about attributing legal capacity to people with disabilities. This is essential because one of the most burning issues when dealing with people with LD is the abuse they face due to a lack of an autonomous legal status.

**Article 12 - Equal recognition before the law** (emphasis added)

*1****. States Parties*** *reaffirm that persons with disabilities have the right to recognition everywhere as persons before the law.*

*2. States Parties* ***shall recognize*** *that persons with disabilities enjoy* ***legal capacity on an equal basis*** *with others* ***in all aspects of life****.*

*3. States Parties* ***shall take appropriate measures to provide access by persons with disabilities to the support they may require*** *in exercising their legal capacity.*

*4. States Parties* ***shall ensure*** *that all measures that relate to the exercise of legal capacity provide for* ***appropriate and effective safeguards*** *to prevent abuse in accordance with international human rights law. Such safeguards shall ensure that measures relating to the exercise of legal capacity* ***respect the rights, will and preferences of the person****, are free of conflict of interest and undue influence, are proportional and tailored to the person's circumstances, apply for the shortest time possible and are subject to regular review by a competent, independent and impartial authority or judicial body. The safeguards shall be proportional to the degree to which such measures affect the person's rights and interests.*

*5. Subject to the provisions of this article, States Parties shall take all appropriate and effective measures to ensure the equal right of persons with disabilities to own or inherit property, to control their own financial affairs and to have equal access to bank loans, mortgages and other forms of financial credit, and shall ensure that persons with disabilities are not arbitrarily deprived of their property.[[144]](#endnote-145)*

N. Caivano explains that people with disabilities can be perceived as subjects rather than objects of the law thanks to Article 3 combined with Article 12 of the CRPD[[145]](#endnote-146). That is to say that people with LD can finally be considered as actors and right-bearers in our society which will lead them to be granted legal capacity and agency - the right to act to enforce their rights as individuals.

In this project, as the Law Professor Robert Dinerstein proposes, WWDACT understands SDM as a series of relationships, practices, arrangements, and agreements designed to assist a person with disabilities to make and communicate to others decisions about his/her life[[146]](#endnote-147). The SDM process seeks to help the person with disabilities making and expressing his/her decisions using trustworthy people around her/him[[147]](#endnote-148).

Scholars who have analysed the legal implications of Article 12 or the CRPD assert that this Article aims to recognise legal capacity in every person with a disability, including individuals with high-support needs. The CRPD is therefore clearly in favour of SDM and pursues the abandonment of current guardianship laws entrenched in substituted decision-making[[148]](#endnote-149).

In English common law tradition, a person who had been deprived of legal capacity could not enter into contracts and could not commence litigation before the courts. A person who was found to lack capacity over property and affairs was also prevented from making all decisions in that realm. A person who was found to be incapable of managing their investments, for example, would also be prevented from managing their daily spending, even if they remained capable of doing so.[[149]](#endnote-150) This approach contrasts with French and Quebec civil law systems for instance, where depending on your level of disability, one person can be prevented from managing her property but would be allowed to engage in daily spending[[150]](#endnote-151) – although this would be voided in case of abuse[[151]](#endnote-152).

Further, it is relevant to remark that human decisions are usually influenced and shaped by the interrelationships of decision-makers including parents, friends, teachers[[152]](#endnote-153). This acknowledgement is essential if one wants to change the paradigm in which human societies are currently entrenched. The social environment is very important when tackling human cognitive capacities. Hence, thanks to the diversity of human sensitivities within society, one can overcome decision-making difficulties by using these resources. That is why the support paradigm – also called universal legal capacity [[153]](#endnote-154) – can empower people with disabilities. However, if support in decision-making is to be recognised as a way to finally enable the informed consent of people with LD, some safeguards should be put in place to avoid abuses – such as a third person (supporter) exerting undue influence.

In fact, most of the literature on the topic discusses the pros and cons of this SDM theory[[154]](#endnote-155). Therefore, a monitor of the supporter could be set up as it has been done in British Columbia (Canada)[[155]](#endnote-156). Hence, undue influence can be prevented. Further, the right to take risk and make mistakes should be ensured as well[[156]](#endnote-157). In fact, no human being is free from flaws and empowering people also encompasses letting them make mistakes.

Dr L. Series highlights the fact that the CRPD demands a *disability neutral response to risk and vulnerability*. This means that the CRPD promotes the implementation of general regulations which would not be discriminatory against people with disabilities. Dr L. Series remarks that some coercive measures are currently perceived as acceptable because they “only” target vulnerable people who are in need of “protection”. However, it is necessary to consider how non-disabled people would feel if those regulations were applicable to the entire population as a whole[[157]](#endnote-158). This question raises a philosophical debate but it is not superficial to ask this of ourselves. Indeed, many researchers complain and condemn the fact that people with disabilities are not heard. Further, as noticed in research tackling forced contraception and forced sterilisation, if forced sterilisation is now almost unanimously condemned, coercion remains acceptable when it is used for Long-Acting Reversible Contraception (LARC)[[158]](#endnote-159). Current legislations are too paternalistic and impair empowerment.

Consequently, our society needs a change of paradigm which will consider people with LD as complete individuals with specific needs in relation to decision-making. These needs can be overcome through appropriate support and respect provided to these persons. The cornerstone of SDM is autonomy. As scholars have highlighted, one should not confuse “mental capacity” with “legal capacity” [[159]](#endnote-160). Hence, “mental incapacity” should not be used as a way to take away someone’s agency. That is why the obsession for capacity assessment is actually irrelevant. For as authors already contended in 2010[[160]](#endnote-161), the capacity test should be abandoned in favour of ability to express – in various ways of course - in order to encompass all the population. As the General Manager of Advocacy for Inclusion, Christina Ryan, said at the 2016 Conference of the Adult Guardianship and Administration Council (AGAC): *This is a bucket. It has a 10 litre capacity. Capacity is appropriate for buckets, but not for people[[161]](#endnote-162)*. In her intervention, C. Ryan depicted the current reality of people deemed incapable. Some people who only have difficulty in expressing or understanding some information will fall into a guardianship system which denies them a proper independent and autonomous legal status. Consequently, it is urgent to implement Article 12 now!*[[162]](#endnote-163)*

Moreover, much research argues that SDM, enlightened by the CRPD, focuses more on personal and biographical – rather than clinical – knowledge of a person with LD[[163]](#endnote-164). Accordingly, this paradigm places greater importance in the role of family, friends and trustworthy people for accompanying and supporting someone in their choices. Such an approach is coherent and mirrors a European initiative carried out by Inclusion Europe which seeks to list efficient SDM mechanisms for people with LD. The project catalogues European as well as non-European initiatives. For instance, ACT Disability Aged and Carer Advocacy Service’s (ADACAS) online tool for decision-making is proposed as an efficient model for accompanying people with LD in medical decisions[[164]](#endnote-165).

Further, in order to help medical professionals dialoguing with people with LD, the UK implemented a health passport. It has also been recently implemented in New Zealand[[165]](#endnote-166). The passport contains different information related to the previous diagnoses of the person as well as their decision-making support wishes. It is innovative because it explains how the person likes to be treated or not. It can be a useful tool for accompanying medical professionals in knowing the person better and having better dialogue with him/her. Further, this tool is consistent with what the ACT Law Reform Advisory Council (ACT LRAC) recommended in its 2016 guardianship report[[166]](#endnote-167).

The social approach promotes a more evolutionary understanding of disabilities. Therefore, people categorized as incapable should be taken out of this medical box. People with disabilities must be included in their own care decisions. This is in accordance with what is asserted in the CRPD and the *Capacity Act* *2015* enacted in the Republic of Ireland.

1. **The Irish Capacity Act**

The Republic of Ireland has signed the CRPD but not yet ratified it. Nonetheless, it appears that it has the most progressive legal framework in assisting people with disabilities in their decision-making process.

The Republic of Ireland had enacted a new Act, the *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015*, which is very progressive concerning the decision-making process for adults with LD. Further, this has been welcomed by the Irish Mental Health Commission because the former Act dated from the 19th century.

The Act recognises different options for supporting decision-making for people with LD. Thus, instead of providing a sole option of a substituted power to make a decision, there are two different steps possible before this last resort solution[[167]](#endnote-168). Those options are made possible because the Act recognises that mental capacity is not uniform and should be assessed at the time of the decision to be taken in relation to the matter in question[[168]](#endnote-169). This approach to capacity is functional and not binary. Such an approach to capacity assessment offers a greater place to the person with disability in front of the law and for his/her own decisions. Furthermore, this concept echoes the preamble of theCRPD which seeks to recognise that disability is an evolving concept[[169]](#endnote-170). Notwithstanding this, one needs to recall that the capacity can be withdrawn and that substituted decision-making remains as a last resort. However, the difference with former examples is that it relies on safeguards to ensure this is a last resort solution and that the Act has jurisdiction over personal as well as property matters.

The *Capacity Act 2015* offers three types of decision-making mechanisms. Two are based on support with the assisted decision-making option and the co-decision-making option. A last one is based on substitution called the decision-making representative option.

The two first options are meant to cope with the various understanding and communication difficulties people with LD are facing. Further, those mechanisms are available for any kind of decision, whether it is related to welfare, property and finance or both. This is a very important point since most legislation differentiates property management from personal welfare in implementing SDM mechanisms.

*Assisted decision-making: a person may appoint a decision-making assistant – typically a family member or carer – through a formal decision-making assistance agreement to support him or her to access information or to understand, make and express decisions. Decision-making responsibility remains with the person. The decision-making assistant will be supervised by the Director of the Decision Support Service.*

This option is a true model of SDM since the person in the matter has the final word on the decision and that the assistant acts more like a translator than a parent.

*Co-decision-making: a person can appoint a trusted family member or friend as a co-decision-maker to make decisions jointly with him or her under a co-decision-making agreement. Decision-making responsibility is shared jointly between the person and the co-decision-maker. The co-decision-maker will be supervised by the Director of the Decision Support Service.*

This second option is mixed and sounds like the one in Saskatchewan with the authority to make a decision shared between the person in the matter and his/her co-decision maker. However, the difference relies on the supervision that is provided in order to monitor the action of the co-decision maker. Thus, the risk present in the Saskatchewan model will be hopefully overcome in the implementation of the new Irish law.

*Decision-making representative: for the small minority of people who are not able to make decisions even with help, the Act provides for the Circuit Court to appoint a decision-making representative. A decision-making representative will make decisions on behalf of the person but must abide by the guiding principles and must reflect the person’s will and preferences where possible. The functions of decision-making representatives will be as limited in scope and duration as is reasonably practicable. The decision-making representative will be supervised by the Director of the Decision Support Service*”[[170]](#endnote-171).

Finally, this last option is substituted decision-making but it appears heavily managed in order to limit its use. Furthermore, there is no reference to the best interest but rather refers to the will and preferences. Consequently, the progress made by the Irish *Capacity Act 2015* can be welcomed.

It is worth noting that the Act will put in place a superior body responsible for monitoring those agreements allowing SDM: the Decision Support Service (DSS). This body will be established within the Mental Health Commission. The DSS aims to support decision-making by and for adults with capacity difficulties and to monitor individuals who are providing support to people with capacity difficulties. Therefore, there will be a coherent framework organising and promoting support in decision-making for people with LD. Further, the Director of the DSS will, *inter alia*, prepare Codes of Practice for specific groups to provide guidance in relation to the Act. The Director is responsible for providing information to members of the public about the Act, and for promoting awareness of the new law on capacity[[171]](#endnote-172). Hence, one understands that medical professionals would be informed about this and that would, hopefully, limit prejudices and misinformation on the capacity of people with LD[[172]](#endnote-173).

The *Capacity Act 2015* significantly extends the statutory remit of the Mental Health Commission to include wide-ranging regulatory and information functions for the Director of the DSS[[173]](#endnote-174). Further, it is relevant to highlight that the Mental Health Commission will have to work with the Department of Health as well as the Department of Justice and Equality and other relevant stakeholders to put in place the necessary infrastructure to make the DSS operational in a timely manner[[174]](#endnote-175). This shows that such a reform promotes cooperation between different actors in order to take real advantage of the new legislation and effectively include people with LD within their own life’s decisions.

This legal framework complies much more with Article 12 of the CRPD compared to other systems overseas. In the preliminary part of the *Capacity Act 2015*, there is a clear recognition of the different levels of LD which require different kinds of support for decision-making.

First of all, the Act uses the term functional to talk about capacity, underlining the evolving concept of disability. Thus, it provides that capacity fluctuates according to different matters[[175]](#endnote-176). Then, in order to rebut the capacity presumed, the Act does not refer to *understanding the foreseeable consequences of the decision*. Rather, it proposes a very restricted definition which will limit the declaration of incapacity[[176]](#endnote-177). Moreover, in order to ensure the recognition of capacity is scalable to large numbers of people, the Act states that the capacity to retain information for a short time only is sufficient[[177]](#endnote-178).

Consequently, the Irish legislation appears to be complying the most with the CRPD. However, concerning children with disabilities, their implication within the decision making with regards to contraception remains limited.

The Irish Family Planning Association (IFPA) underlines that before the age of 16, a girl needs the consent of her parents or guardians in order to receive contraception – 16 being the age of consent for medical procedures*[[178]](#endnote-179).* However, although the Irish law is very progressive and can be taken as an example when it comes to the decision-making process for adults with LD, the situation is rather different in relation to contraception[[179]](#endnote-180).

1. **Reform movement and pilot projects in Australia**

Most of the legislation on guardianship, consent to medical treatment and mental health do not consider strong SDM mechanisms and are rather trapped within a substituted model of decision-making. However, this matter represents a burning issue and the new Acts in the Republic of Ireland, Northern Ireland (UK), Northern Territory (Australia), or Victoria (Australia) prove that changes are first needed, and secondly happening.

The Australian Law Reform Commission (ALRC) released a report in 2014 named *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*[[180]](#endnote-181)*.* The ALRC recommends that states and territories harmonise their legislations dealing with guardianship, consent to medical treatment and mental health[[181]](#endnote-182). It asserts that in order to be consistent with the CRPD, Australian states and territories should implement SDM processes for empowering people with disabilities and granting them recognition before the law.

Further, the ALRC calls for repealing all discriminatory mental health legislation, guardianship legislation and any other substituted decision-making regimes quoting Drs Fleur Beaupert, Piers Gooding and Linda Steele:

*When restrictions are placed on the right to exercise legal capacity and the right to refuse medical treatment on an equal basis with others, the basis for supported decision-making as a remedy for disability-based discrimination is compromised. Hence, even if provisions for ‘supported decision-making’ and other measures to support the exercise of legal capacity were installed into current mental health and guardianship laws, the violation of core obligations of the CRPD would remain.[[182]](#endnote-183)*

In its submission to the ALRC, the Office of the Public Advocate of South Australia (OPA SA) acknowledges the fact that states and territories have responsibility in Australia to implement progressive laws in the decision-making area. It identifies that current state and territory laws do not provide for SDM arrangements.

Despite this, SA laws proposed a substituted decision-making process to people deemed mentally incapable. The OPA SA conducted a project to trial SDM mechanisms to let participants with decision-making impairment to be the final decision-makers*.* The project lasted for two years, from 2010 to 2012 and included people with brain injury, intellectual disability, autism, and motor neurone disease. The aim of the project was also to implement an SDM regime for those participants. This was based on non-statutory agreements made with people participants already knew. Findings of the project highlighted that the majority of the participants had increased their self-confidence as well as their decision-making capacity. The project’s conclusions stressed that support networks have improved and that participants had increased their community engagement[[183]](#endnote-184).

Further, in 2013, ADACAS carried out a similar project in the ACT for people with psychosocial and intellectual disability. The ACT project was also based on participants’ communities[[184]](#endnote-185). The report highlights that “*each person’s capacity for self-determination was limited, not by their ability to make a decision, but by the support they received to exercise decision making.*”[[185]](#endnote-186). Therefore, the efficiency and social benefits of the SDM process have been proven. It is now crucial to enact laws to enforce such system. Further, this echoes a system already implemented in British Columbia (Canada): Vela Microboard.

VELA Microboards have been established in British Columbia to offer a tool to plan for the future and to manage and fund a range of individualized support. This system works with 5 or 8 people in the board who know the person with LD in need of support. However, if such a collective enterprise sounds good to avoid abuse, this system does not include the supported person in the board which takes decisions *in fine*[[186]](#endnote-187). Therefore, the ACT can inspire itself from this model but should consider including the person himself/herself within the board. This way, the board would be like a social encirclement for the person with high support needs and would allow the person to make decisions after a collective brainstorming. This also enhances the capacity of people with LD to make decisions. Consequently, in the long term, this alleviates the needs for support and empowers people with LD.

Furthermore, OPAs in Victoria and SA acknowledged the need for a SDM frame and opportunity for people with disability. However, the OPA SA asserts that a substituted decision-making should be the last resort option[[187]](#endnote-188) when it should not be an option at all. Nonetheless, research evidenced that some people rather have a representative who would decide on their behalf[[188]](#endnote-189). Therefore, if the substitution model might not be abolished, it should be used only when the person in question requires it. That is to say that this person would keep his/her legal capacity to decide to enter in a substitution model when wanted and that courts will never be allowed to appoint a substituted decision-maker to anyone, no matter the mental capacity alleged. This solution echoes representative agreements made in British Columbia which also mirror powers of attorney mechanisms already in place.

Also, in 2014, the OPA SA pointed out that relationships of support currently operate informally[[189]](#endnote-190). Hence, the same year, the Victorian Law Reform Commission (VLRC) issued a report recommending, *inter alia*, to implement legal ways for supportive decision-making to take place. Finally, the GAB 2014 has been proposed in Victoria[[190]](#endnote-191). It introduces the idea of a “*supportive guardian”*. The Bill has not been enacted yet and consequently is not passed into force. It envisages allowing Victorian Civil and Administrative Tribunal (VCAT) to issue an order of supportive guardianship[[191]](#endnote-192). This system creates a formal SDM mechanism and leaves the decision to be made by the supported person. The supportive guardian’s status mirrors the supportive attorney regime enacted in 2014[[192]](#endnote-193). Indeed, following the VLRC, the Victorian government implemented a legal regime regulating SDM for people with LD. However, the Bill still considers substituted decision-making situations. The GAB 2014 is a new step toward full implementation of the CRPD, however, the UN Convention requires more. The Victorian Bill can be described as schizophrenic in a way that it states that every adult has decision-making capacity while it proposes to rebut this assumption and therefore strip autonomous legal capacity off the person in the matter. In fact, the GAB 2014 acknowledges that decision-making capacity can fluctuate and that VCAT should not assume decision-making incapacity due to unwise decisions. Notwithstanding this, the Bill continues to allow full guardianship in case of decision-making incapacity assessed. Moreover, in dealing with medical procedure, the best interest test remains the rule. Consequently, the GAB 2014 is a welcome step but could go further by proposing monitoring boards in order to ensure an effective implementation of these more progressive propositions.

Furthermore, in 2014, a SDM pilot Project has been carried out in Victoria in order to imagine the replacement of the substituted decision-making model. The project was similar to the SA and ACT pilot projectsin its goal but also complementary in its findings. In SA, participants had lighter LD and knew their supporters, whereas in Victoria, people with severe and profound disabilities were participating and did not know their supporters[[193]](#endnote-194). This is encouraging since most of the international literature on the subject bemoans the absence of studies including people with severe disabilities. Further, it is worth noting that choosing supporters among trustworthy people known by the person with LD is not always feasible. In fact, people with high need supports who are isolated and have few or no family/friend contacts, would remain at the margin. That is why the Irish as well as the British Columbian systems are not perfect and they keep the substituted decision-making scheme as a last resort. On the contrary, it is possible to encompass every person with LD and effectively reach a universal legal capacity free from discrimination. The Victorian experience proves it.

The Victorian project developed a model in which trained volunteers were connected with socially isolated people who wanted support to make decisions. Volunteers were trained to ease access to information and communicate the will and preferences of participants. This was done in order to promote participants’ dignity and autonomy by building their decision-making capacity. The findings of this study revealed that the supporter and the supported share interdependent roles. The participant has his/her way of expressing his/her preferences while the supporter has to be responsive to these expressions[[194]](#endnote-195). That is to say that both parties would be creating their own communication system which will be evolving and continuously nurtured. Further, in British Columbia, a specific Non-Governmental Organisation (NGO) called Nidus is the leader in accompanying people in their decision-making[[195]](#endnote-196). They are an independent NGO which can be taken as an example for an external body capable of supporting people with LD[[196]](#endnote-197).

Finally, the project’s conclusions revealed that the relationship with the supporter appeared to have contributed to the participant’s sense of self and identity and autonomy. However, other outcomes indicate that the biggest barrier to enabling participants’ decision making is due to the lack of interest by staff in the participant[[197]](#endnote-198). This finding is in total agreement with what the HLSCR observed in 2014[[198]](#endnote-199). This highlights the fact that a relationship of trust is essential as well as an honest dedication to the person supported. Hence, in order to implement an efficient SDM system, time and training will have to be seriously considered. In fact, the life and expectations of the person supported must be known and understood by the assistant. That is why most of the legislation abroad, like in the Republic of Ireland or in British Columbia, integrate the fact that the supporter would be someone the person with a disability already knows. Therefore, the supporter would be able to communicate faster with the person with disability as well as advocating for his/her rights and wishes since he/she would know this person beforehand. Further, the pilot projects did not base their experience on a judiciary appointed supporter. This is less burdensome and should be considered as well.

Nonetheless, even though the Victorian pilot project for SDM revealed that providing a SDM mechanism was time-consuming and required trainings[[199]](#endnote-200), the ACT is a smaller jurisdiction and has many resources already available. Therefore, the ACT requires less investment. In addition, many leading NGOs in the sector are present in the ACT and can be integrated in programs for implementing an effective SDM process. Finally, the major outcome of the different pilot projects demonstrates that SDM mechanisms empower people with disabilities, increase their self-confidence and therefore facilitate their insertion, inclusion and participation within society.

Training medical practitioners as well as carers, teachers, parents and supporters[[200]](#endnote-201) is fundamental as well. Listening to the woman/girl with disabilities is essential in order to empower her[[201]](#endnote-202). Indeed, the different pilot projects dealing with SDM in Australia as well as academic research have proved that valuing the person with LD by supporting her in making decisions will empower him/her.

In their piece, Gavin and colleagues are praising the benefits of SDM. In fact, they assert that it has positive outcomes for the person supported since more importance is given to her/him. Finally, they underline the positive effect on society as a whole since such inclusion allows a better understanding of each other and creates new relationships and networks[[202]](#endnote-203). It is worth noting that all those academic reviews are corroborated by practical experiences that have been carried out in Victoria, SA[[203]](#endnote-204), and the ACT as well as in the UK, Canada and the USA. Therefore, denying the relevance of SDM results in denying reality. Further it would constitute a hurdle to achieve human rights and common respect. It is therefore socially efficient and imperative to promote and invest in SDM[[204]](#endnote-205).

1. **Special focus on the ACT**

In the ACT, the *Guardianship and Management Act 1991* regulates contraception grants to women with a mental disability. This Act provides that if an adult is considered to have impaired decision-making ability[[205]](#endnote-206), he/she requires to be appointed a guardian in order to accompany him/her in his/her life[[206]](#endnote-207). Hence, *inter alia*, the guardian can “*give, for the person, a consent required for a medical procedure or other treatment (…)”*[[207]](#endnote-208). However, the Act defines *prescribed medical procedure* as *a medical procedure concerned with contraception*. Therefore, the Act provides that one needs an order from the ACT Civil and Administrative Tribunal (ACAT)[[208]](#endnote-209) in order to grant contraception to an adult with mental disabilities.

Furthermore, in order to adjudicate, the ACAT has to look at the *best interest* of a person[[209]](#endnote-210). For this purpose, the ACAT has to take into account *the wishes of the person, so far as they can be ascertained*[[210]](#endnote-211). Yet, we already described the shortcomings of the best interest test.

For girls with LD, there is no legislation regulating the granting of contraception. Therefore, parents of minors with LD can consent to granting contraception[[211]](#endnote-212).

It appears therefore that girls with LD remain tributary to their parents' decisions to get contraception and there is no legal framework which will ensure these girls really understand what contraception means for them. And, what about the decision-making process? It appears that it relies on the doctor they are facing. Some doctors can be more inclusive than others when a decision over a contraceptive should be made. In fact, some doctors do not themselves understand the regulations in place in the ACT[[212]](#endnote-213).

Consequently, with regards to granting contraceptives to women with LD under guardianship, the process is very burdensome and should be repealed. Indeed, most women with LD with a guardian formerly had less straightforward access (albeit wholly by substituted decision making) to contraceptives before they were 18[[213]](#endnote-214). Thus, when they turn 18, the law dictates that their guardians should now go to court in order to enable them to continue to use the contraceptive. This creates grey periods when a woman with LD cannot have access to contraceptive until the court agrees to it even if she previously used to take this contraceptive. In fact, this gap period will vary from one case to another depending on the contraceptive method used[[214]](#endnote-215).

For example, if a girl used to have an implanon as a contraceptive, this device usually last for three years, the guardian of the young adult will have to seek an ACAT order when she turns 18. However, this order need to be reviewed for each new device put. Hence, the guardian will have to lodge another application to the same court three years later in order to require another judiciary approval for inserting the next implanon[[215]](#endnote-216). In fact, this is strikingly burdensome as court orders authorizing to continue using a contraceptive have to be reviewed. Furthermore, practice can be even more complex. For instance, a certain contraceptive being used may become unsatisfactory, necessitating change to another contraceptive type. Once again, the same process has to be launched. Consequently, even if ACAT appears to be very responsive to these situations, one understands that it is not the appropriate manner to proceed.

Thus, the model adopted by the ACT government is a substituted decision-making process too. The ACT LRAC issued a report on guardianship in 2016 which confirms the current movement in rethinking guardianship and finally implementing CRPD principles. ACT LRAC’s recommendations are similar to the one made by the LCO (2017) as well as the VLRC (2014). It recommends considering *the wishes and preferences of the person* with impaired decision-making ability instead of using the *best interest test*[[216]](#endnote-217). It asserts that the SDM paradigm should be enforced with appropriate safeguards[[217]](#endnote-218) as well. However, the ACT LRAC proposes a similar legal framework to the Irish one and therefore maintains, as a last resort, the substituted decision-making option. This last resort option is called “representative decision-making” and would require the representative to look at the will and preferences of the represented individual instead of their best interest [[218]](#endnote-219). Again, words matter but euphemism should not be the rule. The term representation under civil law means substituted decision-making. Further, without proper safeguard to ensure that the actual will and preferences of the represented person are considered, this regime remains based on substitution and perpetuates the denial of the person’s rights. Therefore, this last resort option cannot be accepted as a sustainable solution and should be temporary. In fact, the ACT needs a specific timeframe to totally abandon the substituted model – being called representative. The ACT can invest in capacity building as has been underlined by the same report. This way, every person with decision-making impairment will be included as complete subjects of law and ACT law will comply with the UN Conventions as well as giving effectiveness to the ACT HRA (2004).

Further, it is worth noting that some parts of ACT legislation appear to already consider human rights of people with mental health issues. In fact, the object of the *Mental Health Act 2005* aims to *promote* *the capacity of people with a mental disorder (…) to (…) participate in, their assessment and treatment, care or support (…)*, as well as *facilitate [their] access (…) to services provided in a way that recognises and respects their rights, inherent dignity and needs;(…)[[219]](#endnote-220).* Therefore, the ACT provides a legal framework willing to ensure the human right of people with LD.

Yet, when one looks at practice, it seems that the law is more or less well implemented according to the practitioner that one faces[[220]](#endnote-221). Thus, even if the law reveals some interests in the wishes of the represented person, as the HLSCR demonstrated, without safeguards, a progressive statute is not implemented. Therefore, safeguards are needed to better implement human rights for people with disabilities. This arises especially from Article 12 of the CRPD which seeks to implement an *equal recognition before the law*, which means to be a person with full legal capacity, with rights and the right to act before the law to enforce those rights.

Moreover, Article 12 of the CRPD underpins the *right to equality* in the ACT HRA[[221]](#endnote-222)*.* Notwithstanding the fact that the Act notes that “*all rights may be subject to reasonable limits (…)”,* limitation of the recognition of a person before the law cannot result in total denegation of this right. Therefore, SDM procedures appear to be the sole effective solution which is consistent which the ACT HRA as well as the CRPD. Moreover, acknowledging the fact that there are as many disabilities as there are people, the law cannot be binary when considering mental capacity. The Irish new *Capacity Act* *2015* proves that such recognition is possible[[222]](#endnote-223).

Hence, a revision of the concept of capacity is needed. The ACT Human Rights Commission (ACT HRC) says that a lawful consent can be understood at the light of VLRC which described capacity to consent as *a legal concept that describes the level of intellectual functioning a person requires to make and accept responsibility for important decisions that often have legal consequences.* Accordingly, different levels of capacity can be envisaged which would trigger different level of support. However, level zero of capacity should never be accepted.

Indeed, the ADACAS 2013 pilot project on SDM investigates this. Participants’ capacity for self-determination was impaired by the support they received to exercise decision-making and not by their ability to make a decision[[223]](#endnote-224). This reinforces the call for changing the paradigm and working on adapting society to include people with disabilities rather than discrediting them and preventing their full participation. ADACAS’ recommendations focused on the importance of recognising a wide variety of supports for decision-making. This would allow the ACT to really include different needs and disabilities. This will fit the realities of disabilities which is evolving and fluctuating. That is why, as ADACAS advises it, as well as the VLRC, legislation should provide formal as well as informal SDM mechanisms in order to encompass and reach every need in the ACT. Finally, as Dr A. Arstein-Kerslake highlights it describing ADACAS’ findings: “*cultural change needs to be done to normalise the active participation of people with cognitive disability in decision making”*[[224]](#endnote-225).

Further, court judgements appear, like in Canada, to be more progressive than statutes. The ACT HRC highlights that in 1992, in *Re T (An adult: Consent to Medical Treatment)[[225]](#endnote-226)*, Butler-Sloss LJ held that: *A man or woman of full age and sound understanding may choose to reject medical advice and medical or surgical treatment either partially or in its entirety. A decision to refuse medical treatment by a patient capable of making the decision does not have to be sensible, rational or well considered*. Moreover, the ACT HRC underlines that this statement has been cited with approval in other Australian courts[[226]](#endnote-227).

Furthermore, ACAT rulings have already been progressive and were heading toward a more comprehensive understanding of consent for people with LD since 2015. In *In the Matter of ER [2015] ACAT 73*, a person with mild and moderate disabilities and a bipolar diagnosis was under a guardianship regime. The question raised in the matter was to know if this person could consent to psychiatric treatment or not due to her alleged incapacity assessed under the *Guardianship and Management Act 1991*. ACAT acknowledged that capacity to consent can fluctuate over time and that capacity to consent should be assessed for every question[[227]](#endnote-228). That is to say that a person under a guardianship regime cannot be deemed incapable to decide for any situation she/he encounters in her/his life. Further, as underlined by Sean Costello, the ruling based itself recalling common law tests regarding capacity assessment. This includes:

* *A presumption that a person has capacity to make a decision;*
* *Capacity may fluctuate;*
* *Capacity must be assessed in relation to the decision to be made;*
* *The assessment of capacity is specific to the relevant decision;(…)*
* *The person making the decision should be given the necessary support to make the decision;*
* *The onus is on the applicant to rebut the presumption of capacity[[228]](#endnote-229)*.

Finally, one should bear in mind that the ACT has been a human rights jurisdiction since 2004. Further, Section 30 of the ACT HRA requires a Court or Tribunal to adopt a “human rights consistent” interpretation within the “purpose” of the statute. However, implementation of the CRPD relies largely on the good will, and especially the political will, of states and territories to do so. Furthermore, Section 36 of the *Guardianship and Management Act 1991* (ACT) demonstrates the medical approach of the ACT toward mental incapacity and therefore the denial of right to have an autonomous status before the law. If court cases appear progressive, the law which judges and medical practitioners are facing is far too paternalistic and yet impairs the realisation of women with disabilities’ human rights to choose their contraception.

**II) Reproductive rights of women with disabilities**

This second part focuses on the reproductive rights of women with disabilities which are entrenched in the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW). Women with disabilities, being women, are entitled to reproductive rights encompassing contraception (A) as well as access to sexual health education (B). Finally, a special focus on the ACT will be provided (C).

1. **Contraception and women with disabilities**

Accessing contraceptive is a right protected by international law under the CEDAW as it promotes the right to family planning for all women, without discrimination. However, reproductive rights are hard to achieve for women with disabilities due to different barriers, mostly societal which are translated into paternalistic regulations. This part first presents the different contraceptive options offered in general (1). Then, the paper focuses on women with disabilities’ experiences with contraception (2) and finishes depicting the different barriers encountered by women with disabilities related to contraception options (3).

1. **Reproductive rights and contraceptive options**

Since 1994, following the Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD) held in Cairo, Egypt, the international community agreed, *inter alia*, to recognise a universal access to a full range of reproductive health services, including family planning, as a fundamental right [[229]](#endnote-230). Therefore, states have the duty to ensure this right and should enact laws which go in this sense.

CEDAW provides that states parties to the Convention should ensure “*access to specific educational information to help to ensure the health and well-being of families, including information and advice on family planning”*[[230]](#endnote-231). Then, Article 12 underlines that “*States Parties shall take all appropriate measures to ensure access to health care services, including those related to family planning (…).”[[231]](#endnote-232).* Accordingly, one understands that sexual health education, if well implemented, is the perfect way to enforce these rights. However, without legal capacity recognised for women/girls with disabilities, these rights cannot be enforced by them. This constitutes therefore a blatant discrimination and infringes CRPD[[232]](#endnote-233), CEDAW[[233]](#endnote-234) as well as discrimination acts in the ACT[[234]](#endnote-235) and at the federal level[[235]](#endnote-236). Women/girls with disabilities have to be subjects of law in order to be fully entitled to those rights.

Further, concerning contraception for women/girls with disabilities, Australian state and territory statutes dealing with guardianship, medical consent and health care are really evasive when it comes to contraception. In the NSW *Disability service and guardianship Act 1987* (DSGA), “medical treatments” are broadly defined*[[236]](#endnote-237)*. Therefore, it is hard to know if contraception is included or not within the definition. Moreover, the DSGA also deals with “major treatment” which include some contraceptive methods, like injectable hormonal substance[[237]](#endnote-238), but not all of them. Further, the prescription of a pill does not seem to be included within the meaning of major treatment. Moreover, for under 18 years old, the*Children and Young Persons Protection and Care Act 1998[[238]](#endnote-239)* includes contraception within ‘‘*special medical treatment’’[[239]](#endnote-240).* Therefore, this shows the blurriness of the law dealing with contraception for women/girls with disabilities. Three different terms encompass different kinds of contraceptives and some even overlap each other. Special treatment for girls encompasses every kind of contraceptive, major treatment for adult includes only a few kinds. More development will be done on this matter in the next part of this paper.

However, Australia, like the other countries studied in this project, legalised access to various contraceptives. The different kind of legal contraceptives include diaphragms, Progestogen Only Pill (POP), Copper Intrauterine Device (IUD), Hormone Releasing Intrauterine Device (Mirena IUD), Male and Female condoms, emergency contraception, contraceptive injection (DPMA), Implanon, the Pill, vasectomy and hysterectomy. Further, it is also worth noting that injections, IUD as well as implants from a specific category of LARC are available. These are not spread enough in Australia. Finally, some traditional techniques of contraception can be highlighted since the United Nations (UN) encompass them in their studies: withdrawal and rhythm. Those methods are the least efficient ones.

The following tables, coming from the UN Department of Economic and Social Affairs, illustrate the contraceptive prevalence by method in Australia, the UK, Canada, Ireland and the United States of America (USA) in 1994 (Table 1) and in 2015 (Table 2)[[240]](#endnote-241). The year 1994 coincides with the ICPD and the recognition of reproductive rights as human rights and therefore as a political call for developing access to contraceptives as a means to control family planning to improve human development.

The evolution within 20 years is striking concerning female sterilisation as a mean of contraception. Its use has dropped in every country studied, especially in Canada where the proportion decreased by two thirds with a reduction of 20 percentage points. However, this data does not identify where there may be continued practice of sterilisation as a means of contraception used on women and girls with disabilities. WWDACT maintains the call for national uniform legislation in Australia to prohibit non-therapeutic sterilisation of minors except in cases where there is a serious threat to life or health[[241]](#endnote-242). Australia and Ireland also notably improved their situation in this matter with the practice of female sterilisation diminishing by approximately half of its former rate. On the other hand, the UK and Canada have seen increases in the rates of male sterilisation. This question deserves to be raised but it will not be analysed in this research. Another interesting and surprising element is that the use of condoms has decreased in the UK as well as the USA, as other means of contraception have increased. This might reveal a lack of knowledge or awareness about the transmission of Sexually Transmitted Infection (STI). The “AIDS generation” was very informed about it but a new generation, from late 1990’s and after, may have become inured to improved treatments of Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) and do not pay attention to condom use as much as they should[[242]](#endnote-243).

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Table 1: Estimates of contraceptive prevalence by method among married or in-union women aged 15 to 49 (percentage), 1994** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| *Countries* | *Any*  *method* | *Female*  *sterilization* | *Male*  *sterilization* | *Pill* | *Injectable* | *Implant* | *IUD* | *Male*  *condom* | *Vaginal*  *barrier*  *methods* | *Other*  *modern*  *methods* | *Rhythm* | *Withdrawal* |
| United Kingdom | 80.3 | 14.0 | 18.0 | 22.9 | 0.0 | 0.0 | 6.0 | 15.0 | 3.0 | 0.0 | 0.5 | 1.0 |
| Ireland | 71.0 | 7.2 | 8.4 | 22.7 | 0.1 | 0.0 | 1.3 | 21.3 | 0.5 | 0.0 | 3.3 | 2.7 |
| Canada | 75.3 | 30.7 | 15.2 | 14.4 | 0.0 | 0.0 | 2.9 | 9.4 | 0.8 | 0.0 | 0.7 | 0.8 |
| USA | 74.9 | 23.4 | 13.0 | 15.3 | 1.4 | 0.7 | 0.7 | 13.1 | 1.8 | 0.0 | 2.2 | 2.2 |
| **Australia** | **68.7** | **13.3** | **10.1** | **27.7** | **0.0** | **0.0** | **2.1** | **12.1** | **0.7** | **0.3** | **1.8** | **0.6** |

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Table 2: Estimates of contraceptive prevalence by method among married or in-union women aged 15 to 49 (percentage), 2015** | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| *Countries* | *Any*  *method* | *Female*  *sterilization* | *Male*  *sterilization* | *Pill* | *Injectable* | *Implant* | *IUD* | *Male*  *condom* | *Vaginal*  *barrier*  *methods* | *Other*  *modern*  *methods* | *Rhythm* | *Withdrawal* |
| United Kingdom | 81.3 | 8.0 | 21.0 | 28.0 | 2.0 | 1.0 | 10.0 | 7.0 | 1.0 | 2.0 | 0.5 | 0.8 |
| Ireland | 67.2 | 3.1 | 7.3 | 17.5 | 0.7 | 0.4 | 8.5 | 23.7 | 0.1 | 1.1 | 2.9 | 1.8 |
| Canada | 73.3 | 10.9 | 21.7 | 20.7 | 1.0 | 0.0 | 1.0 | 14.8 | 1.0 | 0.0 | 0.8 | 1.5 |
| USA | 75.1 | 21.8 | 10.8 | 16.0 | 0.0 | 1.0 | 5.1 | 11.6 | 0.2 | 2.7 | 1.3 | 4.6 |
| **Australia** | **68.4** | **6.3** | **8.9** | **28.8** | **2.0** | **2.7** | **1.5** | **14.0** | **0.8** | **0.3** | **1.2** | **1.7** |

If global evolution raises some questions such as the increase of male sterilisation or the decrease of male condom use, Australia appears to be on the right track. The Australian situation has improved in some domains, notably female sterilisation. Further, the use of condoms has increased as well. Moreover, different methods are used even if the Pill remains the most used contraceptive since it represents almost 30% of the method use compared to less than 3% for LARC. Therefore, even if the contraceptive prevalence in 2015 was above 70% in the UK, Canada and the USA, and below 70% in Australia[[243]](#endnote-244), a positive evolution must be highlighted. Moreover, it is nevertheless advisable to place a caveat on the high contraceptive prevalence rate in the UK due to the high prevalence rate of sterilisation for men and women (respectively 21% of and 8% in 2015). The same critique can be done on Canada. Ireland on the other hand is particularly a good student in the matter since its prevalence of contraception rate has increased while sterilisations have decreased. However, even though traditional methods have decreased, they remain high, representing 5% of contraceptive method use. This is mostly due to the conservatism of Irish regulation in family planning. Irish people had to wait the *Health (Family Planning) (Amendment) Act 1993* to be allowed to sell and supply condoms with no restriction of places nor age to buy them[[244]](#endnote-245).

Nonetheless, if the Australian trend looks good in improving access to contraception other than sterilisation, some inequalities remain. It is worth noting that Australia counts between 10% to 20% of women with an unmet need for family planning among those aged 15 to 49 who are married or in a union in 2015[[245]](#endnote-246) (UN map). This means that Australia is behind Canada, the USA, and Western Europe in terms of providing family planning, including contraception. Further, the report on Australia from the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW Committee) denounced that Australia does not provide desegregated data concerning Islanders and Aboriginals as well as women with disabilities[[246]](#endnote-247). Therefore, lacking this kind of information, NGOs are left with assumptions that these populations have less access to family planning information, counselling and education.

**UN map[[247]](#endnote-248): Percentage of women with an unmet need for family planning among**

**those aged 15 to 49 who are married or in a union, 2015**

The last recommendations from the CEDAW Committee for Australia dates from 2010. Australia has provided the Committee with its national report in December 2016. Hence, there is no UN recommendations updated yet. In 2010, the Committee underlined the “almost entire absence” of women with disabilities from key leadership and decision-making positions. Further, it highlighted that women with disabilities were disadvantaged with regard to educational and employment opportunities[[248]](#endnote-249). The Committee urged Australia to undertake measures to ensure that women with disabilities are better represented in society. This directly underpinned the necessity to grant legal capacity to those women – and men with disabilities – in order to foster their self-confidence and consequently their participation within society.

In the 2016 Australian report submitted to the CEDAW Committee, Australia does not inform the Committee on forced sterilisation, forced contraception nor on access to sexual health education for women with disabilities[[249]](#endnote-250). This might be due to a lack of data on that very topic since most of the reports denounce the scarcity of information regarding women with disabilities[[250]](#endnote-251).

In 2013, the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE) asserted that the promotion and protection of sexual and reproductive health and rights are essential to achieving gender equality, social justice and sustainable development. They also called for “gender sensitive” and “life-skills” based comprehensive sexual health education. This is needed in order to promote values of tolerance, mutual respect and nonviolence in relationships. It would include dealing with every sexual behaviour, without discrimination, including talking about people with disabilities as sexual beings with sexual needs and wishes[[251]](#endnote-252).

Last year, the UN agency International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF) had also called for such engagement from states. It encourages sexual health education outside of schools too in order to be able to reach every young person. Further, learning about sex before being confronted with it empowers people and enables them to refuse and denounce abuses[[252]](#endnote-253).

Furthermore, in 2013, the Family Planning NSW (FPNSW) released a document informing about reproductive and sexual health in Australia[[253]](#endnote-254). However, its report underlines that, *inter alia*, very little data was available concerning the reproductive health and access to contraception for women with disabilities. Moreover, two years later in 2015, the Family Planning Alliance Australia (FPAA) also called for further research targeting people with disabilities concerning contraception use[[254]](#endnote-255). Further, in a 2016 report called *A health system that supports contraceptive choice*, the Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association called for the creation of appropriate guidelines to support medical practitioners in assisting women with disabilities in their contraceptive choice[[255]](#endnote-256). Therefore, the need for more accurate data in this field becomes urgent.

FPNSW’s 2013 report states that very few women used LARCs*[[256]](#endnote-257).* However, international surveys reveal an over representation of these contraceptive methods among women with disabilities. It would be relevant to look at the information given to women with learning disabilities about these contraceptives. If it can be useful to not have to think about taking the contraception every day, it might be interesting to look at the actual information given to women with disabilities.

Further, a US research paper reveals that counselling prior to choose a contraceptive helps women achieve their reproductive rights[[257]](#endnote-258). Researchers designed an interactive program accessible on tablet, which focuses on women’s needs, concerns and questions about the different kinds of contraception. The outcome is very positive and demonstrates that shared decision-making enhances the efficiency of the contraceptive method chosen and therefore, of the women’s empowerment. Even though the study did not encompass women with disabilities, one can contemplate the idea adapted for women with disabilities.

As Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA) recalls it: “*The Australian government has agreed to take action to make sure all women and girls with disability enjoy all the human rights described in the Conventions, Treaties, Covenants and Declarations it has agreed to or supported.*”[[258]](#endnote-259) However, very few reforms have been actually implemented to improve women with disabilities’ achievement of their reproductive rights. That is why WWDACT calls for the ACT to take action and be a pioneer in this path to achieve reproductive rights of women and girls with disabilities. The ACT should take advantage of its small size and its reach in the community sector already active in the field. The ACT government has the power, as well as the duty, to finally ensure the human rights of women and girls with disabilities.

1. **Women with disabilities’ experiences with contraception**

Dr Michelle McCarthy, in her piece *“I have the jab so I can't be blamed for getting pregnant”: Contraception and women with learning disabilities*, acknowledges that women’s rights to control their reproductive rights have improved over the last few decades. However, she also sheds light on the fact that women with disabilities have been left behind. According to Dr M. McCarthy, there are four main reasons for this situation. First of all, she points out that feminism and disability rights campaigns are entrenched in liberal ideologies of autonomy and independence when support can be empowering tackling decision-making for people with disabilities. Then, she recalls that the eugenic paradigm remains a reality[[259]](#endnote-260). Thirdly, due to greater exposure to sexual abuse and rape, unintended pregnancy is a high risk and therefore contraception is granted to those women without much explanation. Finally, “the lack of voice” and inclusion of those women in researches on this matter leads society to ignore their realities[[260]](#endnote-261).

Furthermore, statutes dealing with guardianship and consent to medical treatment are not always clear. Australian’s situation reveals some reluctance to providing a clear legal framework to access contraception for women with disabilities. For instance, NSW has a sort of legal vacuum regarding granting contraceptive to young woman, between 16 and 18 years old. NCAT provides explanations regarding its jurisdiction for both adults[[261]](#endnote-262) and children[[262]](#endnote-263) without including young persons – between 16 and 18 years old. This leads to only apply common law principles. In fact, on the one hand, for girls under 16, a medical practitioner shall obtain a NCAT order to grant a contraceptive[[263]](#endnote-264). On the other hand, NCAT order is not necessary for women above 18. Yet, there is no legislative options for young persons to be granted contraception. Consequently, one will assume that young persons with LD will see their contraceptive choices decided by their parents, as they have parental responsibility for their child.

This oversight might be due to the fact that the *Children and Young Persons Protection and Care Act 1998* deals with children in general and not with children with disabilities in particular[[264]](#endnote-265). Hence, maturity is assumed at the age of 16 but how is maturity assessed for an adolescent with LD? In fact, they suffer attitudinal barriers which, in the case of contraception, limit their control over their reproductive rights. This shows that the need for a more individualised approach for people with disabilities is disregarded, especially when it comes to reproductive rights.

Further, in Victoria as well as in WA, Tasmania, Queensland, NT and SA, statutes dealing with guardianship and consent to medical procedure do not precisely outline under which category contraception falls[[265]](#endnote-266). Most of the documentation provided tackles very invasive medical procedures and undermines access to contraception as well as its definition[[266]](#endnote-267). Furthermore, the *Adult Guardianship Act 1988* (NT) stated that guardians cannot decide on behalf of the adult they represent in regard to major medical procedure including contraception. However, in the GAA 2016, the notion of ‘‘health care actions’’ is the only term used and the term contraception does not appear any more. Thus, only the ACT is clear on the matter even though the procedure for women, as it has been underlined, is very burdensome.

This observation is consistent with the World Health Organisation (WHO)’s findings. In 2011, the WHO already bemoaned that women with disabilities were less likely to get information on contraceptive uses and options[[267]](#endnote-268). Since statutes are not clear, access to rights is impaired.

Nonetheless, most of the countries studied for the purpose of this research allow access to contraceptive for women with disabilities even though WWDACT demonstrated that the women themselves do not always decide due to the substituted decision-making regime established under guardianship. Further, sexuality and disability remain taboo subjects which do not mix very well. Therefore, many legislations do not concretely deal with contraception for women with disabilities or tackle it partially only. Furthermore, Irish policies on the topic provide a strong example to grasp sexual realities of women with disabilities.

1. ***Irish specificity***

The history of reproductive rights and sexuality is quite complicated in Ireland. In 1929, the *Censorship of Publications Act 1929* was enacted and the selling, publishing, distributing or importing any publication that relates to contraception or abortion was prohibited. Irish people had to wait 1979 and the *Health (Family Planning) Act 1979* in order to see the legalisation of contraception. However, the Act specifies that contraception, including condoms, are only available on prescription from a doctor. Moreover, the doctor had to be satisfied that the person was seeking the contraceptives for *bona fide* family planning purposes. That is to say that one needed to be married. It is worth noting that condoms were not easy to access before 1993 and *the Health (Family Planning) (Amendment) Act 1993*. It allowed the sale and supply of condoms with no restriction of places nor age to buy them. Finally, it is only in 2011 that the Irish Medicines Board grants over-the-counter status to the emergency contraceptive pill Norlevo[[268]](#endnote-269). Hence, even though the Irish *Capacity Act* *2015* is very progressive, information about contraception continues to suffer societal barriers.

In fact, a 2011 thesis tackling*, inter alia*, contraception and consent for women/girls with disabilities in Scotland sheds lights on these barriers. It highlights the fact that Scotland remains rooted in societal and social stereotypes concerning people with disabilities and sexuality. The thesis recalls that the sexuality taboo in Western societies impairs access to a meaningful education on the matter. It also underlines the necessity to teach about sex to people with learning disabilities in order to empower them. People with LD need sexual health education as much people without LD. Indeed, academic as well as scientific research demonstrated that biological maturity and social/emotional maturity often leads to a denial of people with disabilities sexual needs[[269]](#endnote-270).

Ireland is a striking example of that. Indeed, the recognition of people with disabilities as sexual beings is far from being acquired. In February 2017, the Seanad – the Irish Congress – finalised and allowed the enactment of a new Bill concerning Criminal Law, the *Sexual Offences Act 2017*, which remains “narrow and paternalistic” according to Inclusion Ireland, an NGO which promotes empowerment of people with disabilities[[270]](#endnote-271).

According to the NGO, the “*New Bill leaves people with intellectual disabilities pre-judged in the eyes of the law”.* Indeed, under the *Sexual Offences Act 2017*, people with disabilities remain unequally treated. In fact, “protected person” remain forbidden to engage in any intercourse. Hence, as the Inclusion Ireland Campaigns and Policy Leader, Sarah Lennon, says ruefully, the new Bill will not erase “*the ‘chilling effect’ of the legislation with educators and advocates afraid to provide support to individuals with disabilities or provide education for fear of encouragement of law-breaking”[[271]](#endnote-272).* Moreover, the Irish government made a terrible counter sense of CRPD requirement since the Irish Minister for Justice repeatedly referred to the CRPD to justify the use of ‘protected person’ in the Bill – which has not been amended in the Act. However, as underlined before, protecting people with disabilities can be tricky. The CRPD aims to protect people with disabilities from societal prejudices which marginalise them. Thus, it does promote equality rather than discriminatory treatment. Support can be put in place to accompany people with disabilities to make themselves understood by others. The kind of protection promoted by the CRPD is to ensure people with disabilities’ rights to express themselves. In no circumstances, can protection be translated into a paternalistic view consisting of deciding about what is good or wrong, acceptable or not, on behalf of a person. As the different pilot projects in Victoria, SA and the ACT demonstrated, making decisions is a skill that requires training. People with disabilities are not incapable of making decisions. However, they have been deprived of this right which has resulted in impairing their decision-making skills. That is why self-advocate training should be implemented in this regard.

Consequently, the *Sexual Offences Act 2017* maintains the ban for “protected persons” to have romantic sexual relationships. A “protected person” is described as a person “*incapable of (a) understanding the nature, or the reasonably foreseeable consequences, of that act, (b) evaluating relevant information for the purposes of deciding whether or not to engage in that act, or (c) communicating his or her consent to that act by speech, sign language or otherwise”[[272]](#endnote-273).* One notices that this “protected person” test shares the failings of mental capacity tests in Canada which strips people with LD of their legal capacity. Further, this restriction is made for the sake of protection. Once again, categorizing people within boxes of “protected people” leads to marginalisation and disregard of their humanity, human needs and human rights.

Accordingly, one understands that contraception and sexual health education will hardly be accessible for “protected persons”. Hence, depending on their disability, some Irish adults will be able to enjoy a SDM scheme when they will be able to consent to medical treatment, like contraception, whereas others, like “protected Irish” will be excluded.

Moreover, even though accessing contraception has improved in Ireland, major issues remain concerning sexual health education provided to women with LD – let alone “protected women”. Charlotte Ryan, feature editor of University Times, tackled sexual rights of people with disabilities. She refers to the Irish movie, *Sanctuary*, which depicts the sexual reality of two persons with disabilities, she remarkably highlights that:

*The focus on what people with disabilities cannot do is a narrative found at the core of the Criminal Law (Sexual Offences) Act 1993[[273]](#endnote-274). Indeed, it endeavours to protect people from situations which they can’t understand or navigate, rather than providing a framework for experiencing things they can consent to. Rethinking what people with disabilities are capable of doing depends on how they are represented, something that Sanctuary addresses directly. There is something to be said for seeing the romantic interactions of two actors with disabilities performed on a stage – aside from showing the subtle differences of such an interaction, it quickly becomes clear how relatable it is. There’s still the over-eager-and-slightly-nervous fumbling, the comic embarrassment about contraception and the pervading sense of tenderness made all the more potent by the play’s honesty[[274]](#endnote-275).*

Finally, it is worth noting that the 2017 CEDAW report on Ireland demands the Irish government to implement laws ensuring access to contraception as well as sexual health education to women in general[[275]](#endnote-276). The report highlights the need for more data concerning women with disabilities in order to be able to better assess the need for legislation to ensure their human rights. Therefore, one understands that Ireland is not a model to consider in terms of accessing contraception for women with disabilities.

1. ***Other experiences***

Notwithstanding the fact that Ireland provides an extreme situation for women with disabilities accessing contraceptive and sexual relationships, experiences in other Western countries are not free from criticism. The following development will shed light on a social regulation mindset when women/girls with LD’s reproductive rights are at stake.

In the USA as well as in the UK, researchers have identified the same reasons why contraception would be granted to a woman/girl with LD[[276]](#endnote-277). It is granted on the ground that it will help overcome physical or behavioural problems related to menstruation. Also, Depo-Provera, which is not self-administrated, is overused even though medical studies shows that it can have very bad side effects on women[[277]](#endnote-278). Scholars argued that the way we practice healthcare is *“a means by which we demonstrate the value we place on other people's lives”*[[278]](#endnote-279). In the case of people with disabilities, it clearly appears that little value is given. In fact, some contraceptives have more dangerous side effects that should be taken into consideration when dealing with certain disabilities[[279]](#endnote-280). Women with disabilities should be informed as well and offered the possibility to make an informed decision on this matter. It can be explained through images and support, as it has been promoted in the last Canadian handbook of Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights[[280]](#endnote-281).

Further, some justifications for granting a contraceptive to a girl/woman with LD rely on wishing to avoid unintended pregnancy. This last argument raises controversy. Moreover, it is also worth noting that in case of an abuse, if pregnancy is avoided, transmission of sexual transmitted diseases (STI) is not[[281]](#endnote-282). Again, the USA’s findings regarding access to sexual health education mirrors the UK ones. Both countries lack medical care knowledge on the side effects of some contraceptives on women with disabilities. Reports note that medical professionals do not pay thorough attention to the complete medical histories and needs of young women with disabilities when prescribing contraception[[282]](#endnote-283). Finally, both reports note that knowledge about contraception varies with age – younger girls/women being less informed. This situation hinders an informed access to contraception since women/girls with LD are not provided with enough information in order to make a decision and give their effective consent.

Recent research tackling contraception and consent has been carried out by the Open University in the UK and published in 2015. The research entitled *Contraceptive choices for women with learning disabilities* provides some very important insights regarding women with LD’s experiences in receiving contraceptives. In fact, the research stresses that people labelled as vulnerable must be included within projects dedicated to them. Otherwise, protection that governments want to offer becomes a tool for increasing vulnerability and isolation[[283]](#endnote-284). Research findings revealed that in most of the cases, contraception was granted “just in case” without seeking the actual consent nor understanding of the clinical and social implications for the woman[[284]](#endnote-285). Further, again, scholars shed light on the fact that there is a lack of medical knowledge about the effect of contraception on women with disabilities. Therefore, best practice knowledge and guidelines are missing[[285]](#endnote-286).

The report starts by recalling that forced sterilisation used to be the biggest issue. Now, forced contraception must be scrutinized since women’s control over their own bodies has been taken from them with LARC. Three main reasons why sterilisation, and now contraception, have been regarded as “acceptable” are developed. First, there is societal fear around parenting for people with LD, second, negating the consequences of sexual abuse amongst women with LD and finally management of menstruation[[286]](#endnote-287). This perfectly echoes other research on this topic.

Hence, this report returns to forced sterilisation policies implemented in the UK and worldwide. It explains how women with disabilities were systematically denied the right to understand what happens to them, their bodies and their sexuality[[287]](#endnote-288). Consequently, one understands that women with LD were and remain kept as eternal children. This impairs access to adulthood and enjoyment of reproductive rights. Hence, by hindering access to or hiding information on sexual practices and contraception, society manages to prevent those women from becoming pregnant. Indeed, the report highlights the fact that LARCs have replaced sterilisation “*as the ‘acceptable’ face of dealing with the problem of procreation by women with learning disabilities”[[288]](#endnote-289)*. This shows that the harm has been rendered socially acceptable whilst “consent” remains left aside.

Furthermore, in its General Comment No. 3, the Committee of the CRPD pointed out that Article 6 of the Convention condemned forced contraception for women and girls with disabilities[[289]](#endnote-290). Indeed, Article 6 asserted that women and girls with disabilities are subject to further discrimination and this include denying them the realisation of their reproductive rights.

Moreover, all studies showed that women with disabilities are much more likely to be abused sexually[[290]](#endnote-291). Most of the decisions concerning sexuality and contraception are taken on behalf of the women with LD by parents, carer or professionals[[291]](#endnote-292). People with disabilities should be better informed about their rights, especially women who devalue themselves and ignore or reject their sexuality[[292]](#endnote-293).

Current practices in the UK remain based on coercion when it comes to contraception[[293]](#endnote-294). Obviously, there is a need for safeguards to ensure access to information. One can think of a commission composed of women with disabilities (both learning or/and physical) as well as advocates in the disability sector who would be trained and able to communicate and sincerely inform women with LD about their sexual and reproductive rights. For instance, the program TOPSIDE organises trainings for people with disabilities to be mentors for others[[294]](#endnote-295). This project has been launched in 2011 and has been developed with six different European Countries, including the UK. This empowers people with disabilities to become self-advocates. Moreover, as underlined by Professor Colin Morrison in his 2011 thesis *From disability to capability: sex and relationship learning for children and young people with a learning disability,* self-advocacy represents a powerful tool for people with LD who, as a marginalised group, are too often regarded as passive victims whereas they are also people with agency, feelings and relationships[[295]](#endnote-296).

The Open University study[[296]](#endnote-297) reveals that knowledge and understanding of contraception vary a lot between women with LD. Contraception can be perceived as medication for some woman when it is used to reduce menstrual pain. WWDACT is planning to undertake similar interviews with women with disabilities in order to assess their experiences and level of knowledge with regard to contraception in the ACT. However, it is worth highlighting that DPOs working with women with disabilities have already denounced the same realities for women with disabilities in Australia. Thus, forced sterilisation remains the rule and denial of information on their reproductive rights continues to be perpetuated[[297]](#endnote-298).

Further, when asked who took the decision to take a contraceptive, one participant in the British survey answered: “*My decision, I did not want children. Teachers said it was my decision”.* This answer is disturbing when we read her last sentence. This highlights the risk of coercion and undue influence some people can have over a person with LD when it comes to choices and consent. Moreover, consent to contraception can be led by fear. For instance, another participant in the project, who was 25 years old in 2011, said that she was taking contraceptives because she feared the child she would have would be taken away from her again.

*“I never want children would be too hard for me and social worker would take them away… My babies were taken away.”*

Nonetheless, some progress seems to have been achieved since the 1970’s. A striking example of forced contraception practices in the 70’s in the UK has been described by one woman, with high support needs, participating in the project. She explained that because she refused to take the pill - because she did not have sex – “carers” tricked her to force her to have an implant. They had told her that they were going to a restaurant when they actually took her to a hospital, blindfolded her and strapped her to the bed while inserting the implant. She was in pain but no-one cared about her[[298]](#endnote-299). She finally left this “care house” and now, she has someone who supports her, trusts her and talks to her too. Therefore, this helps her in choosing her own contraception without coercion[[299]](#endnote-300).

Most of the women interviewed were not trusted or believed when they said they would not have sex. This shed lights on misconceptions society has about people with LD as not coherent beings. Further, contraception is also widely used to avoid the outcomes of a rape. However, raising awareness on rapes against women with LD sounds like a more effective and relevant practice to fight against them rather than hiding rapes behind contraception.

1. **Barriers in accessing contraception for women with disabilities**

Consequently, social as well as societal prejudices hinder accessing contraceptive for women with disabilities. Moreover, women with disabilities have to cope with physical and attitudinal barriers[[300]](#endnote-301) before accessing contraception. A 2017 International Planned Parenthood Federation (IFFP) report acknowledges that women with disabilities are not recognised as sexual beings and that they lack information regarding family planning and contraception. This observation is reinforced by academic research made in 2006[[301]](#endnote-302) and in 2015[[302]](#endnote-303) which both bemoaned attitudinal barriers from doctors reducing access to contraception for women/girls with disabilities.

In fact, it is relevant to remark that SDM in relation to access to contraception is monitored by doctors. They represent primary actors for an effective inclusion of women with disabilities within their own medical decisions. However, as underlined by a collective paper from the University of Sydney: *“Undergraduate health students’ exposure to SDM teaching and learning is patchy and largely reliant on local champions with expertise to drive this into local curricula”[[303]](#endnote-304)*. Furthermore, access to health can also be challenged by the shortage of medical workforce in certain areas, in particular in rural areas[[304]](#endnote-305). Therefore, one can grasp the extent of the issue and the need for training at all levels. Further, as described in 2006 by the scholar Clair Kaplan, women with disabilities face attitudinal barriers with doctors. They feel treated like children and like “a disability” rather than a human being[[305]](#endnote-306). The women interviewed also reported that they were treated as asexual beings and therefore very little information of contraception was delivered to them.

Therefore, women with physical disabilities can face different hurdles when accessing medical facilities or during gynaecologist tests[[306]](#endnote-307) since some positions necessary for physical examination can be hard to do. Further, it appears that some medical professionals do not include women with LD in the decision-making process assuming that they cannot comprehend it. This prejudice is a systemic issue. Women with LD are deprived of choosing for themselves and therefore lack training for making decisions. Hence, it makes it harder to reach an informed consent regarding contraception. A huge amount of awareness and training should be put in place in order to achieve good practice. For instance, the General Medical Council in the UK provides doctors and student in medicine with a good practice tool kit explaining how they should deal with a person who seems to lack full capacity. The guide insists on the fact that doctors should not be biased and should assume full capacity of the patient[[307]](#endnote-308).

However, the HLSCR raises the issue of prejudices faced by women with physical disabilities. The report highlights that some medical professionals have been assuming a lack of mental capacity of women with physical disabilities[[308]](#endnote-309). Because a woman shows some difficulties to express herself, due to muscular impairment and not LD, some medical professionals will not deal with the patient directly but rather talk to the parents or the guardian.

Moreover, a recent survey in the UK pointed out that women with LD are usually not well informed about contraception or sometimes misinformed. For instance, emphasis is given to menstruation management and sexuality questions are avoided[[309]](#endnote-310). The survey notes that little is known about contraceptive choices of women with high support needs. Further, it highlights research tackling women who are subject to MCA 2005 legislation in the UK is almost inexistent. This finding echoes other academic work worldwide. Therefore, it is urgent to tackle this issue now.

Furthermore, women with disabilities lack access to sexual health offices like family planning to inform them on contraception and relationships. This situation increases the risk of exclusion and denial of rights. Hence, women with disabilities cannot fulfil their sexual and reproductive rights. Another interesting point concerns the costs of sexual health. In fact, researches and studies reveal that people with disabilities suffer a higher level of poverty than “abled people”. Hence, another obstacle hinders access to contraception when this is not affordable[[310]](#endnote-311).

Moreover, it is worth noting that, according to MenCap, a British NGO advocating for people with disabilities’ rights, 75% of GPs have received no training to help them treat people with a learning disability[[311]](#endnote-312). Further, some of the doctors in the ACT are not aware about the procedures for granting contraception to women/girls with LD[[312]](#endnote-313). WWDACT has anecdotal evidence in the ACT that the trend might not be different in Australia. In one case, a young woman with disabilities sought and underwent an implant operation without going through the ACAT process. This is in breach of the law and shows that the doctor in the matter was not trained to work with women with disabilities. This situation is not dramatic because implants appears to be one of the less risky methods for contraception with the smallest side effects possible. However, one can wonder about the kind of information provided to this woman regarding contraception and sexual relationships. Did the doctor make sure that she was aware of what the device does entail? Accordingly, one needs to think about implementing global policies and training for doctors in this particular field of disabilities for ensuring and fostering good practices.

Furthermore, people with LD tend to be accompanied by their parents more often and for a longer period of time which inhibits relationships being created. Further, according to MenCap: “*Many people with a learning disability say that relationships are important to them – yet only 3% of people with a learning disability live as a couple, compared to 70% of the general adult population*”[[313]](#endnote-314). Moreover, studies reveal that women with LD do not consider themselves as proper women. They do not think that sex is a good thing for them even if they admit that it can be good for others[[314]](#endnote-315). Comprehensive sexual health education for women with LD should include self-advocacy programs which let women develop positive body image. Infantilization of women with LD is counterproductive for their wellbeing as well as for society.

Accordingly, women with disabilities’ biggest enemy is not their disability but societal prejudice. Because of different stigma like “asexualism”, childish demeanour, inability to comprehend new information, women with disabilities are enclosed behind a disabled wall which prevents them from accessing information and making their voice heard.

1. **Sexual health education and women with disabilities**

In this part, a focus on sexual health education will be made (1) in order to develop benefits expected from more inclusive and comprehensive sexual health education program (2).

1. **What is sexual health education?**

Sexual health education represents an international requirement[[315]](#endnote-316). WHO defines sexual health “*as a state of physical, mental and social well-being in relation to sexuality. It requires a positive and respectful approach to sexuality and sexual relationships, as well as the possibility of having pleasurable and safe sexual experiences, free of coercion, discrimination and violence. For sexual health to be attained and maintained, the sexual rights of all persons must be respected, protected and fulfilled.”[[316]](#endnote-317).*

Other UN instruments refer to it as a comprehensive sexual education system which would provide “*opportunities to explore one’s own values and attitudes and to build decision-making, communication and risk reduction skills about many aspects of sexuality.*” [[317]](#endnote-318) Consequently, it is crucial to address the issue and implement legal mechanisms to enforce this right to access sexual health education for all. Therefore, a monitoring entity should be put in place in order to evaluate and enforce the implementation of sexual health education curricula.

It is worth noting that the FPAA understands comprehensive relationships and sexual health education the way the UN defines it. That is to say that sexual health education programs should recognise the possibility of pleasurable and safe sexual experience, based on a foundation of mutual consent and free from coercion and violence[[318]](#endnote-319). Therefore, sexual health education should encompass practical sexuality and not only scientific analysis of STIs.

Recent studies in Australia confirmed that sexual health education lacks erotic forms of knowledge[[319]](#endnote-320). One research study focused on teenagers between 14 and 16 years old in Queensland. The results show that teenagers feel that they are taught that sex is bad. Therefore, preparing for it, like buying condoms, is perceived as “frowned upon”[[320]](#endnote-321). This hinders safe sex practices and alerts us to the need for better Relationship and Sexuality Education (RSE) programs[[321]](#endnote-322).

Teenagers face difficulties learning about sex because of inappropriate programs which are too “scientific”. Hence, teenagers with disabilities suffer the same disadvantage in addition to having a disability stigma. Therefore, when it comes to sexual health education and contraception, disabled young women carry the intersectional burden of being a female, being disabled, and being adolescent. That is why specific endeavours should be given in order to provide a safer environment for those women.

Furthermore, research on sexual health education worldwide, show that adolescents are hardly understood as sexual beings by their parents or teachers[[322]](#endnote-323). One study cross-matched results from various countries including the UK, Ireland, the USA, Australia, New Zealand, Canada, Japan, Iran, Brazil and Sweden and highlighted the fact that RSE programs are not adapted for teenagers’ needs and are too heterocentrist[[323]](#endnote-324). Therefore, sexual health education remains a burning issue and it may be finally time to be more progressive about it. Our societies are made of a variety of different people. One needs to recognise them all in order to reach a “living together” mentality. Including people with disabilities within sexual health education programs and ensuring access to sexual health education for all should be the leading measure when dealing with contraception and consent for women with disabilities. Indeed, one easily understands that choices are made harder when one lacks relevant information.

Finally, a 2011 British Court of Protection case involving a man with high-support needs who engaged in a sexual relationship with another man is worth noting. In this case, the local authority sought a declaration establishing that the man did not have capacity to consent to sexual relations*[[324]](#endnote-325)*. Even though the Court admitted his incapacity to consent to sex, Justice Mostyn decided to require sex education for the man in question so that he would gain capacity[[325]](#endnote-326). This decision shows that there is a positive evolution in comprehending capacity because the Court sought to enable the man to be capable of consenting to sex. Therefore, capacity as an evolving concept and education as a way to empower people is recognised. Consequently, one needs sexual health education programs which are effectively implemented and include people with disabilities.

1. **Expected outcomes of inclusive and comprehensive sexual health education**

A recent submission from Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights (ACSHR), a lobbyist NGO advocating for raising awareness on accessing sexual health for all, to the Canadian Federal Parliament[[326]](#endnote-327), establishes a synthetic overview of the situation in Canada regarding access to sexual health education for people with disabilities. Sexual health education aims to avoid transmission of STIs but is not limited to this. It also, teaches children how to decide to enter into a relationship or not. In fact, sexual health encompasses a psychological state which focuses on consent to sex as well as protection against diseases or pregnancies. According to the ACSHR’s report, Canada is not fulfilling its obligations under international treaties such as the CRPD or CEDAW.

In Canada, like in Australia, the different provinces and territories are responsible for implementing sexual health education and contraception programs. These are often left to schools’ choice[[327]](#endnote-328) which creates huge discrepancies in accessing sexual health information. In fact, the ACSHR’s report regrets that the Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC) program, which proposes guidelines for sexual health education, has not been properly implemented due to this situation. Moreover, those guidelines have only been revised ten years ago in 2008. Therefore, even though they advocate for a comprehensive evidence-based sexual health education, the program is outdated. Finally, there is no national standard to monitor and evaluate sexuality education curricula[[328]](#endnote-329).

Further, ACSHR’s report recalls the underestimate fact that sexual health education reduces risk for people, including people with disabilities, to endure sexual abuse. That is why it is urgent to implement regulations promoting sexual health education and including people with disabilities in those curricula. Far more striking, the report notes that people with mental disabilities are even absent – or almost – from Canadian programs in the field.

In order to limit abuse and support people with disabilities to engage in healthy relationships, it is essential to support people with LD to understand respectful relationships. Programs tackling safeguarding, consent, what is appropriate in private and public spaces, and what the differences are between good and bad touch are necessary for promoting healthy relationships[[329]](#endnote-330). In the ACT, SHFPACT already proposes training dealing with those issues[[330]](#endnote-331). Again, ACT has many resources and only needs a political push to comprehensively and effectively implement inclusive legislation which would enhance a more respectful society toward people with disabilities.

Moreover, much research raises the alarm on the critical need for sexual health education and inclusion of people with disabilities within a sexual narrative. It is necessary to empower people with information[[331]](#endnote-332). Thus, a massive campaign on sexual health education for people with disabilities should be launched, like the ACSHR with its campaign “Sexual and Reproductive Health Awareness Week” (SRH Week). ACSHR proposes a handbook[[332]](#endnote-333) tackling various issues including sexuality and disability. It promotes, *inter alia*, the role of DPOs in supporting people with disabilities to realise their sexuality and in training staff from other structures to raise awareness on the needs of people with disabilities in this field. The handbook highlights that programs tackling sexuality should encompass disabilities and should not necessary be separated from sexuality for non-disabled people. Further, information on sexuality should be available in various formats such as Braille, large print, in simple language, and pictures. Hospitals and other clinics should ensure accessibility to their services. Finally, if some professionals or NGOs do not have their own leaflets on sexuality for people with disabilities, they should be able to indicate to the patient/client where to get appropriate information[[333]](#endnote-334).

A recent paper on *Sexual and Reproductive Health of Women with Disability* has been released in February 2017. This paper focuses on access to sexuality education for women with disabilities in foster care in the USA. However, recommendations of the paper are relevant and are worth noting for empowering women with disabilities and helping them to recover control over their bodies.

The research points out that parents, and one can extend it to carers and foster families, should be prepared to address sexuality for the girl with disabilities in an informed and comfortable manner[[334]](#endnote-335). In fact, people surrounding women and girls with disabilities should have open discussion about sexuality in order to show acceptance for the woman/girl with LD and to make sure that she has appropriate information. Moreover, the report embraces the WHO’s sexual health education definition[[335]](#endnote-336) as not solely entailing the absence of diseases. In fact, sexual health education programs should focus on maintaining psychological and social well-being while in a relationship[[336]](#endnote-337).

Further, promoting sexual health among youth with disabilities requires skills in friendship, intimacy, side effects of medications, social and protective skills, and assertiveness training. Moreover, researchers emphasise that the prevalence of abuse among women/girls with disabilities necessitates including accurate vocabulary to identify emotions such as fear or anger[[337]](#endnote-338). For this, different formats can be used to provide information. For instance, pictures, anatomically correct dolls and models, puppets or videos, and simplified language can be used as well as providing positive reinforcement to encourage skill retention.

Recommendations include fostering cooperation between organisations working in the disability sector with those working on sexual health education. Joint programs could be thought through in order to ensure access to sexual health education programs[[338]](#endnote-339). Similar solutions have been promoted in Canada[[339]](#endnote-340) as well as in Australia[[340]](#endnote-341).

Finally, some women, with high-support needs revealed that others chose their contraception on their behalf. They were told what was “best for them” but most of them asserted that they would have liked more information. Sexual health education was limited even though the education that was given, was sometimes useful. Sexual health education was effective and appreciated when it came with leaflets that women could take home. WWDACT demands easy read leaflets to be widely distributed. Moreover, studies have revealed that some women with LD go on the internet to get information on sexuality and contraception[[341]](#endnote-342). Accordingly, providing easy-read information on the internet might help people accessing such information as well – even if it cannot be the only means used. Further, the Open University inquiry concludes acknowledging that *“Women can make good choices about contraception when they are well supported by friends, family, carers, doctors and others. Many women said they want more information and that it should be easy to read and have pictures.”.* This affirmation corroborates what the WHO recommends in order for women to make good decisions in their sexual lives, “*comprehensive information, counselling and support should be accessible for all people*”. [[342]](#endnote-343)

1. **Special focus on the ACT**

The ACT government encourages parents to talk about sex to their children. However, this subject can remain taboo and some children can miss information that parents do not feel comfortable to address or simply do not want their children to be engaged in these conversations. However, research worldwide demonstrate that talking early about sex to children reduces unsafe sex practices. Therefore, it might be relevant to think about a common program on sexual health education delivered in and out of ACT schools. These programs could be based on family planning organisations such as SHFPACT or other organisations skilled in teaching about sexual health. For instance, SHFPACT addresses more than ten different topics in its sexual health courses including puberty, human reproduction, relationships, sexual development, human sexuality and diversity, gender roles, decision-making and negotiation skills, reproductive health, pregnancy and personal safety.

Further, in 2016, the ACT government launched the ACT Women’s Plan 2016-26. Yvette Berry, the Minister of Women, presented the Plan noting that women with disabilities constitute one of the groups that are the most isolated and struggling in accessing health facilities[[343]](#endnote-344). Moreover, the Minister acknowledges the intersectional grounds of discrimination that women with disabilities are facing. Therefore, WWDACT welcomes the initiative to envisage a specific focus on accessing health facilities for women with disabilities[[344]](#endnote-345). It is indeed crucial in relation to contraception and achieving reproductive rights. Finally, the Minister highlights and cautions that:

*Women with disability continue to face discrimination and exclusion in employment, education, in leadership and in social spheres. Making improvements to reduce attitudinal and structural barriers to the full participation of women with disability is vital to ensure all women are afforded their full human rights.*

*Violence against women with disability can go undetected, unreported or investigated and there can be particular barriers to accessing crisis accommodation and other supports. While it is not yet possible to adequately quantify the level of violence against women,* ***there is evidence to suggest that up to 90 per cent of women with intellectual disability experience sexual assault at some time during their lives****.*

*The forms of discrimination and disadvantage women with disability face are multiple and can have a compounding effect. Women with disability who face additional barriers require special consideration to effectively prevent them from exclusion and vulnerability to a range of disadvantages including poverty and violence. For example, a refugee woman with a disability may face discrimination on account of her gender, her disability and her ethnicity.*

Having recognised the situation is a first step for improving women with disabilities’ lives. However, women with disabilities need concrete actions in order to enjoy their human rights. That is why WWDACT recommends the ACT government launch a movement of recognition of legal capacity for women with disabilities – and *a fortiori* men with disabilities. This is based on every outcome from every project trialling the support of people with disabilities in their decision-making. Those projects enabled people with disabilities to take decisions for themselves, with appropriate support and not mere representation. Findings[[345]](#endnote-346) proved that such system help to empower people who would be*, de facto*, less vulnerable and better included in the society. Further, this empowerment goes hand in hand with building self-esteem and fostering people’s capacity to engage in relationships, whether sexual or not. This is crucial for improving people’s daily lives on the long term.

Supporting access to information concerning contraceptive use and options for women *and* girls with disabilities is consistent with the ACT Women’s Plan 2016-26 since one of its aims is to include women with disabilities within its scope of action[[346]](#endnote-347). Therefore, to empower women/girls with disabilities in this regard, a more inclusive and comprehensive sexual health education program should be implemented.

The program “SoSafe!” delivered by SHFPACT, as well as Family Planning Tasmania, deals with consent to sexual relationships. The program organises training for carers, parents and other professionals working with people with disabilities. It is based on Easy English and images which allow people with disabilities to understand which behaviours are acceptable or not. SoSafe! tackles but is not limited to information on sexuality. It includes information about different interaction possibilities during a person’s life. The program also has information about contraception. Such programs should be endorsed by political support. SHFPACT has agents called Community Education and Health Promotion Officers who go into schools to teach about puberty or sexual health in a comprehensive manner. ACT government policy and legal framework could be strengthened to enable broader intervention including training medical professionals, health care providers, teachers as well as carers in order to foster non-discriminatory attitudes. This has been recommended by the UNFPA and UNECE as well in 2013[[347]](#endnote-348). Of course, this is possible through advocacy and NGO’s work but policy makers and parliamentarians have a huge role to play to foster an enabling environment for the full and equal enjoyment of human rights, including sexual and reproductive health and rights. That is why WWDACT asks the ACT government to consider its recommendations for reform.

Furthermore, the UN recognises parents as having a major role in accompanying their children in learning about sexual health. Assistance should be provided to them too in order to train them and to increase their awareness of the benefits of comprehensive sexuality education for their children[[348]](#endnote-349). Moreover, sexual health education provided to children without disability must be provided to children with disabilities as well. In this regard, Section 11(2) of the ACT HRA states that *every child has the right to the protection needed by the child because of being a child, without distinction or discrimination of any kind [[349]](#endnote-350).* Yet, not providing the knowledge or the tools to women/girls with disabilities to deal with their sexuality, feeling, wishes and limits, hinders their empowerment. Therefore, they remain discriminated against and the over representation of sexual abuses against women/girls with disabilities[[350]](#endnote-351) is an alarming sign that should attract political attention in order to take action now.

It is also important to include boys and men in this awareness work. Women’s rights to control their body and life should be acknowledged by everyone. That is why men should also be targeted by support programs to sensitise them to gender equality and rights issues[[351]](#endnote-352).

Further as underlined by Mrs. Susan Salthouse, the WWDACT’s chair:

*today’s adults with disabilities who experienced segregated schooling first-hand testify that their curriculum lagged disgracefully behind that which was required of their mainstream peers. As a result, overcoming knowledge gaps has taken personal resolve and effort, not to mention the recovery of a sense of self-worth[[352]](#endnote-353)*.

Exclusion from information and education results in the establishment of a discriminatory system which cannot be acceptable. Moreover, one has to bear in mind that Article 24 of the CRPD states that signatories to the CRPD shall ensure an inclusive education system at all levels including access to lifelong learning in order to enhance our sense of dignity and self-worth and to enable us to participate effectively in a free society. Therefore, access to inclusive education is a human right that should be implemented in order to overcome intersectional discrimination that women with disabilities are facing[[353]](#endnote-354).

Concerning the access to contraceptive in the ACT, minors can have access to contraception if doctors are satisfied of their maturity[[354]](#endnote-355). There is no age limit to access barrier contraception like condoms in the ACT nor to accessing medical advice about contraception without parental consent. With regards to the contraceptive pill for instance, an individual only needs a prescription from her doctor. For any medical treatment, before prescribing it, doctors should be satisfied that their patient understands the different consequences of the prescription - risks and side effects as well as the way to use the drug - and that it can be in the best interest of the child to be supported independently of his/her parents[[355]](#endnote-356). This question is raised in relation to privacy issues. Some adolescents do not want their parents or guardians to know about their sexual life or questions. Therefore, doctors should be trained to be able to guide adolescents in their decision-making. This is also true when doctors are dealing with people with disabilities. Medical professionals need to be trained to be able to deal appropriately with women with disabilities as well as adolescent and young women with LD.

Further, and in compliance with what the 2016 ACT LRAC report on guardianship proposes [[356]](#endnote-357), informal support should be developed in the ACT. For instance, one can think of a program which could organise training for people with disabilities to be mentors for others. This has actually already been implemented in Europe with the TOPSIDE program[[357]](#endnote-358) discussed earlier. This will enhance capacity building for people with disabilities and foster their self-advocacy skills[[358]](#endnote-359). In the ACT, INVOLVE as well as Advocacy for Inclusion[[359]](#endnote-360) and ADACAS would be great organisations to work with in order to implement such a system. Moreover, ADACAS has already an online tool as well as trainings to assist people with LD to make decision and Advocacy for Inclusion proposes an application to support people with LD making decisions too[[360]](#endnote-361). Therefore, the ACT appears to have strong capacity building potential with NGOs already innovating in the field.

Finally, it is worth highlighting that WWDACT’s work and proposals are consistent with the ACT Women’s Plan 2016-26 approved by the Legislative Assembly for the ACT[[361]](#endnote-362). The Plan acknowledges the necessity to ensure access to reproductive rights to all women in order to empower them. It also recognises that ACT needs to support women facing intersectional discrimination such as disability. For this, the strategic purpose of the ACT Government includes removing barriers to the full and equal participation of women and girls in societal life. This sounds like implementing Article 12 of the CRPD for women and girls with disabilities. Further, principles guiding the ACT Women’s Plan 2016-26 encompass equality, non-discrimination, intersectionality, common responsibility, diversity and safety. Those principles are also the ones that WWDACT considered before providing its recommendations regarding accessing contraception for women with disabilities. Further, the action plan depicts its priority area of action for 2017-2019 to be health and wellbeing. WWDACT understands this as including sexual health education, reproductive rights and full information on different contraceptive possibilities for women with disabilities as well.

**Conclusion**

People with disabilities have always been denied the right to be individuals deserving of equal legal rights. In fact, they have always been treated as recipients of welfare, health, and charity programmes[[362]](#endnote-363). That is why it is time, more than 10 years after Australia having signed the CRPD at the UN, to finally achieve these human rights - whether it is in terms of legal capacity and in terms of reproductive rights.

With the appropriate support, every single person, no matter the level of his/her LD, can make decisions[[363]](#endnote-364). However, it requires training and a shift in attitudes. Training for medical professionals, for support workers, for parents and for people with LD themselves is essential. People with LD’s capacity have been disregarded for too long even though experience proves that becoming a self-advocate is possible. By the same token, empowering people makes them more independent and autonomous. SDM solutions do not generate more spending but rather foster social investment for a more sustainable future with reduced inequalities.

Moreover, forced contraception should be eradicated as women with LD should be trusted as capable of learning about sexuality. International academic research and surveys demonstrated that women with LD, even with high support needs, wanted to have access to information about contraception and sexual relationships. Social prejudices should be overcome and more comprehensive sexual health education programs should be provided in this sense. Women with disabilities are sexual beings and global awareness must be raised on that topic. Embarking on this progressive path will be a long journey and that is why a step-wise implementation of new decision-making systems as well as inclusive sexual health education programs should start now and cannot wait another decade.

Finally, beyond the philosophical debate condemning the denial of the abstract notion of “legal capacity” as a way to deny a part of humanity to people with disabilities, there are concrete social consequences. This situation leads to marginalisation which prevents us from breathing capacity-building into people with disabilities. People with disabilities are human beings with as much needs of social links, esteem and love as people without disabilities. Human beings live in groups, and our differences, particularity and diversity are our wealth. Let’s not forget this.

**Recommendations**

Australia is slow in changing its legal framework into a supported decision-making paradigm[[364]](#endnote-365). The ACT can be innovative and pioneer in launching concrete action in Australia now. It is worth noting that some of the following recommendations are taken from other research as well.

* **Regarding decision-making**

Principal recommendations

1. Legal capacity shall not be removed in any circumstances.
2. People with high support needs shall be supported through SDM mechanisms.
3. Substituted decision-making shall be totally repealed in the long run (10 year time frame).
4. The law shall allow informal SDM mechanisms.
5. The law shall establish different kind of formal SDM mechanisms:
   * **Supported decision-making**: The decision-making framework requires and provides support for decision making based upon the will, preferences and rights of someone whose decision-making ability is impaired. For instance, one person would assist another to make a decision and communicate it to others.
   * **Co-decision making**: Where impaired decision-making ability makes the exercise of decision making ability with support difficult, additional support shall be provided to allow the person to properly exercise their decision-making ability. This could be through helping them to obtain and understand information relevant to the decision, talking through the pros and cons of different available options, or helping a person to communicate with others[[365]](#endnote-366).
   * **Collective decision-making:** In a case where a person is isolated,a board of supporters could be established in order to collectively assist a person with high support needs.
6. Strong safeguards shall be implemented in order to avoid abuse and undue influence.
   * The individual should be able to refuse or request a change of support[[366]](#endnote-367)*.*
   * A monitor can be appointed in order to control the supporter’s action.
   * Even if the final decision shall be kept with the person assisted, friends or family or any close person to the principal, or a habilitated NGO should be able to challenge the decision in case of alleged abuse.
   * A special body can be created in this regard at the Human Rights Commission.

Subsidiary recommendations

1. In case a last resort substituted decision-making mechanism is kept, strict safeguards shall be implemented:
   * Use of a capacity test shall be limited and reasoned.
   * Medical professionals entitled to assess mental capacity shall undertake the test in conjunction with a social worker sensitized to disabilities.
   * Appeal can be made on the capacity assessment provided.
   * The person represented shall have the right to challenge the decision at any time (and therefore not be stripped off her/his agency).
2. Consider that female supporters can be preferred with regards to contraceptive decisions.

* **Regarding capacity**

Principal recommendations

1. Capacity test shall not allow the withdrawing of legal capacity.
2. Capacity shall be understood as an evolving concept and a functional approach shall be implemented in order to include every kind of disability according to the specific decision at stake.
3. Capacity test shall only inform the level of support that one needs.
4. An official guideline for capacity assessment shall be implemented in order to avoid discretionary assessments[[367]](#endnote-368).
5. Capacity assessment shall also be carried out with a close relative or a social worker sensitized to disabilities if there is no primary relative available.
6. Capacity test shall be withdrawn and “ability to express” shall be used instead to assess the level of support needed[[368]](#endnote-369).

* **Regarding best interest**

Principal recommendations

1. The best interest test shall be removed and replaced by looking at the rights, will and preferences of the person supported.
2. Good practice guidelines will be provided for supporters and medical practitioners as well as the right for a person supported to challenge his/her supporter at the ACT HRC[[369]](#endnote-370).

* **Regarding Capacity building**

Principal recommendations

1. An intermediate system between formal and informal support can be envisaged.
   * Following the Swedish model with the Personal Ombudsman (PO)[[370]](#endnote-371). The PO is not related to state authorities nor has a contract with the person he/she assists. However, the PO should also play a role of an advocate for the person’s rights at courts or other instances. This model has been created for people with psychosocial disabilities but can be used as a model for very isolated people who have been institutionalised for too long. These propositions are collected by Choice, a European platform which gathers different good practices of SDM consistent with the CRPD[[371]](#endnote-372).

* **Regarding sexual health education**

Principal recommendations

1. Global awareness program on the sexuality of people with disabilities shall be undertaken.[[372]](#endnote-373) For people with and without disabilities.
   * Sexual health education programs shall have the characteristics of: questioning the orthodoxy in sex and relationships learning[[373]](#endnote-374); raising self-esteem and breaking down the “taboos” about expressing feelings.
   * Out of school programs with NGOs or institutions specialised in sexuality (e.g. SHFPACT) shall be supported and resourced.
   * Start early and talk often about sexuality to people with learning disabilities[[374]](#endnote-375).
2. Create programs where both people with and without disabilities learn about sexual health.
3. Increase exchanges between institutions and build network-crossing knowledge.
4. Provide more easy-read information with pictures relevant for ensuring effective access to sexual health education and contraception. This lack of information for women with disabilities “serves to perpetuate a lack of control over reproductive choices just as forced sterilisation did in the past” *[[375]](#endnote-376).*
5. Doctors and medical professional must be trained as well on the real capacities of women with LD.
   * They should be taught about the negative contraindications of some contraceptive devices if granted to certain women with certain disabilities. Doctors and other health care practitioners need to be better informed about the lives, needs and capabilities of people with LD.
   * Regular reviews of contraceptive use should also be implemented, so that the actual need for contraception can be reviewed*[[376]](#endnote-377)*.
6. Women with disabilities, when appropriately supported can be great parents. Hence, an education program should stop stigmatising people with disabilities as incapable people.
   * Global awareness should be raised concerning the capability of parenting for some women with LD. Much research show that appropriate support to women with LD helps them to successfully become, and remain, good parents to any children they do have*[[377]](#endnote-378)*.
   * Adequately resource parent support programs for women with LD.

* **Regarding contraception:**

Principal recommendations

1. Requiring court orders for granting contraceptives shall be repealed as they are currently too burdensome
2. A supporter shall assist but not make decisions for the woman/girl about contraception. They may explain and be pedagogic about the reasons and effects of using contraceptives.
3. Provide parents with information about the importance of discussing contraception and give them access to a supporter, such as the PO in Sweden, when they are not comfortable with this topic themselves.
4. Establish a superior bureau for supervising, monitoring contraceptive, or health decision in general. This bureau would be extra-judiciary and could include doctors and DPO members. The Human rights commission could be a good place to organise such commission.

**Endnotes**

**References**

**Academic works:**

* Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights*, SUBMISSION TO CONSULTATION ON CANADA’s FEDERAL ACCESSIBILITY LEGISLATION*, February 28, 2017 https://www.sexualhealthandrights.ca/action-canada-submission-to-canadas-consultation-on-federal-accessibility-legislation/
* Alan McKee, Anne-Frances Watson & Johanna Dore (2014) ‘It's all scientific to me’: focus group insights into why young people do not apply safe-sex knowledge, Sex Education, 14:6, 652-665, DOI: 10.1080/14681811.2014.917622 – Vol. 14, No. 6, 652–665, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14681811.2014.917622
* Anna Arstein-Kerslake, (2017). Future Directions in Supported Decision-Making, (Disability Studies Quarterly - Vol 37, No 1)
* Anna Lawson, *Disability and Equality Law in Britain: The Role of Reasonable Adjustment* (Oxford: Hart Publishing, 2008) at 18
* Association of the Bar of the City of New York Committee on Legal Issues Affecting People with Disabilities, The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons With Disabilities, online: Record of the Association of the Bar of the City of New York <http://www.nycbar.org/>.
* Brooke, J., Less equal than others. Learning Disability Practice, (2000), 3(1), 12−15.
* Caivano N. *Conceptualizing Capacity: Interpreting Canada’s Qualified Ratification of Article 12 of the UN Disability Rights Convention.* West J Leg Stud [Internet]. 2014;4(1). Available from: http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/uwojls/vol4/iss1/3/. Accessed 09 June 2017
* Canadian Civil Society, *Parallel Report, CRPD Committee 17th Session - March 20 - April 7*, 2017 - http://cad.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Canadian-Civil-Society-Parallel-Report-Canada-English.pdf Parallel Report for Canada
* Charlotte Ryan, *THE DOUBLE BIND OF SEX AND DISABILITY IN IRELAND*, (University Times), Charlotte Ryan investigates the complex laws surrounding the sexual rights of disabled people in Ireland, and how the arts are opening up the discussion, 21st of June 2016
* Chenoweth, Lesley (1996). Violence and women with disabilities: Silence and paradox. Violence Against Women, 2(4), 391−411
* Christine Dehlendorfa, Judith Fitzpatricka, Jody Steinauerb, Lawrence Swiaderd, Kevin Grumbacha, Cara Halle, Miriam Kuppermannb, *Research Paper: Development and field testing of a decision support tool to facilitate shared decision making in contraceptive counselling*, (Patient Education and Counseling 100) (2017) 1374–1381, 7th February 2017
* Clair Kaplan, *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities*, RN/MSN, APRN(WHNP), MHS, MT(ASCP) (Journal of Midwifery and Women’s Health), (2006); 51(6):450-456;
* Clough, B., *Vulnerability and capacity to consent to sex — Asking the right questions?* (Child and Family Law Quarterly, 26(4), 371), (2014)
* Department of Health Western Australia. *Working with Youth, A legal resource for community-based health workers.* Perth: Department of Health Western Australia; 2007. (Revised 2013.)
* Disabled People’s Organisation’s Australia (2017). *Submission to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities List of issues [Australia] to be adopted during the 18th Session of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*. Prepared by Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) on behalf of DPO Australia. Sydney: Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia)
* Earle, Sarah; Chapman, Rohhss; Ledger, Sue; Townson, Lou and Walmsley, Jan, (2015). *Contraceptive choices for women with learning disabilities.* (The Open University, Milton Keynes.)
* Emma Blakey and Stephen Fodrocy, *Does Australian and German Law Fulfil Article 12(4)’s Requirement of Ensuring the Rights, Will and Preferences of Persons with Disabilities? (Disability Human Rights Clinic at the* University of Melbourne), October 2016
* Emmanuelle Tourme-Jouannet, *Le droit international*, Paris, PUF, Coll. Que sais-je?, 2013, 125 p.
* F Beaupert, P Gooding and L Steele, Submission 123 In *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws* - ALRC Report 124, 2014
* Fitzgerald, C. and Withers, P. (2013), *‘I don’t know what a Proper Woman Means’: What Women with Intellectual Disabilities think about Sex, Sexuality and Themselves.* British Journal of Learning Disabilities, 41: 1, 5-12.
* Freyenhagen, F., & O'Shea, T. (2013), *Hidden substance: Mental disorder as a challenge to normatively neutral accounts of autonomy.* International Journal of Law in Context, 9(1), 53–70.
* Galon, P.A., &Wineman, N.M. (2010), *Coercion and procedural justice in psychiatric care: State of the science and implications for nursing.* (Archives of Psychiatric Nursing), 24(5), 307–316.
* Gavin Davidson, Berni Kelly, Geraldine Macdonald, Maria Rizzo, Louise Lombard, Oluwaseye Abogunrin, Victoria Clift-Matthews, Alison Martin, *Supported decision making: A review of the international literature,* (International Journal of Law and Psychiatry) 38 (2015) 61–67
* Harper, C., Davidson, G., & McClelland, R., *No Longer ‘anomalous, Confusing And Unjust’: The Mental Capacity Act (Northern Ireland)* 2016, (International Journal of Mental Health and Capacity Law), (2016), (22), 57-70.
* International Conference on Population and Development (ICPD), *Programme of Action*, Cairo, Egypt, Sept. 5–13, 1994
* International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF), *Global comprehensive sexuality education: “too little, too late, too biological” says new report* (17 May 2016)
* IPPF, *Under-served and Over-looked* (2017)
* Jill Stavert, *The Exercise of Legal Capacity, Supported Decision-Making and Scotland’s Mental Health and Incapacity Legislation: Working with CRPD Challenges*, Laws 2015, 4, 296–313; doi:10.3390/laws4020296 - ISSN 2075-471X - www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/, (Academic Editors: Kelly Purser and Shih-Ning Then)
* Julie Beadle-Brown, *Supported Decision-making in the United Kingdom: Lessons for Future Success*, (Taylor & Francis Online), 26 May 2015
* Kaiser HA., *Canadian Mental Health Law: the slow process of redirecting the ship of State,* (Health Law J.) (2009);17:139–94.
* Karl Zemanek, *VIENNA CONVENTION ON THE LAW OF TREATIES*, (United Nations Audiovisual Library of International Law), Copyright © United Nations, 2009. All rights reserved www.un.org/law/avl
* KATIE ELKIN, *Registration Decision-Making, and Public Protection: International Medical Graduates in Australia and New Zealand* (Canadian Public Policy / Analyse de Politiques), Vol. 41, Supplement I / numéro spécial I: Occupational Regulation and Foreign Qualification Recognition (August / août2015), pp. S162-S172, University of Toronto Press on behalf of Canadian Public Policy - http://www.jstor.org/stable/43697457 - Accessed: 14-06-2017 05:16 UTC p4
* Katy Steinmetz, *(No) Condom Culture: Why Teens Aren’t Practicing Safe Sex*, Time (2013)
* Linda Gilmore & Laura Malcolm, *“Best for everyone concerned” or “Only as a last resort”? Views of Australian doctors about sterilisation of men and women with intellectual disability,* Pages 177-187 | Published online: 30 Jan 2014 - http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/13668250.2013.877125
* Linton KF, Adams Rueda H. *Experiences with pregnancy of adolescents with disabilities from the perspective of the school social workers who serve them*. Health Soc Work. 2014;39(2):92e100
* Louise Ridley, *The Holocaust’s Forgotten Victims: The 5 Million Non-Jewish People Killed By The Nazis,* 26/01/2015 16:13 | Updated 25 January 2016, Huffington post
* Lucy Series, *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity: Mental capacity and support paradigms*, (International Journal of Law and Psychiatry 40), (2015) 80–91 – 14th of May 2015
* Lyndal Trevenaa, Heather L Shepherdb, Carissa Bonnera, Jesse Jansenc, Anne E Custd, Julie Leaske, Narelle Shadboltf, Chris Del Marg, Kirsten McCafferyh, Tammy Hoffmanng, *Special Issue - Shared decision making in Australia in 2017* -Z. Evid. Fortbild. Qual. Gesundh. wesen (ZEFQ) 123-124 (2017) 17–20 (ScienceDirect), journal homepage: http://www.elsevier.com/locate/zefq
* Malouf R, McLeish J, Ryan S, et al. *‘We both just wanted to be normal parents’: a qualitative study of the experience of maternity care for women with learning disability.* BMJ Open 2017;7:e015526. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-015526
* McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, *SUBMISSION TO THE UNITED NATIONS COMMITTEE ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES,* 17th Session, March 20 – April 12, 2017, Canada’s compliance with Article 12 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities
* McKenna, B.G., Simpson, A.I.F., & Coverdale, J.H. (2000), *What is the role of procedural justice in civil commitment?* (Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry), 34(4), 671–676.
* Michael Bach, and Lana Kerzner, *A New Paradigm for Protecting Autonomy and the Right to Legal Capacity.*, (Toronto: Law Commission of Ontario), 2010.
* Michelle McCarthy, *‘I have the jab so I can't be blamed for getting pregnant’: Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* Women's Studies International Forum 32 (2009) 198–208
* Michelle McCarthy, ‘I have the jab so I can't be blamed for getting pregnant’: Contraception and women with learning disabilities, (Women's Studies International Forum) 32 (2009) 198–208
* Michelle S. Ballan*, A Psychoeducational Group Intervention to Train Parents to Become Sexuality Educators for Their Children with Mental Retardation: An Effectiveness Study.* Doctoral dissertation. 2002. Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global (UMI #3101197)
* Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, MSW, *SPECIAL ISSUE: Sexual and Reproductive Health of Women with Disability. The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities: A neglected focus in the American foster care system,* Disability and Health Journal 10 (2017) 371e375
* NDIS Rights, Decision-Making, The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, http://ndisrights.org.au/fact-sheet/decision-making/
* Nosek MA, Howland C, Rintala DH, Young ME, Chanpong GF. *National study of women with physical disabilities* -- final report. Sex Disabil 2001;19:5-39
* Ontario Human Rights Commission, *Policy on preventing discrimination based on mental health disabilities and addictions, Consent and capacity* (2014)
* Pound P, Langford R, Campbell R., *What do young people think about their school-based sex and relationship education? A qualitative synthesis of young people’s views and experiences.* (BMJ Open), 2016; 6:e011329. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011329
* Republic of Ireland Department of Justice and Equality, *What We Do Legislation & Law Reform*, Recent Legislation, Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015
* Robert Dinerstein, *Implementing Legal Capacity Under Article 12 of the UN Convention*, Human Rights Brief, Vol 19, Issue 12, 2012
* Scottish Government, *Same as You? A Review of Services for People with Learning Disabilities* (2000)
* Sean Costello, *The Rights of People with Disabilities (October 29, 2015), In the Matter of ER (Mental Health and Guardianship and Management of Property) [2015] ACAT 73* - Human Rights Law Center
* Shih-Ning Then, *Evolution and Innovation in Guardianship Laws: Assisted Decision-Making,* SYDNEY LAW REVIEW [VOL 35:133] (2013)
* Steven J. Hoffman, Lathika Sritharan and Ali Tejpar, *Is the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies in High-Income Countries? A Case Study of Implementation in Canada*, (Hoffman et al. BMC International Health and Human Rights), (2016) 16:28 DOI 10.1186/s12914-016-0103-1
* Terry Carney and Fleur Beaupert, ‘*Public and Private Bricolage—Challenges Balancing Law, Services and Civil Society in Advancing CRPD Supported Decision-Making*’ (2013) 36 University of New South Wales Law Journal 175
* Terry Carney, *Supported Decision-Making for People with Cognitive Impairments: An Australian Perspective?* (Laws 2015, 4, 37–59); doi:10.3390/laws4010037 - ISSN 2075-471X - www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/, (Australia - Academic Editors: Lindy Willmott, Kelly Purser and Shih-Ning Then)
* The United Nations Educations, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), *International Technical Guidance on Sexuality Education. An evidence-informed approach for schools, teachers and health educators.* Paris: UNESCO, 2009
* Tilley, E., Walmsley, J., & Earle, S. *‘International Perspectives on the Sterilization of Women with Intellectual Disabilities’*. (2012) in Earle S, Komaromy C, Layne L (eds) *Undertansding Reproductive Loss: International perspective on life, death and fertility*
* Tilley, E., Walmsley, J., Earle, S. and Atkinson, D. (2012*) ‘The Silence is Roaring’: Sterilization, reproductive rights and women with intellectual disabilities.* Disability and Society, Vol27: No 3, 413-426
* Tom Shakespeare, *Disability rights and wrongs revisited* (2nd ed.). London: Taylor & Francis (2013)
* United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE) Regional Conference, *ENABLING CHOICES: POPULATION PRIORITIES FOR THE 21ST CENTURY*, (Geneva, 1-2 July 2013 CHAIR’S SUMMARY)
* United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2015). *Trends in Contraceptive Use Worldwide 2015* (ST/ESA/SER.A/349)
* WA Health Consent to Treatment Policy 2016, Perth: Department of Health WA - Copyright 2016
* Wallace, M. (2012), *Evaluation of the supported decision-making project*, (Collinswood: Office of the Public Advocate.)
* Watson, J. (2016), *Assumptions of Decision-Making Capacity: The Role Supporter Attitudes Play in the Realisation of Article 12 for People with Severe or Profound Intellectual Disability.* Laws (Special Issue "Disability Human Rights Law"), 5 (1) https://doi.org/10.3390/laws5010006
* Watson, J. (2016), *The right to supported decision-making for people rarely heard* (PhD Thesis), (Deakin University, Melbourne, Australia);
* Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), *Submission To the National Inquiry Into Equal Recognition Before The Law And Legal Capacity For People With Disability* (January 2014)
* World Health Organisation, Health topic, Sexual health, (2006) http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/topics/sexual\_health/sh\_definitions/en/
* World Health Organisation, *Quality of care in contraceptive information and services, based on human rights standards: A checklist for health care providers* (2017) ISBN 978-92-4-151209-1 © World Health Organization
* World Health Organization, Department of Reproductive Health and Research, *Developing sexual health programmes A framework for action*, (2010) WHO reference number: WHO/RHR/HRP/10.22
* World Health Organization, *World Report on Disability, Chapter 3 General health care*, http://www.who.int/disabilities/world\_report/2011/report.pdf
* Young ME. *Promoting the Sexual and Reproductive Health of Adolescents in Foster Care.* Oakland, CA: California Adolescent Health Collaborative; 2010

**Tools and pilot projects:**

* ACT WOMEN’S PLAN 2016-26, THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY FOR THE AUSTRALIAN CAPITAL TERRITORY ACT, Yvette Berry MLA Minister for Women,
* ACT WOMEN’S PLAN 2016-26: FIRST ACTION PLAN 2017-19
* A Teacher's Guide to the Holocaust, Florida Center for Instructional Technology, College of Education, University of South Florida © 1997-2013.
* ACT Disability, Aged and Carer Advocacy Service (ADACAS), *Spectrums of support: A report on a project exploring supported decision making for people with disabilities in the ACT*, Canberra: Author, (2013)
* Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights, *A Handbook for Health Care Providers Working with Clients from Diverse Communities*, Copyright © 2017 http://www.srhweek.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/SRH2017-Handbook-EN.pdf
* Advodkit, Decision-making, NDIS, http://www.advokit.org.au/decision-making/
* Australian Government, Department of Social Services*, Evaluation of the Second Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010-2022*, Final Evaluation Report (March 2017)
* Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association, *A health system that supports contraceptive choice*, 14 May 2016
* CEDAW Committee, Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (Australia), CEDAW/C/AUL/CO/7, Forty-sixth session 12-30 July 2010
* CEDAW Committee, Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention, Eighth periodic report of States parties (CEDAW/C/AUS/8 – Australia), (Dec 2016)
* CEDAW, Distr.: General, 9 March 2017, 17-03878 (E) 200317, Concluding observations on the combined sixth and seventh periodic reports of Ireland
* Chief Public Health Officer’s Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, *Youth and Young Adults – Life in Transition* (2011)
* Christina Ryan, Implementing Article 12 Now!, 2016 CONFERENCE OF THE ADULT GUARDIANSHIP AND ADMINISTRATION COUNCIL (AGAC) - SYDNEY, AUSTRALIA, 17-18 OCTOBER 2016
* E-include the e-journal for Inclusion Europe:
* Health passport – Choice.a platform on supported decision-making - http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/health-passport-2/
* Inclusion Europe Co-funded by the PROGRESS Programme of the European Union, Choice.a platform on supported decision-making. <http://www.right-to-decide.eu/>
* Swedish Personal Ombudsman service (PO) for people with mental health problems, Choice.a platform on supported decision-making - <http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/08/swedish-personal-ombudsman-service-po-for-people-with-mental-health-problems/>
* TOPSIDE: Training opportunities for peer supporters with intellectual disabilities - <http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/topside/>
* VELA microboards, Choice.a platform on supported decision-making - http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/vela-microboards-2/
* Family Planning Alliance Australia:
* *National Sexual Health Research Forum*, Final report (2015)
* *RELATIONSHIPS AND SEXUALITY EDUCATION IN SCHOOLS*, Position statement (2016)
* Family Planning NSW, *Reproductive and sexual health in Australia*, (Ashfield, Sydney: FPNSW, 2013)
* General Medical Council (UK):
* Consent: patients and doctors making decisions together – Guide - <http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/>
* Interactive tool on decision making process when the patient’s capacity is questioned - http://www.gmc-uk.org/Flowchart\_A4\_mental\_capacity.pdf\_66641056.pdf
* Government of Alberta, Human Services, Decision-making options, Guiding Principles Brochure:
* Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act
* Specific Decision-making, Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act
* Supported Decision-making, Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act
* Inclusion Ireland, press releases, http://www.inclusionireland.ie/content/media/1608/provisions-new-sexual- offences-bill-are-narrow-protective-and-paternalistic
* Ireland Mental Health Commission, Decision Support Service
* Irish Family Planning Association (IFPA), *Ireland’s Sexual and Reproductive Health History*
* Massachusetts Department of Public Health (MDPH) and the Massachusetts Department of Developmental Services (MDDS), *Healthy Relationships, Sexuality and Disability Resource Guide* 2014 Edition - http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/com-health/prevention/hrhs-sexuality-and-disability-resource-guide.pdf
* Mental Welfare Commission of Scotland, *Good Practice Guide, Supported Decision-Making*, November 2016
* Ministry of the Attorney General of Ontario, *Capacity Assessment Office, “Guidelines for Conducting Assessments of Capacity”* (May 2005) at II.1, online: <http://www.attorneygeneral.jus.gov.on.ca/english/family/pgt/capacity/2005-05/guide-0505.pdf>
* NCAT Guardianship Division, Fact Sheet: Special medical treatment, For people under 16 years
* Nidus, <http://www.nidus.ca/?page_id=240>
* Office of the Public Advocate Victoria, *Supported Decision Making Pilot Project, ASID SDM Symposium 2015*
* Republic of Ireland Mental Health Commission:
* Current Status of the Decision Support Service;
* Director of the Decision Support Service
* Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT (SHFPACT), SoSafe! program
* Unlocking Words Blog, *Sexuality and learning/intellectual disabilities*, 1 May 2017 https://unlockingwords.wordpress.com/2017/05/01/sexuality-and-learningintellectual-disabilities/
* Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), *Human Rights Toolkit for Women and Girls with Disability* (2016)
* Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), *POSITION STATEMENT 2, THE RIGHT TO DECISION-MAKING* (2016)
* Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), *POSITION STATEMENT 4, SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE RIGHTS* (2016)
* Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), *Submission to the United Nations Committee against Torture (CAT)*’ (September 2014), <http://wwda.org.au/issues/sterilise/sterilise2011/>

**Legal Materials:**

**Law Reform Commissions:**

* ACT Law Reform Advisory Council, Guardianship report, 29th of July 2016
* Advocacy for Inclusion, Submission to the ACT LRAC Guardianship report (2016)
* Australian Government, Australian Law Reform Commission, *Australian Privacy Law and Practice (ALRC Report 108), (2008)*
* Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, FINAL REPORT, ALRC Report 124, 2014 - ISBN: 978-0-9924069-3-6 - © Commonwealth of Australia 2014
* House of Lords, Select Committee on the Mental Capacity Act 2005, *Report of Session 2013–14, Mental Capacity Act 2005: post-legislative scrutiny*, Published by the Authority of the House of Lords
* Law Commission of Ontario, *Legal Capacity, Decision-making and Guardianship: Final Report*, (Toronto: March 2017)
* Office of the Public Advocate South Australia and Office of the Public Advocate Victoria, *Submission to the Australian Law Reform Commission Discussion Paper Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, June 2014
* Victorian Law Reform Commission (2014)

**Regulations:**

* Australian State and Territory Laws:
  + **ACT**:  *Children and Young People Act 2008; Discrimination Act 1991*; *Guardianship and Management Act 1991; Human Rights Act 2004*; *Mental Health Act* *2015*; *Medical Treatment (Health direction) Act* *2006*
  + **New South Wales***: Disability service and guardianship act 1987; Children and Young persons protection and care 1998; Guardianship regulation 2016*
  + **Northern Territory**: *Guardianship of Adults Act 2016; Education Act**2016*; *Adult Guardianship Act 1988*
  + **South Australia**: *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993*; *Consent to Medical Treatment and Palliative Care Act 1995;*
  + **Tasmania**: *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995*;
  + **Queensland**: *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000*
  + **Victoria**: *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986; Mental Health Act 2014; Guardianship and Administration Bill* *2014*; *Powers of Attorney Act* 2014
  + **Western Australia:** *Consent to Medical Treatment and Palliative Care Act 1995; Guardianship and Administration Act 1990; Family Court Act 1997*
* Australian Federal Law:
  + *NDIS Act 2013* (Cth)
  + *Disability Discrimination Act 1992* (Cth)
  + Australian Law Reform Commission - *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws* - FINAL REPORT - ALRC Report 124, 2014 - ISBN: 978-0-9924069-3-6 - © Commonwealth of Australia 2014
* Canadian Provinces and Territories Laws
  + **Alberta**: Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, SA *2008*, c A-4.2
  + **British** **Columbia:** *Representation Agreement Regulation*, BC Reg 199/*2001*
  + **Manitoba:** *Vulnerable Persons Living with a Mental Disability Act* *2014*
  + **Nunavut:** *Guardianship and Trusteeship Act*, SNWT *1994*, c 29; *Medical Consent of Minors Act, SNB 1976*, c M-6.1, <http://canlii.ca/t/52m20> retrieved on 2017-06-19
  + **New Brunswick:** *Mental Health Act, RSNB 1973*, c M-10, <http://canlii.ca/t/52vw7> retrieved on 2017-06-19; *Infirm Persons Act*, RSNB *1973*, c I-8, <http://canlii.ca/t/52r4x> retrieved on 2017-06-19 ; *Personal Health Information Privacy and Access Act* 2009
  + **Newfoundland and Labrador:** *Advance Health Care Directives Act* *1995*; the *Mental Health Care and Treatment Act 2006*
  + **Northwest Territories:** *Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, SNWT 1994, c 29*, <http://canlii.ca/t/52wcv> retrieved on 2017-06-16
  + **Nova Scotia:** *Personal Directives Act* *2008*; *Advanced health care directives Act* *1995*
  + **Ontario:** *Substitute Decisions Act*. SO *1992*, C 30
  + **Prince Edward Island:** *Content to Treatment and Health Care Directives Act 2010; Mental Health Act 2013*
  + **Quebec:** Civil Code of Quebec (1991)
  + **Saskatchewan:** *Adult Guardianship and Co‑decision‑making Act 2000*
  + **Yukon:** *Decision Making, Support and Protection to Adults Act 2003*
* Canadian Federal Law
  + *Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms 1982*, <http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/csj-sjc/charter-charte/learn-ausujet.html>
* Republic of Ireland Law
  + *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015*
  + *CRIMINAL LAW (SEXUAL OFFENCES) ACT 2017*
* United Kingdom Law
  + **England and Wales**: *Mental Capacity Act 2005*
  + **Scotland**: *Mental Health Act 2005*
  + **Northern Ireland**: *Mental Capacity Act* *2016*
* International Law:
  + *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women* (CEDAW), (1979)
  + *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* (CRPD),(2006) and its Optional Protocol (A/RES/61/106)
  + United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities - General Comment No 1 (2014) - 11th sess, UN Doc CRPD/C/GC/1 (11 April 2014), Article 12: Equal recognition before the law
  + United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, General comment No. 3 (2016), 13th sess, UN Doc - CRPD/C/GC/1 (26 August 2016), Article 6 Women With Disabilities
  + United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, General Comment No 4, UN Doc CRPD/C/GC/4, (25 November 2016), Article 24: Right to inclusive education
  + *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* (UDHR) (1948)
  + Vienna Convention on the law of treaties (1969)

**Jurisprudence:**

* Australia
  + *IN THE MATTER OF E.R (Mental Health and Guardianship and Management of Property) [2015] ACAT 73 –* 29 October 2015
  + *Hunter and New England Area Health Service v A [2009]* NSWSC 761
  + *Re T (An adult: Consent to Medical Treatment) [1992]* 4 All ER 649
  + *Gillick v West Norfolk and Wisbech AHA [1986]* AC 112
  + *Department of Health and Community Services (NT) v JWB (1992)* 175 CLR 218.
* Canada
  + *Cuthbertson v. Rasouli*, 2013 SCC 53, [2013] 3 S.C.R.
  + *Kacan v. Ontario Public Service Employees Union* (2010) HRTO 795 (CanLII)
  + *Gray v. Ontario* (2006) o.j. no. 266 ODC
  + *Starson v. Swayze (2003) SCC 32, [2003] 1 S.C.R. 722*
  + *Law v Canada (Minister of Employment and Immigration), (1999)1 SCR 497*
  + *Calvert (Litigation Guardian of) v. Calvert, (1997) 27 R.F.L. (4th) 394 (Ont. Ct. (Gen. Div.))*
  + *Koch (Re), (1997) CanLII 12138 (ON SC), <http://canlii.ca/t/1vv7q>, retrieved on 2017-06-22*
  + *R v Morgentaler, (1988) 1 SCR 30*
  + *Clark v. Clark, 1982 CanLII 2253 (ON SC), <http://canlii.ca/t/g120z>, retrieved on 2017-06-22*
* United Kingdom
  + *D Borough Council v AB [2011] EWHC 101 (COP)*

1. Scottish Government, (2000). *Same as You? A Review of Services for People with Learning Disabilities* quoted in Morrison, Colin A (2011). *From disability to capability: sex and relationship learning for children and young people with a learning disability*. Ed.D thesis. [Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011)], p 20 [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
2. World Health Organisation (2006), Health topic, Sexual health. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/reproductivehealth/topics/sexual\_health/sh\_definitions/en/ [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
3. Robert Dinerstein, (2012). *Implementing Legal Capacity Under Article 12 of the UN Convention*, Human Rights Brief, Vol 19, Issue 12, 2012 [Dinerstein R., *Implementing Legal Capacity* (2012)] [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
4. Health directions are also called advanced directives in other jurisdictions. They represent a set of instructions for future care drawn up when an individual has capacity to pre-determine how they will be treated in future if they lose capacity. For instance, under ACT law, a health direction is defined under the *Medical Treatment (Health direction) Act* *2006* (ACT), Part 2, section 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
5. Shih-Ning Then, (2013). *Evolution and Innovation in Guardianship Laws: Assisted Decision-Making,* (SYDNEY LAW REVIEW [VOL 35:133]) [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
6. *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, 13 December 2006, [*CRPD*], Article 24 [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
7. Nosek MA, Howland C, Rintala DH, Young ME, Chanpong GF., (2001). *National study of women with physical disabilities* -- final report. Sex Disabil 2001;19:5-39 [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
8. Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011) *op. cit.*, p157 [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
9. Clair Kaplan, (2006). *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities*, RN/MSN, APRN(WHNP), MHS, MT(ASCP) (Journal of Midwifery and Women’s Health) 51(6):450-456; Earle, Sarah; Chapman, Rohhss; Ledger, Sue; Townson, Lou and Walmsley, Jan (2015). *Contraceptive choices for women with learning disabilities.* (The Open University, Milton Keynes.), p10; Tilley, E., Walmsley, J., Earle, S. and Atkinson, D. (2012*) ‘The Silence is Roaring’: Sterilization, reproductive rights and women with intellectual disabilities.* Disability and Society, 27: 3, 413-426; Tilley, E., Walmsley, J., & Earle, S. (2012) *‘International Perspectives on the Sterilization of Women with Intellectual Disabilities’*. quoted in S. Earle, C. Komaromy, & L. Layne (eds*) Understanding Reproductive Loss: Perspectives on Life, Death and Fertility. Surrey*: Ashgate Publishers, pp. 46- 63; Chenoweth, Lesley (1996). *Violence and women with disabilities: Silence and paradox. Violence Against Women*, 2(4), 391−411 quoted inMichelle McCarthy, *‘I have the jab so I can't be blamed for getting pregnant’: Contraception and* *women with learning disabilities*, Women's Studies International Forum 32 (2009) 198–208 [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
10. Earle, Sarah; Chapman, Rohhss; Ledger, Sue; Townson, Lou and Walmsley, Jan (2015). *Contraceptive choices for women with learning disabilities.* (The Open University, Milton Keynes.) [Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015)] [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
11. *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* *1948* [UDHR], Article 1 [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
12. Florida Center for Instructional Technology, College of Education, University of South Florida © 1997-2013.; Louise Ridley, (2015). *The Holocaust’s Forgotten Victims: The 5 Million Non-Jewish People Killed By The Nazis* (Huffington post) [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
13. Association of the Bar of the City of New York Committee on Legal Issues Affecting People with Disabilities, *The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons With Disabilities*, online: Record of the Association of the Bar of the City of New York <http://www.nycbar.org/>. Quoted in Caivano N., (2014). *Conceptualizing Capacity: Interpreting Canada’s Qualified Ratification of Article 12 of the UN Disability Rights Convention*. (West J Leg Stud [Internet].2014;4(1).) Available from: http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/uwojls/vol4/iss1/3/. Accessed 09 June 2017, p. 3 [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
14. Tom Shakespeare, (2013). *Disability rights and wrongs revisited* (2nd ed.). London: Taylor & Francis, p13 [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
15. Anna Lawson, (2008). *Disability and Equality Law in Britain: The Role of Reasonable Adjustment* (Oxford: Hart Publishing) at 18; Caivano N., (2014). *Conceptualizing Capacity: Interpreting Canada’s Qualified Ratification of Article 12 of the UN Disability Rights Convention*. West J Leg Stud [Internet]. 2014;4(1). Available from: http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/uwojls/vol4/iss1/3/. Accessed 09 June 2017 [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
16. Steven J. Hoffman, Lathika Sritharan and Ali Tejpar, (2016). *Is the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* *Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies in High-Income Countries? A Case Study of Implementation in Canada,* (Hoffman et al. BMC International Health and Human Rights), 16:28 DOI 10.1186/s12914-016-0103-1, [Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016)], p3 [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
17. Anna Arstein-Kerslake, (2017). *Future Directions in Supported Decision-Making*, (Disability Studies Quarterly - Vol 37, No 1) [Arstein-Kerslake, A., *Future Directions in SDM* (2017)] [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
18. Nicholas Caivano, (2014). *Conceptualizing Capacity: Interpreting Canada’s Qualified Ratification of Article 12 of the UN Disability Rights Convention*. (West J Leg Stud [Internet]); 4(1). Available from: http://ir.lib.uwo.ca/uwojls/vol4/iss1/3/. Accessed 09 June 2017 - [Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014)], p. 5 [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
19. Ministry of the Attorney General of Ontario, Capacity Assessment Office, “Guidelines for Conducting Assessments of Capacity” (May 2005) at II.1, online. Retrieved from <http://www.attorneygeneral.jus.gov.on.ca/english/family/pgt/capacity/2005-05/guide-0505.pdf> [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
20. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.*, p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
21. *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015,* Republic of Ireland, [*Capacity Act 2015* (Ireland)] [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
22. The wording varies from legislations to another. The ACT one has been chosen as a reference. Guardian can also be called curator, tutor, trustee…; Manager can be called administrator too [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
23. General Medical Council - Consent: patients and doctors making decisions together – Guide - http://www.gmc-uk.org/guidance/ [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
24. *Mental Capacity Act 2005* (England and Wales), Part 1, section 4; *Mental Capacity Act* *2016* (Northern Ireland), section 2 [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
25. *Mental Capacity Act* *2016* (Northern Ireland) [*MCA 2016* (Northern Ireland)], Part 1, (3) [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
26. United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities - General Comment No 1 (2014) - 11th sess, UN Doc CRPD/C/GC/1 (11 April 2014), Article 12: Equal recognition before the law, paragraph 15 [CRPD, General Comment No 1] [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
27. Julie Beadle-Brown, (2015). *Supported Decision-making in the United Kingdom: Lessons for Future Success*, (Taylor & Francis Online); Harper, C., Davidson, G., & McClelland, R., (2016)0. *No Longer ‘anomalous, Confusing And Unjust’: The Mental Capacity Act (Northern Ireland) 2016*, (International Journal of Mental Health and Capacity Law), (22), 57-70. [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
28. House of Lords, *Select Committee on the Mental Capacity Act 2005*, Report of Session 2013–14*, Mental Capacity Act 2005: post-legislative scrutiny*, (Published by the Authority of the House of Lords) [House of Lords, *MCA 2005* (2014)] [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
29. Ibid, paragraph 273, p96 [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
30. Ibid, paragraph 89, p44 [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
31. *Mental Capacity Act* *2005* (England and Wales) [*MCA 2005* (England and Wales)], PART 1 [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
32. Lucy Series, (2015). *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity: Mental capacity and support paradigms,* (International Journal of Law and Psychiatry 40), 80–91 [Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015)], p82 [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
33. Freyenhagen, F., & O'Shea, T. (2013). *Hidden substance: Mental disorder as a challenge to normatively neutral accounts of autonomy. International Journal of Law in Context*, 9(1), 53–70. Quoted in Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.,* p82 [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
34. *MCA 2016* (Northern Ireland), Part 2 (composed of 9 chapters and 61 points) [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
35. Ibid,section 14 [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
36. House of Lords, *MCA 2005* (2014), paragraph 50 [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
37. Ibid, paragraph 70, p38 [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
38. Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.,* p82 [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
39. *MCA 2016* (Northern Ireland), Part 1 (7) [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
40. Harper, C., Davidson, G., & McClelland, R., (2016). *No Longer ‘anomalous, Confusing And Unjust’: The Mental Capacity Act (Northern Ireland) 2016*, (International Journal of Mental Health and Capacity Law), (22), 57-70, p63 [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
41. Jill Stavert, (2015). *The Exercise of Legal Capacity, Supported Decision-Making and Scotland’s Mental Health and Incapacity Legislation: Working with CRPD Challenges,* Laws, 4, 296–313; doi:10.3390/laws4020296 - ISSN 2075-471X - [www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/](http://www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/), (Academic Editors: Kelly Purser and Shih-Ning Then), p303 [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
42. Mental Welfare Commission of Scotland, *Good Practice Guide – Supported Decision-Making*, November 2016 [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
43. The same observation has been made by the ACT Law Reform Advisory Council (2016) as well as the Victorian Law Reform Commission (2014) [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
44. Comprehensive information about the *NDIS Act 2013* (Cth) and SDM can be found at http://www.advokit.org.au/decision-making/ [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
45. *NDIS Act 2013* (Cth), Chapter 4, Part 5, Division 1, Section 80 [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
46. Comprehensive information about the *NDIS Act 2013* and its relation to the CRPD can be found at http://ndisrights.org.au/fact-sheet/decision-making/ [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
47. Office of the Public Advocate (SA) and Office of the Public Advocate (Vic), (2014). *Submission to the Australian Law Reform Commission Discussion Paper Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws,* [OPA SA Vic / ALRC (2014)], p25 [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
48. Australian Law Reform Commission, *Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws*, FINAL REPORT, ALRC Report 124, 2014 - ISBN: 978-0-9924069-3-6 - © Commonwealth of Australia 2014 [ALRC (2014)], p94 [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
49. Terry Carney, (2015). *Supported Decision-Making for People with Cognitive Impairments: An Australian Perspective?* (Laws 2015, 4, 37–59); doi:10.3390/laws4010037 - ISSN 2075-471X - [www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/](http://www.mdpi.com/journal/laws/), (Australia - Academic Editors: Lindy Willmott, Kelly Purser and Shih-Ning Then), [Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015)], p50 [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
50. Terry Carney and Fleur Beaupert, (2013). *‘Public and Private Bricolage—Challenges Balancing Law, Services and Civil Society in Advancing CRPD Supported Decision-Making’* (36 University of New South Wales Law Journal175) [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
51. Alberta (AB), British Columbia(BC), Manitoba(MB), New Brunswick (NB), Newfoundland and Labrador (NL), Nova Scotia (NS), Ontario (ON), Prince Edward Island (PE), Quebec (QC), and Saskatchewan (SK) [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
52. Northwest Territories (NT), Nunavut (NU), and Yukon(YT) [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
53. More information about Canadian statistics can be found at http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/89-503-x/2015001/article/14316-eng.htm [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
54. Kaiser HA., (2009). *Canadian Mental Health Law: the slow process of redirecting the ship of State, (*Health Law J.);17:139–94. quoted in Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), *op. cit.,* pp 6 and 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
55. *Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms* *1982* [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
56. *CRPD* (2006), Canada reservation on Article 12: *“(…) Canada declares its understanding that Article 12 permits supported and substitute decision-making arrangements in appropriate circumstances and in accordance with the law.*

    *To the extent Article 12 may be interpreted as requiring the elimination of all substitute decision-making arrangements, Canada reserves the right to continue their use in appropriate circumstances and subject to appropriate and effective safeguards. (…).”* [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
57. Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), *op. cit.,* p8 [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
58. *CRPD* (2006), Australia reservation on Article 12: *“(…) Australia declares its understanding that the Convention allows for (…) substituted decision-making arrangements, (…), only where such arrangements are necessary, as a last resort and subject to safeguards; (…)”* [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
59. *Substitute Decisions Act 1992* (ON)*,* SO C 30; *Guardianship and Trusteeship Act 1994* (NT)*, SNWT, c 29*, <http://canlii.ca/t/52wcv> retrieved on 2017-06-16; *Content to Treatment and Health Care Directives Act 2010* and *Mental Health Act 2013* (PE)*; Personal Directives Act* *2008* (NS); *Advanced health care directives Act 1995* (NL); *Mental Health Act 1973* (NB), *RSNB*, c M-10, <http://canlii.ca/t/52vw7> retrieved on 2017-06-19 and *Infirm Persons Act 1973* (NB) RSNB, c I-8, <http://canlii.ca/t/52r4x> retrieved on 2017-06-19 ; *Personal Health Information Privacy and Access Act* *2009* (NB) [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
60. Ontario, Yukon and New Brunswick - New Brunswick Association for Community Living – Chapter 14 Decision making and your child; Prince Edward Island - <http://peiacl.org/prince-edward-island-supported-decision-making/>; Nunavut, *Guardianship and Trusteeship Act*, SNWT (Nu) 1994, c 29; for children: *Medical Consent of Minors Act, SNB 1976*, c M-6.1, <http://canlii.ca/t/52m20> retrieved on 2017-06-19 [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
61. Representation, under civil law, means that someone is vested with power to decide on behalf of another. It can include mandates, but also guardianship; curatorship or tutorship within Quebec law. [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
62. *Civil Code of Quebec* *1991*, CHAPTER III PROTECTIVE SUPERVISION OF PERSONS OF FULL AGE [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
63. Ibid, Articles 281 et seq. [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
64. Ibid, Articles 285 et seq. [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
65. Ibid, Articles 291 et seq. [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
66. Le Curateur public du Québec, *My protection mandate*, p8 [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
67. Le Curateur public du Québec, *A Close Relative or Friend Becomes Incapacitated - How Can You Protect Them?,* À la rencontre de la personne, p7 [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
68. *Representation Agreement Regulation 2001* (BC) Reg 199/2001[*RAA 2001* (BC)] [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
69. Law Commission of Ontario (LCO), *Legal Capacity, Decision-making and Guardianship: Final Report*, (Toronto: March 2017) [LCO 2017], p99 [↑](#endnote-ref-70)
70. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-71)
71. *RAA 2001* (BC), Part 1 (2) [↑](#endnote-ref-72)
72. Ibid, Section 8 [↑](#endnote-ref-73)
73. Ibid, Part 1 (3) [↑](#endnote-ref-74)
74. Ibid, Sections 7 and 9 [↑](#endnote-ref-75)
75. Ibid, Sections 16 and 20 [↑](#endnote-ref-76)
76. Ibid, Part 1 (8) [↑](#endnote-ref-77)
77. *The Vulnerable Persons Living with a Mental Disability Act 2014* (MB) [↑](#endnote-ref-78)
78. *Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, SA 2008,* c A-4.2. [*AGTA* *2008* (AB)] [↑](#endnote-ref-79)
79. Ibid, Part 2, Division 1 and Division 2 [↑](#endnote-ref-80)
80. Government of Alberta, Human Services, *Supported Decision-making, Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, Guiding Principles Brochure* [↑](#endnote-ref-81)
81. Government of Alberta, Human Services, *Decision-making options, Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, Guiding Principles Brochure* [↑](#endnote-ref-82)
82. Government of Alberta, *Human Services, Specific Decision-making, Adult Guardianship and Trusteeship Act, Guiding Principles Brochure* [↑](#endnote-ref-83)
83. *AGTA* *2008* (AB), Part 3, Division 1, Section 97 [↑](#endnote-ref-84)
84. *Adult Guardianship and Co‑decision‑making Act 2009,* (SK), [*AGCDMA 2000* (SK)], PART I [↑](#endnote-ref-85)
85. Ibid, Section 17 [↑](#endnote-ref-86)
86. Ibid*,* PART I [↑](#endnote-ref-87)
87. *Decision Making, Support and Protection to Adults Act 2003,* (YT)[*DMSPAA 2003* (YT)] PART 1 [↑](#endnote-ref-88)
88. Ibid*,* SCHEDULE B, CARE CONSENT ACT PART 1*,* Division 1 (6) [↑](#endnote-ref-89)
89. Ibid, SCHEDULE B, CARE CONSENT ACT PART 1,Division 1 (7) [↑](#endnote-ref-90)
90. McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, (2017). *SUBMISSION TO THE UNITED NATIONS COMMITTEE ON THE RIGHTS OF PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES, 17th Session, March 20 – April 12, 2017, Canada’s compliance with Article 12 of the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* [McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* (2017)] [↑](#endnote-ref-91)
91. The following cases have been taken from McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* (2017): ***Gray v. Ontario* (2006):** “*Where alternatives to the appointment of a guardian will allow for decisions to be made concerning an individual’s personal care, this is to be preferred to a guardianship order, which requires a finding that the person is incapable of personal care*.”; ***Kacan v. Ontario Public Service Employees Union*** **(2010):** Human Rights Tribunal of Ontario affirmed the significance of promoting the autonomy and dignity of people with disabilities, even where supports were required to exercise such autonomy, at para. 22.; ***Starson* v. *Swayze*****(2003)** interpreted the statutory test for mental capacity in Ontario’s *Health Care Consent Act* to have a relatively low threshold of decision-making ability; ***Cuthbertson v. Rasouli*** **(2013)** reaffirms the objective of the *Ontario Health Care Consent Act* to uphold the patient’s autonomy interest as much as possible and allow the substitute decision-making model to be used only when absolutely necessary due to the patient's incapacity to make decisions. [↑](#endnote-ref-92)
92. *Substitute Decisions Act 1992* (ON) [↑](#endnote-ref-93)
93. Ministry of the Attorney General of Ontario, *Capacity Assessment Office, “Guidelines for Conducting Assessments of Capacity”* (May 2005) I.1, online: <http://www.attorneygeneral.jus.gov.on.ca/english/family/pgt/capacity/2005-05/guide-0505.pdf> (last accessed: 7 October 2010) [↑](#endnote-ref-94)
94. *AGCDMA 2000* (SK), PART I [↑](#endnote-ref-95)
95. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p. 5 [↑](#endnote-ref-96)
96. Ibid, p19 [↑](#endnote-ref-97)
97. Ontario Human Rights Commission, (2014). *Policy on preventing discrimination based on mental health disabilities and addictions, Consent and capacity,* p67*,* ISBN: 978-1-4606-4112-5 (Print), Retrieved from http://www.ohrc.on.ca/sites/default/files/Policy%20on%20Preventing%20discrimination%20based%20on%20mental%20health%20disabilities%20and%20addictions\_ENGLISH\_accessible.pdf [↑](#endnote-ref-98)
98. *Calvert (Litigation Guardian of) v. Calvert 1997* 27 R.F.L. (4th) 394 at para 56 (Ont. Ct. (Gen. Div.)) [↑](#endnote-ref-99)
99. LCO 2017 *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-100)
100. Ibid, Reducing or tailoring the use of guardianship (Chapters 4, 8), Recommendations 3 – 9 and 40 - 46 [↑](#endnote-ref-101)
101. Ibid, CHAPTER 11 Priorities and timelines Recommendations 10 (24), p347 [↑](#endnote-ref-102)
102. McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-103)
103. LCO 2017 *op. cit.* note 49. [↑](#endnote-ref-104)
104. McGill Centre for Human Rights and Legal Pluralism, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* (2017), *op. cit.,* p 9 [↑](#endnote-ref-105)
105. LCO 2017 *op. cit.*, Chapter 6, Recommendations 21 – 23 [↑](#endnote-ref-106)
106. Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015), *op. cit.,* p41 [↑](#endnote-ref-107)
107. Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), *op. cit.,* p8 [↑](#endnote-ref-108)
108. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p18 [↑](#endnote-ref-109)
109. Canadian Civil Society*, Parallel Report,* CRPD Committee 17th Session - March 20 - April 7, 2017, Available online at <http://cad.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Canadian-Civil-Society-Parallel-Report-Canada-English.pdf> [↑](#endnote-ref-110)
110. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-111)
111. Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), *op. cit.,* p12 [↑](#endnote-ref-112)
112. *R v Morgentaler* *1988*, 1 SCR 30 at para 240;quoted inCaivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-113)
113. *Starson v Swayze 2003*, Supreme Court of Canada - 32 at para 7 quoted inCaivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-114)
114. *Law v Canada (Minister of Employment and Immigration)* *1999*, 1 SCR 497 at para 53.quoted inCaivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-115)
115. *Clark v. Clark, 1982* CanLII 2253 (ON SC), <http://canlii.ca/t/g120z>, retrieved on 2017-06-22 [↑](#endnote-ref-116)
116. *Koch (Re), 1997* CanLII 12138 (ON SC), <http://canlii.ca/t/1vv7q>, retrieved on 2017-06-22 [↑](#endnote-ref-117)
117. *GUARDIANSHIP OF ADULTS BILL 2016* (NT, Australia), Part 1 (4), (5) (c); *Consent to Medical Treatment and Palliative Care Act 1995,* (SA),Part 2A [↑](#endnote-ref-118)
118. *Guardianship and Administration Bill* *2014* (Vic), Part 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-119)
119. *Guardianship and Management Act 1991 (*ACT)*; Disability service and guardianship act 1987* (NSW); *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986, (*Vic); *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* and *Consent to Medical Treatment and Palliative Care Act 1995* (SA); *Guardianship and Administration Act 1990* (WA)*; Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas); *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) [↑](#endnote-ref-120)
120. *Consent to Medical Treatment and Palliative Care Act 1995* (SA)[*CMTPC 1995* (SA)], Part 3, Division 1, 15; However, *Mental Health Act 2015* (ACT) provides that information should be given to the patient, see *Mental Health Act 2015* (ACT), Chapter 3, part 3.1 [↑](#endnote-ref-121)
121. *CMTPC 1995* (SA), Part 1 (4); *Disability service and guardianship act 1987* (NSW), Part 1 (3) [↑](#endnote-ref-122)
122. See *infra* Part II A 2), p43 [↑](#endnote-ref-123)
123. See eg.,*Family Law Act 1997* (WA)*,* [*FLA 1997* (WA)], Part 5, Division 7, Subdivision 4 and Part 1 (5) [↑](#endnote-ref-124)
124. *Children and Young People Act 2008* (ACT), Part 1-3, Division 1.3.2 (15); *FLA 1997* (WA), Part 5, Division 11, Subdivision 4, Section 199 and Section 69ZA; *CMTPC* *1995* (SA),Division 4 (12)**;** *EDUCATION ACT 2016* (NT), Preliminary matters (7); *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas), Part 6 [↑](#endnote-ref-125)
125. NCAT Guardianship Division, *Fact Sheet: Special medical treatment, For people under 16 years* [↑](#endnote-ref-126)
126. *Guardianship and Administration Act 1990* (WA) [*GAA* *1990* (WA)], Part 5, Division 2, Section 45. *(2)(d)* [↑](#endnote-ref-127)
127. *GUARDIANSHIP OF ADULTS ACT* *2016* (NT), Act No. 15 of 2016 [*GOA 2016* (NT)] [↑](#endnote-ref-128)
128. Ibid, Section 23 [↑](#endnote-ref-129)
129. *GAA* *1990* (WA), Part 5, Division 2, Section 51; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas), Part 4, Division 3, section 27; *Guardianship and Administration Act* *2000* (Qld), Schedule 1, Part 2, Section 12; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic), Division 5, *GOA 2016* (NT), Section 4 [↑](#endnote-ref-130)
130. Emma Blakey and Stephen Fodrocy, (2016). *Does Australian and German Law Fulfil Article 12(4)’s Requirement of*

     *Ensuring the Rights, Will and Preferences of Persons with Disabilities?* (Disability Human Rights Clinic at the

     University of Melbourne) [↑](#endnote-ref-131)
131. *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995* (Tas), Part 4, Division 3 - Section 25 [↑](#endnote-ref-132)
132. *Guardianship and Administration Act 2000* (Qld) [*GAA* *2000* QNLD], Chapter 2 (6) [↑](#endnote-ref-133)
133. Ibid, Chapter 2 (5) [↑](#endnote-ref-134)
134. OPA SA Vic/ ALRC (2014) *op. cit.,* p11 [↑](#endnote-ref-135)
135. *GOA 2016* (NT), Section 8 [↑](#endnote-ref-136)
136. WA Health Consent to Treatment Policy 2016, Perth: Department of Health WA - Copyright 2016, p16 [↑](#endnote-ref-137)
137. See *infra* Part I B) 3) p30 [↑](#endnote-ref-138)
138. Disabled People’s Organisation’s Australia (2017). *Submission to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities List of issues [Australia] to be adopted during the 18th Session of the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*. Prepared by Women with Disabilities Australia (WWDA) on behalf of DPO Australia. Sydney: Disabled People’s Organisations Australia (DPO Australia). [DPOs Australia, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* 2017] [↑](#endnote-ref-139)
139. Vienna Convention on the law of treaties (1969) [↑](#endnote-ref-140)
140. Karl Zemanek, (2009). *VIENNA CONVENTION ON THE LAW OF TREATIES*, (United Nations Audiovisual Library of International Law), Copyright © United Nations, 2009. All rights reserved www.un.org/law/avl [↑](#endnote-ref-141)
141. Emmanuelle Tourme-Jouannet, (2013). *Le droit international*, Paris, PUF, Coll. Que sais-je?, 2013, 125 p. [↑](#endnote-ref-142)
142. Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), *op. cit.,* p3 [↑](#endnote-ref-143)
143. *Capacity Act 2015* (Ireland), Part 1 (3) [↑](#endnote-ref-144)
144. *CRPD* (2006) and its Optional Protocol (A/RES/61/106) [↑](#endnote-ref-145)
145. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p. 8 [↑](#endnote-ref-146)
146. Dinerstein R., *Implementing Legal Capacity* (2012) *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-147)
147. The pilot project carried out in Victoria by the Office of the Public Advocate, OPA Supported Decision Making Pilot Project, ASID SDM Symposium 2015 pp10-15; See also a similar project in South Australia (2010-2012): http://www.opa.sa.gov.au/resources/supported\_decision\_making ; [↑](#endnote-ref-148)
148. Caivano, N., *Conceptualizing Capacity* (2014), *op. cit.,* p10 [↑](#endnote-ref-149)
149. Ibid, p16 [↑](#endnote-ref-150)
150. *French Civil Code*, Article 1148 [↑](#endnote-ref-151)
151. Ibid, Article 435 [↑](#endnote-ref-152)
152. Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.,* p81 [↑](#endnote-ref-153)
153. Ibid, p80 [↑](#endnote-ref-154)
154. Ibid, p81 [↑](#endnote-ref-155)
155. *RAA 2001* (BC), Sections 16 and 20 [↑](#endnote-ref-156)
156. CRPD*,* General Comment No 1, paragraph 21 [↑](#endnote-ref-157)
157. Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.,* p88 [↑](#endnote-ref-158)
158. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* p14; Another scholar called our attention on inheritance of eugenic arguments to justify forced sterilisation and how forced contraception is simply a continuum of this former policies: Michelle McCarthy, (2009). *‘I have the jab so I can't be blamed for getting pregnant’:* *Contraception and women with learning disabilities*, (Women's Studies International Forum) 32 198–208 [McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009)], p204 [↑](#endnote-ref-159)
159. Gavin Davidson, Berni Kelly, Geraldine Macdonald, Maria Rizzo, Louise Lombard, Oluwaseye Abogunrin, Victoria Clift-Matthews, Alison Martin, (2015). *Supported decision making: A review of the international literature,* (International Journal of Law and Psychiatry) 38; 61–67 [Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015)] [↑](#endnote-ref-160)
160. Michael Bach, and Lana Kerzner, (2010). *A New Paradigm for Protecting Autonomy and the Right to Legal Capacity*., (Toronto: Law Commission of Ontario), [Bach & Kerzner, *Protecting Autonomy and the Right to Legal Capacity*, (2010)] [↑](#endnote-ref-161)
161. Christina Ryan,(2016). *Implementing Article 12 Now!,* CONFERENCE OF THE ADULT GUARDIANSHIP AND ADMINISTRATION COUNCIL (AGAC) - SYDNEY, AUSTRALIA, 17-18 OCTOBER 2016 [↑](#endnote-ref-162)
162. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-163)
163. Bach & Kerzner, *Protecting Autonomy and the Right to Legal Capacity*, (2010), *op. cit.*; Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.,* p83 [↑](#endnote-ref-164)
164. Comprehensive information about Inclusion Europe can be found at http://www.right-to-decide.eu/legal-capacity/ [↑](#endnote-ref-165)
165. Comprehensive information about Health passport can be found at <http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/health-passport-2/> [↑](#endnote-ref-166)
166. ACT Law Reform Advisory Council, *Guardianship report*, 29th of July 2016 [ACT LRAC, Guardianship (2016)], p14 [↑](#endnote-ref-167)
167. *Capacity Act 2015* (Ireland), Decision-Making Support Options [↑](#endnote-ref-168)
168. Mental Health Commission*, A quality mental health service that is founded on the provision of recovery-based care, dignity and autonomy for service users,* [Ireland Mental Health Commission], Assisted Decision-Making [↑](#endnote-ref-169)
169. *CRPD* (2006), Preamble (e) [↑](#endnote-ref-170)
170. Comprehensive information about the *Assisted Decision-Making (Capacity) Act 2015* can be found at <http://justice.ie/en/JELR/Pages/Assisted_Decision-Making_(Capacity)_Act_2015> [↑](#endnote-ref-171)
171. Comprehensive information about Director of the Decision Support Service can be found at http://www.mhcirl.ie/DSS/dir\_dss/ [↑](#endnote-ref-172)
172. See *infra* Part II A) 3) p49 [↑](#endnote-ref-173)
173. Comprehensive information about the Decision Support Servicecan be found at http://mhcirl.ie/DSS/ [↑](#endnote-ref-174)
174. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-175)
175. *Capacity Act 2015* (Ireland), Part 1, Section 3, (1)(3)(5)(6) [↑](#endnote-ref-176)
176. Ibid, Part 1, Section 3, (2) [↑](#endnote-ref-177)
177. Ibid, Part 1, Section 3, (4) [↑](#endnote-ref-178)
178. Comprehensive information about the Irish Family Planning Association can be found at https://www.ifpa.ie/Sexual-Health-Services/FAQ [↑](#endnote-ref-179)
179. See *infra* Part II A) 2) p43 et seq [↑](#endnote-ref-180)
180. ALRC (2014), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-181)
181. Ibid, pp 273 to 288 [↑](#endnote-ref-182)
182. F Beaupert, P Gooding and L Steele, (2014). *Submission 123 In Equality, Capacity and Disability in Commonwealth Laws* - ALRC (2014) Report 124, p 281 [↑](#endnote-ref-183)
183. Arstein-Kerslake, A., *Future Directions in SDM* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-184)
184. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-185)
185. ACT Disability, Aged and Carer Advocacy Service. (2013), *Spectrums of support: A report on a project exploring supported decision making for people with disabilities in the ACT*, Canberra: Author, [ADACAS SDM (2013)], p5 [↑](#endnote-ref-186)
186. Comprehensive information about Vela Microboardscan be found at http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/vela-microboards-2/ [↑](#endnote-ref-187)
187. OPA SA Vic/ ALRC (2014) *op. cit.,* p5 [↑](#endnote-ref-188)
188. Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.*; Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015), *op. cit.* p45 [↑](#endnote-ref-189)
189. OPA SA Vic/ ALRC (2014) *op. cit.,* p16 [↑](#endnote-ref-190)
190. *Guardianship and Administration Bill* *2014* (Vic) [*GAB* 2014 (Vic)]; See also Victorian Bills Explanatory Memoranda on the *Guardianship and Administration Bill 2014* [↑](#endnote-ref-191)
191. *GAB* 2014 (Vic), Part 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-192)
192. *Powers of Attorney Act* *2014* (Vic) [↑](#endnote-ref-193)
193. Watson, J. (2016). *The right to supported decision-making for people rarely heard* (PhD Thesis), (Deakin University, Melbourne, Australia); Watson, J. (2016). *Assumptions of Decision-Making Capacity: The Role Supporter Attitudes Play in the Realisation of Article 12 for People with Severe or Profound Intellectual Disability*. Laws (Special Issue "Disability Human Rights Law"), 5 (1) https://doi.org/10.3390/laws5010006 [↑](#endnote-ref-194)
194. Arstein-Kerslake, A., *Future Directions in SDM* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-195)
195. Comprehensive information about Nidus can be found at http://www.nidus.ca/?page\_id=240 [↑](#endnote-ref-196)
196. OPA SA Vic/ ALRC (2014) *op. cit.,* p18 [↑](#endnote-ref-197)
197. Victoria Office of the Public Advocate, (2015). *Supported Decision Making Pilot Project*, ASID SDM Symposium, p23 [↑](#endnote-ref-198)
198. House of Lords, *MCA 2005* (2014), paragraph 70 [↑](#endnote-ref-199)
199. The project focused on very isolated people who did not have close relative to support them. Therefore, the program trained supporters to be able to accompany people with LD in their decision-making. [↑](#endnote-ref-200)
200. Victorian Pilot Project (2014) quoted in Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.,* p65 [↑](#endnote-ref-201)
201. Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.,* p64 [↑](#endnote-ref-202)
202. Ibid, p62 [↑](#endnote-ref-203)
203. Wallace, M. (2012). *Evaluation of the supported decision-making project*, (Collinswood: Office of the Public Advocate.) [↑](#endnote-ref-204)
204. McKenna, B.G., Simpson, A.I.F., & Coverdale, J.H. (2000). *What is the role of procedural justice in civil commitment?* (Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry), 34(4), 671–676.; Galon, P.A., &Wineman, N.M. (2010), *Coercion and procedural justice in psychiatric care: State of the science and implications for nursing.* (Archives of Psychiatric Nursing), 24(5), 307–316. Quoted inDavidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.,* p62 [↑](#endnote-ref-205)
205. *Guardianship and Management Act 1991* (ACT)[*GMA* *1991* (ACT)], Part 1A, Section5 [↑](#endnote-ref-206)
206. Ibid, Part 2, Division 2.1, Section 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-207)
207. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-208)
208. Ibid, Dictionary [↑](#endnote-ref-209)
209. Ibid, Part 5, Section 70, (1) (c) [↑](#endnote-ref-210)
210. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-211)
211. *Children and Young People Act 2008* (ACT) [*CYPA* *2008* ACT], Part 1-3, Division 1.3.2, Section 15 [↑](#endnote-ref-212)
212. See *infra* Part II, B), p51 [↑](#endnote-ref-213)
213. Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT (SHFPACT), Senior Medical Officer, (personal communication, June, 2017) [↑](#endnote-ref-214)
214. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-215)
215. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-216)
216. ACT LRAC Guardianship report 2016, *op. cit.,* Recommendations 1 and 2, pp51 and 54 [↑](#endnote-ref-217)
217. Ibid, Recommendation 3, p 57 [↑](#endnote-ref-218)
218. Ibid, Recommendation 5, p 60 [↑](#endnote-ref-219)
219. *MCA 2005* (England and Wales), Chapter 2, Section 5 [↑](#endnote-ref-220)
220. SHFPACT, Senior Medical Officer, (personal communication, June, 2017) [↑](#endnote-ref-221)
221. *Human Rights Act 2004* (ACT) [*HRA* *2004* (ACT)], Section 8 [↑](#endnote-ref-222)
222. *Capacity Act 2015* (Ireland), Part 1, Section 3 [↑](#endnote-ref-223)
223. ADACAS, *SDM*, (2013), p5 [↑](#endnote-ref-224)
224. Arstein-Kerslake, A., *Future Directions in SDM* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-225)
225. *Re T (An adult: Consent to Medical Treatment) 1992,* 4 All ER 649 [↑](#endnote-ref-226)
226. *Hunter and New England Area Health Service v A 2009,* NSWSC 761 [↑](#endnote-ref-227)
227. *IN THE MATTER OF E.R (Mental Health and Guardianship and Management of Property) 2015, ACAT 73 –* 29 October 2015 [↑](#endnote-ref-228)
228. Sean Costello, *The Rights of People with Disabilities* (October 29, 2015), *In the Matter of ER (Mental Health and Guardianship and Management of Property) [2015] ACAT 73* (Human Rights Law Center) [↑](#endnote-ref-229)
229. Programme of Action of the International Conference on Population and Development, Cairo, Egypt, Sept. 5–13,

     1994, [ICPD Programme of Action 1994] [↑](#endnote-ref-230)
230. *Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women* [*CEDAW* (1979)], Article 10 (h) [↑](#endnote-ref-231)
231. Ibid, Article 12 [↑](#endnote-ref-232)
232. *CRPD* (2006), Article 5 [↑](#endnote-ref-233)
233. *CEDAW* (1979), Articles 1 and 2 [↑](#endnote-ref-234)
234. *Discrimination Act* *1991* (ACT) [↑](#endnote-ref-235)
235. *Disability Discrimination Act* *1992* (Cth) [↑](#endnote-ref-236)
236. *Disability service and guardianship Act 1987* (NSW) [*DSGA 1987* NSW], Part 5, Division 1 [↑](#endnote-ref-237)
237. *Guardianship regulation 2016* (NSW) [↑](#endnote-ref-238)
238. *Children and Young persons protection and care 1998* (NSW), [*CYPPC 2008* (NSW)], Chapter 2, Part 1, Section 8 [↑](#endnote-ref-239)
239. Ibid, Chapter 9, Part 1, Section 175 [↑](#endnote-ref-240)
240. United Nations, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, Population Division (2015). *Trends in Contraceptive Use Worldwide 2015* (ST/ESA/SER.A/349) [UN DESA, Pop. Div. 2015] [↑](#endnote-ref-241)
241. Women With Disabilities Australia, (2014). *Submission to the United Nations Committee against Torture (CAT)*’, Retrieved from <http://wwda.org.au/issues/sterilise/sterilise2011/> [↑](#endnote-ref-242)
242. Katy Steinmetz, (2013). *(No) Condom Culture: Why Teens Aren’t Practicing Safe Sex,* Time [↑](#endnote-ref-243)
243. UN DESA, Pop. Div. 2015, p9 [↑](#endnote-ref-244)
244. Comprehensive information about Ireland’s Sexual and Reproductive Health History can be found at https://www.ifpa.ie/Media-Info/History-of-Sexual-Health-in-Ireland [↑](#endnote-ref-245)
245. UN DESA, Pop. Div. 2015, p11 [↑](#endnote-ref-246)
246. Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, *CEDAW,* Concluding observations of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (Australia), CEDAW/C/AUL/CO/7, Forty-sixth session 12-30 July 2010 [CEDAW Committee, Australia 2010] [↑](#endnote-ref-247)
247. UN DESA, Pop. Div. 2015, p11 [↑](#endnote-ref-248)
248. CEDAW Committee, Australia 2010, *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-249)
249. CEDAW Committee, Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention, Eighth periodic report of States parties (CEDAW/C/AUS/8 – Australia), (Dec 2016) [CEDAW/C/AUS/8 – Australia] [↑](#endnote-ref-250)
250. Australian Government, Department of Social Services, *Evaluation of the Second Action Plan of the National Plan to Reduce Violence against Women and their Children 2010-2022*, Final Evaluation Report (March 2017), p2; See also CEDAW/C/AUS/8 – Australia [↑](#endnote-ref-251)
251. United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) and the United Nations Economic Commission for Europe (UNECE) Regional Conference*, ENABLING CHOICES: POPULATION PRIORITIES FOR THE 21ST CENTURY, (*Geneva, 1-2 July 2013 CHAIR’S SUMMARY*)* [UNFPA and UNECE (2013)], p6 [↑](#endnote-ref-252)
252. International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF), *Global comprehensive sexuality education: “too little, too late, too biological”* says new report (17 May 2016), Retrieved from <http://www.ippf.org/news/global-comprehensive-sexuality-education-too-little-too-late-too-biological-says-new-report> [↑](#endnote-ref-253)
253. Family Planning NSW, *Reproductive and sexual health in Australia,* (Ashfield, Sydney: FPNSW, 2013) [FPNSW (2013)] [↑](#endnote-ref-254)
254. Family Planning Alliance Australia, *National Sexual Health Research Forum, Final report* (2015) [↑](#endnote-ref-255)
255. Australian Healthcare and Hospitals Association, *A health system that supports contraceptive choice*, 14 May 2016 [↑](#endnote-ref-256)
256. FPNSW (2013), p157 [↑](#endnote-ref-257)
257. Christine Dehlendorfa, Judith Fitzpatricka, Jody Steinauerb, Lawrence Swiaderd, Kevin Grumbacha, Cara Halle, Miriam Kuppermannb, (2017). *Research Paper: Development and field testing of a decision support tool to facilitate shared decision making in contraceptive counselling*, (Patient Education and Counseling 100) 1374–1381, 7th February 2017 [↑](#endnote-ref-258)
258. Women With Disabilities Australia (WWDA), (2016). *Human Rights Toolkit for Women and Girls with Disability* [WWDA, *Human Rights Toolkit,* 2016] [↑](#endnote-ref-259)
259. This argument has also been highlighted in Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-260)
260. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.,* p206 [↑](#endnote-ref-261)
261. Comprehensive information about NCAT procedure for adults can be found at http://www.ncat.nsw.gov.au/Pages/guardianship/guardianship.aspx [↑](#endnote-ref-262)
262. Comprehensive information about NCAT procedure for children can be found at http://www.ncat.nsw.gov.au/Pages/guardianship/gt\_matter\_about/consent\_medical\_dental.aspx [↑](#endnote-ref-263)
263. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-264)
264. *CYPPC 2008* (NSW), Chapter 2, Section 9 [↑](#endnote-ref-265)
265. *Guardianship and Administration Act 1986* (Vic), Part 1 (2014 version with amendment); *Mental Health Act 2014* (Vic), Part 1, Section 7 (2014 version with amendment); *GAA* *1990* (WA), Part 1; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1995 (*Tas), PART 1, Section 3; *GAA* *2000* (QNLD)*,* Schedule 2,Part 2, Section 5; *Guardianship and Administration Act 1993* (SA), and *CMTPC 1995* (SA), Part 1, Section 3 [↑](#endnote-ref-266)
266. Department of Health Western Australia. *Working with Youth, A legal resource for community-based health workers.* Perth: Department of Health Western Australia (2017), (Revised 2013.), p15 [↑](#endnote-ref-267)
267. World Health Organization (2011), *World Report on Disability*, Chapter 3 General health care, ISBN 978 92 4 068521 5 (PDF), p61 [↑](#endnote-ref-268)
268. Comprehensive information about the Ireland’s Sexual and Reproductive Health History can be found at https://www.ifpa.ie/Media-Info/History-of-Sexual-Health-in-Ireland [↑](#endnote-ref-269)
269. Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011) *op. cit.,* p21 [↑](#endnote-ref-270)
270. Comprehensive information about Inclusion Ireland’s reaction to the *Sexual Offence Bill 2015* (IRL) can be found at: http://www.inclusionireland.ie/content/media/1608/provisions-new-sexual- offences-bill-are-narrow-protective-and-paternalistic [↑](#endnote-ref-271)
271. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-272)
272. *CRIMINAL LAW (SEXUAL OFFENCES) ACT 2017* (IRL), PART 3, Section 21 (7) [↑](#endnote-ref-273)
273. Charlotte Ryan wrote the article before the new *Sexual Offence Act 2017*. However, her words remain relevant for this research, especially because the new bill still prevent “protected persons” from enjoying sexual intercourse. [↑](#endnote-ref-274)
274. Charlotte Ryan, (2016). *THE DOUBLE BIND OF SEX AND DISABILITY IN IRELAND*, (University Times), Charlotte Ryan investigates the complex laws surrounding the sexual rights of disabled people in Ireland, and how the arts are opening up the discussion (University Times, Ireland) [↑](#endnote-ref-275)
275. *CEDAW*, Distr.: General, 9 March 2017, 17-03878 (E) 200317, Concluding observations on the combined sixth and seventh periodic reports of Ireland, p12 [↑](#endnote-ref-276)
276. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-277)
277. Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, MSW, (2017). *SPECIAL ISSUE: Sexual and Reproductive Health of Women with Disability. The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities: A neglected focus in the American foster care system* (Disability and Health Journal 10 371e375); See also Clair Kaplan, *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities*, RN/MSN, APRN(WHNP), MHS, MT(ASCP) (Journal of Midwifery and Women’s Health), (2006); 51(6):450-456; See also WWDA, *Submission To the National Inquiry Into Equal Recognition Before The Law And Legal Capacity For People With Disability* (January 2014) [↑](#endnote-ref-278)
278. Brooke, J., *Less equal than others. Learning Disability Practice*, (2000), 3(1), 12−15.Quoted in McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.,* p205 [↑](#endnote-ref-279)
279. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.,* p203 [↑](#endnote-ref-280)
280. Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights, (2017). *A Handbook for Health Care Providers Working with Clients from Diverse Communities*, Copyright ©, [Action Canada, *Handbook* *for Health Care Providers,* 2017]. See the full handbook at: http://www.srhweek.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/SRH2017-Handbook-EN.pdf [↑](#endnote-ref-281)
281. Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, MSW, (2017). *SPECIAL ISSUE: Sexual and Reproductive Health of Women with Disability. The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities: A neglected focus in the American foster care system* (Disability and Health Journal 10 371e375), [Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, *The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities* (2017)], p372 [↑](#endnote-ref-282)
282. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-283)
283. Clough, B., (2014). *Vulnerability and capacity to consent to sex — Asking the right questions?* (Child and Family Law Quarterly, 26(4), 371); See also, Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* p7 [↑](#endnote-ref-284)
284. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-285)
285. Ibid, p 9; see also Clair Kaplan, *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities*, RN/MSN, APRN(WHNP), MHS, MT(ASCP) (Journal of Midwifery and Women’s Health), (2006); 51(6):450-456 [Kaplan, C., *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities* (2006)] [↑](#endnote-ref-286)
286. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* p 16 [↑](#endnote-ref-287)
287. Ibid, pp 11-12 [↑](#endnote-ref-288)
288. Ibid, p14; Another scholar also called our attention on inheritance of eugenic arguments to justify forced sterilisation and how forced contraception is simply a continuum of this former policies: McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.,* p204 [↑](#endnote-ref-289)
289. United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, General comment No. 3 (2016), 13th sess, UN Doc - CRPD/C/GC/1 (26 August 2016), Article 6 Women With Disabilities [CRPD, General Comment No 3] [↑](#endnote-ref-290)
290. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit,* p206; Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* pp 14 and 16; WWDA, *Human rights toolkit* (2016), *op. cit.;* Action Canada, *accessibility legislation,* 2017, *op. cit.,* p 14 [↑](#endnote-ref-291)
291. Ibid, p 15 [↑](#endnote-ref-292)
292. Fitzgerald, C. and Withers, P. (2013) *‘I don’t know what a Proper Woman Means’: What Women with Intellectual Disabilities think about Sex, Sexuality and Themselves.* British Journal of Learning Disabilities, 41: 1, 5-12. [Fitzgerald, C. and Withers, P. (2013)] [↑](#endnote-ref-293)
293. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* p 15 [↑](#endnote-ref-294)
294. Comprehensive information about TOPSIDE trainings can be found at: http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/topside/ [↑](#endnote-ref-295)
295. Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011), *op. cit.,* p71 [↑](#endnote-ref-296)
296. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* pp 38 et seq [↑](#endnote-ref-297)
297. DPOs Australia, *Submission to the CRPD Committee,* 2017 [↑](#endnote-ref-298)
298. Ibid, pp42 and 43 [↑](#endnote-ref-299)
299. Ibid, p 47 [↑](#endnote-ref-300)
300. International Planned Parenthood Federation (IPPF), (2017). *Under-served and Over-looked* [IPPF (2017)], p20 [↑](#endnote-ref-301)
301. Kaplan, C., *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities* (2006), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-302)
302. Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.,* pp61–67 [↑](#endnote-ref-303)
303. Lyndal Trevenaa, Heather L Shepherdb, Carissa Bonnera, Jesse Jansenc, Anne E Custd, Julie Leaske, Narelle Shadboltf, Chris Del Marg, Kirsten McCafferyh, Tammy Hoffmanng, (2017). *Special Issue - Shared decision making in Australia in 2017 (*Z. Evid. Fortbild. Qual. Gesundh. Wesen) (ZEFQ) 123-124 17–20 (ScienceDirect), journal homepage: http://www.elsevier.com/locate/zefq [↑](#endnote-ref-304)
304. KATIE ELKIN, (2015). *Registration Decision-Making, and Public Protection: International Medical Graduates in Australia and New Zealand* (Canadian Public Policy / Analyse de Politiques), Vol. 41, Supplement I / numéro spécial I: Occupational Regulation and Foreign Qualification Recognition, pp. S162-S172*,* University of Toronto Press on behalf of Canadian Public Policy *-* <http://www.jstor.org/stable/43697457> *-* Accessed: 14-06-2017 05:16 UTC, p4 [↑](#endnote-ref-305)
305. Kaplan, C., *Special Issues in Contraception: Caring for Women With Disabilities* (2006), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-306)
306. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-307)
307. Comprehensive information about the General Medical Council (UK)’s Interactive tool on decision making can be found at: http://www.gmc-uk.org/Flowchart\_A4\_mental\_capacity.pdf\_66641056.pdf [↑](#endnote-ref-308)
308. House of Lords, *MCA 2005*, (2014), paragraph 58 [↑](#endnote-ref-309)
309. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-310)
310. Action Canada for Sexual Health and Rights, *SUBMISSION TO CONSULTATION ON CANADA’s FEDERAL ACCESSIBILITY LEGISLATION*, February 28, 2017, p 14 [Action Canada, *accessibility legislation,* 2017] <https://www.sexualhealthandrights.ca/action-canada-submission-to-canadas-consultation-on-federal-accessibility-legislation/> [↑](#endnote-ref-311)
311. Comprehensive information about disability statistics in the UK can be found at*:* https://www.mencap.org.uk/learning-disability-explained/what-learning-disability [↑](#endnote-ref-312)
312. SHFPACT, Senior Medical Officer, (personal communication, June, 2017) [↑](#endnote-ref-313)
313. Comprehensive information about relationships and sex for people with LD in the UK can be found at: - https://www.mencap.org.uk/about-us/what-we-think/relationships-and-sex-what-we-think [↑](#endnote-ref-314)
314. Fitzgerald, C. and Withers, P. (2013), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-315)
315. Action Canada, *accessibility legislation,* 2017, *op. cit.,* point 48 [↑](#endnote-ref-316)
316. Comprehensive information about WHOs definition of sexual health can be found at: http://www.who.int/topics/sexual\_health/en/ [↑](#endnote-ref-317)
317. The United Nations Educations, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), (2009). *International Technical Guidance on Sexuality Education*. *An evidence-informed approach for schools, teachers and health educators*. Paris: UNESCO [↑](#endnote-ref-318)
318. Family Planning Alliance Australia, (2016). *RELATIONSHIPS AND SEXUALITY EDUCATION IN SCHOOLS*, Position statement [↑](#endnote-ref-319)
319. Alan McKee, Anne-Frances Watson & Johanna Dore, (2014). *‘It's all scientific to me’: focus group insights into why young people do not apply safe-sex knowledge, Sex Education,* 14:6, 652-665, DOI: 10.1080/14681811.2014.917622 – Vol. 14, No. 6, 652–665, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/14681811.2014.917622 - p 663 [↑](#endnote-ref-320)
320. Ibid, p 657 [↑](#endnote-ref-321)
321. Pound P, Langford R, Campbell R.,(2016). *What do young people think about their school-based sex and relationship education? A qualitative synthesis of young people’s views and experiences.* (BMJ Open); 6:e011329. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-011329 [↑](#endnote-ref-322)
322. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-323)
323. Ibid [↑](#endnote-ref-324)
324. *D Borough Council v AB [2011] EWHC 101 (COP)* [↑](#endnote-ref-325)
325. Ibid, paragraphs 1; 48; 52 [↑](#endnote-ref-326)
326. Action Canada, *accessibility legislation,* 2017, *op. cit.,*  [↑](#endnote-ref-327)
327. Chief Public Health Officer’s Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, *(*2011). *Youth and Young Adults – Life in Transition* [↑](#endnote-ref-328)
328. Action Canada, *accessibility legislation,* 2017, *op. cit.,* p 14 [↑](#endnote-ref-329)
329. Comprehensive information about forming relationships for people with LD can be found at: https://www.mencap.org.uk/blog/your-first-love-relationships-and-sexual-health [↑](#endnote-ref-330)
330. Sexual Health and Family Planning ACT (SHFPACT), *SoSafe! program* [↑](#endnote-ref-331)
331. Unlocking Words Blog, (1 May 2017). *Sexuality and learning/intellectual disabilities*, https://unlockingwords.wordpress.com/2017/05/01/sexuality-and-learningintellectual-disabilities/ [↑](#endnote-ref-332)
332. Action Canada, *Handbook* *for Health Care Providers,* 2017, *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-333)
333. Ibid, pp 18 and 19 [↑](#endnote-ref-334)
334. Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, *The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-335)
335. World Health Organization, Department of Reproductive Health and Research, *Developing sexual health programmes A framework for action*, (2010) WHO reference number: WHO/RHR/HRP/10.22 [↑](#endnote-ref-336)
336. Linton KF, Adams Rueda H. (2010). *Experiences with pregnancy of adolescents with disabilities from the perspective of the school social workers who serve them*. Health Soc Work. 2014;39(2):92e100; Young ME. *Promoting the Sexual and Reproductive Health of Adolescents in Foster Care*. Oakland, CA: California Adolescent Health Collaborative;Quoted in Michelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, *The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-337)
337. Michelle S. Ballan, *A Psychoeducational Group Intervention to Train Parents to Become Sexuality Educators for Their Children with Mental Retardation: An Effectiveness Study*. Doctoral dissertation. 2002. Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global (UMI #3101197). Quoted inMichelle S. Ballan, PhD, Molly Burke Freyer, *The sexuality of young women with intellectual and developmental disabilities* (2017), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-338)
338. Ibid, p373 [↑](#endnote-ref-339)
339. Action Canada, *Handbook* *for Health Care Providers,* 2017, *op. cit.,* pp 18 and 19 [↑](#endnote-ref-340)
340. See pilot projects for support decision-making in the ACT, Victoria and SA [↑](#endnote-ref-341)
341. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* p51 [↑](#endnote-ref-342)
342. World Health Organisation, (2017). *Quality of care in contraceptive information and services, based on human rights standards: A checklist for health care providers* ISBN 978-92-4-151209-1 © World Health Organization, p3 [↑](#endnote-ref-343)
343. ACT WOMEN’S PLAN 2016-26, *THE LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY FOR THE AUSTRALIAN CAPITAL TERRITORY ACT*, Yvette Berry MLA Minister for Women, [ACT women’s plan 2016-26] p7 [↑](#endnote-ref-344)
344. Ibid, p8 [↑](#endnote-ref-345)
345. WWDA, *Human Rights Toolkit,* 2016, *op. cit.*; see also, WWDA POSITION STATEMENT 4, *SEXUAL AND REPRODUCTIVE RIGHTS* (2016); see also WWDA POSITION STATEMENT 2*, THE RIGHT TO DECISION-MAKING* (2016) [↑](#endnote-ref-346)
346. ACT WOMEN’S PLAN 2016-26: *FIRST ACTION PLAN 2017-19* [↑](#endnote-ref-347)
347. UNFPA and UNECE (2013), *op. cit.,* pp5 to 7 [↑](#endnote-ref-348)
348. Ibid, p6 [↑](#endnote-ref-349)
349. *HRA* *2004* (ACT), *Section-11 (2) Right-to-Protection-of-Children* [↑](#endnote-ref-350)
350. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit,* p206; Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.,* pp 14 and 16; WWDA, *Human rights toolkit* (2016), *op. cit.;* Action Canada, *accessibility legislation* (2017), *op. cit.,* p 14 [↑](#endnote-ref-351)
351. UNFPA and UNECE (2013) *op. cit,* p7 [↑](#endnote-ref-352)
352. Susan Salthouse, WWDACT Newsletter (21st June 2017) [↑](#endnote-ref-353)
353. United Nations Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, General Comment No 4, UN Doc CRPD/C/GC/4, (25 November 2016), Article 24: Right to inclusive education [CRPD, General Comment No 4] [↑](#endnote-ref-354)
354. Australian Government, Australian Law Reform Commission, (2011). *Australian Privacy Law and Practice* (ALRC Report 108), *Decision Making by and for Individuals Under the Age of 18, Capacity and health information*; see also *Gillick v West Norfolk and Wisbech AHA* [1986] AC 112. This case addressed the issue of whether a minor under the age of 16 years could give consent to contraceptive treatment without the parents’ knowledge or consent.; see also *Department of Health and Community Services (NT) v JWB* (1992) 175 CLR 218. This case involved an application before the Family Court of Australia for the sterilisation of an intellectually disabled minor, and addressed the issue of limitations on a parent’s right to consent to such treatment. For a discussion of the two cases, see P Parkinson, ‘Children’s Rights and Doctors’ Immunities: The Implications of the High Court’s Decision in Re Marion’ (1992) 6 *Australian Journal of Family Law*101 [↑](#endnote-ref-355)
355. Comprehensive information about practical ACT law for medical treatments can be found at: http://www.lawstuff.org.au/act\_law/topics/medical [↑](#endnote-ref-356)
356. ACT LRAC, Guardianship (2016), *op. cit.,* p69 [↑](#endnote-ref-357)
357. Comprehensive information about TOPSIDE trainings can be found at: http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/10/topside/ [↑](#endnote-ref-358)
358. Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011), *op. cit.*, p71 [↑](#endnote-ref-359)
359. Advocacy for Inclusion, *Submission to the ACT LRAC Guardianship report* (2016), p69 [↑](#endnote-ref-360)
360. Comprehensive information about Advocacy for Inclusion application for supporting decision-making can be found at: http://www.advocacyforinclusion.org/index.php/resources/supported-decision-making-app [↑](#endnote-ref-361)
361. ACT women’s plan 2016-26, *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-362)
362. Hoffman, S.; Sritharan, L.; Tejpar, A., *CRPD Impacting Mental Health Laws and Policies* (2016), p3 [↑](#endnote-ref-363)
363. Davidson, G., Berni, K., Macdonald, G., Rizzo, M., Lombard, L., Abogunrin, O., Clift-Matthews, V., Martin A., *SDM A review of the international literature*, (2015), *op. cit.,* p66 [↑](#endnote-ref-364)
364. Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015), *op. cit.,* p40 [↑](#endnote-ref-365)
365. Series, L., *Relationships, autonomy and legal capacity,* (2015), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-366)
366. Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015), *op. cit.,* p42 [↑](#endnote-ref-367)
367. *LCO op. cit.,* CHAPTER 11 Priorities and timelines Recommendations 10 (24), p347 [↑](#endnote-ref-368)
368. Carney, T, *SDM for People with Cognitive Impairments* (2015), *op. cit.,* p42 [↑](#endnote-ref-369)
369. ACT LRAC Guardianship (2016) *op. cit.,* Recommendations 12 and 13, pp 15 and 16 [↑](#endnote-ref-370)
370. Comprehensive information about the Swedish Personal Ombudsman service (PO) for people with mental health problems can be found at: http://www.right-to-decide.eu/2014/08/swedish-personal-ombudsman-service-po-for-people-with-mental-health-problems/ [↑](#endnote-ref-371)
371. Comprehensive information about Inclusion Europe can be found at: http://www.right-to-decide.eu/ [↑](#endnote-ref-372)
372. Morrison C. A, *From disability to capability* (2011) *op. cit.,* p 168 [↑](#endnote-ref-373)
373. Ibid, p 167 [↑](#endnote-ref-374)
374. Massachusetts Department of Public Health (MDPH) and the Massachusetts Department of Developmental Services (MDDS) - Healthy Relationships, Sexuality and Disability Resource Guide 2014 Edition. Available at: http://www.mass.gov/eohhs/docs/dph/com-health/prevention/hrhs-sexuality-and-disability-resource-guide.pdf [↑](#endnote-ref-375)
375. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-376)
376. Earle, S.; Chapman, R.; Ledger, S.; Townson, L.; Walmsley J. *Contraceptive choices* (2015), *op. cit.* [↑](#endnote-ref-377)
377. McCarthy, M., *Contraception and women with learning disabilities,* (2009), *op. cit.*; Malouf R, McLeish J, Ryan S, et al. *‘We both just wanted to be normal parents’: a qualitative study of the experience of maternity care for women with learning disability.* BMJ Open 2017;7:e015526. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-015526; Linda Gilmore & Laura Malcolm, *“Best for everyone concerned” or “Only as a last resort”? Views of Australian doctors about sterilisation of men and women with intellectual disability*, Pages 177-187 | Published online: 30 Jan 2014 - <http://dx.doi.org/10.3109/13668250.2013.877125> [↑](#endnote-ref-378)